

University of Pennsylvania ScholarlyCommons

Publicly Accessible Penn Dissertations

1-1-2013

Restriction of Macrophage infection During HIV and SIV infection: The Role of Antibodies and Coreceptor Use Plasticity in Enforcing Cd4-Dependent Entry and Shaping Tropism in Vivo

Nicholas Francella University of Pennsylvania, ngfrancella@gmail.com

Follow this and additional works at: http://repository.upenn.edu/edissertations Part of the <u>Allergy and Immunology Commons</u>, <u>Immunology and Infectious Disease Commons</u>, <u>Medical Immunology Commons</u>, and the <u>Virology Commons</u>

### **Recommended** Citation

Francella, Nicholas, "Restriction of Macrophage infection During HIV and SIV infection: The Role of Antibodies and Coreceptor Use Plasticity in Enforcing Cd4-Dependent Entry and Shaping Tropism in Vivo" (2013). *Publicly Accessible Penn Dissertations*. 860. http://repository.upenn.edu/edissertations/860

This paper is posted at ScholarlyCommons. http://repository.upenn.edu/edissertations/860 For more information, please contact libraryrepository@pobox.upenn.edu. Restriction of Macrophage infection During HIV and SIV infection: The Role of Antibodies and Coreceptor Use Plasticity in Enforcing Cd4-Dependent Entry and Shaping Tropism in Vivo

### Abstract

The pathogenesis of HIV and SIV infection is determined to a large extent by adaptations of the virus that enable it to infect different cell types and either destroy these cells, or establish long-term reservoirs of viral replication. CD4+ T cells are the predominant targets of HIV and SIV infection in vivo, although some variants of these viruses have the ability to efficiently infect macrophages, which express exceedingly low levels of CD4. I sought to understand the selective forces that normally favor CD4+ T cell infection while restricting macrophage infection in vivo. To investigate these forces, I examined viral envelope glycoprotein (Env) variants that emerged during an in vivo SIV infection model in which extensive tissue macrophage infection was observed in experimentally CD4+ T cell-depleted rhesus macaques. I found that plasma-derived viral Envs from these animals had a remarkable ability to mediate entry into cells expressing CCR5 but lacking CD4, a phenotypic hallmark of macrophage-tropic viruses. These CD4-independent Env variants were highly sensitive to neutralization by anti-Env antibodies, as well as to control SIV+ plasma. However, plasma from CD4+ T cell-depleted animals could not neutralize CD4-independent Envs. This suggests that CD4+ T cells enforce CD4-dependent SIV entry by supporting the production of anti-Env antibodies that normally prevent the emergence of macrophage-tropic virus. In further studies, I asked whether other forces might restrict the emergence of CD4-independent Envs in vivo by examining entry coreceptor use by these Envs. Despite the ability of CD4-independent Envs to mediate robust entry in the presence of high cell surface levels of rhesus macaque CCR5, they were impaired in their use of human CCR5, rhesus macaque GPR15, and low levels of rhesus macaque CCR5. These phenotypes indicated that CD4-independent entry is accompanied by reduced plasticity in coreceptor usage, possibly restricting the virus in its range of potential target cells in vivo. Future studies will examine whether antibody-mediated enforcement of CD4 tropism and coreceptor usage are selective pressures that also explain the conservation of CD4-dependent entry during HIV-1 infection. It is possible that these forces can be manipulated to reshape viral tropism and eliminate HIV-1 macrophage reservoirs.

**Degree Type** Dissertation

**Degree Name** Doctor of Philosophy (PhD)

**Graduate Group** Cell & Molecular Biology

**First Advisor** Ronald G. Collman

### Keywords

AIDS, CD4, HIV, Macrophage, Tropism, Virus

### Subject Categories

Allergy and Immunology | Immunology and Infectious Disease | Medical Immunology | Microbiology | Virology

# RESTRICTION OF MACROPHAGE INFECTION DURING HIV AND SIV INFECTION: THE ROLE OF ANTIBODIES AND CORECEPTOR USE PLASTICITY IN ENFORCING CD4-DEPENDENT ENTRY AND SHAPING TROPISM *IN VIVO*

Nicholas Francella

A DISSERTATION

in

Cell and Molecular Biology

Presented to the Faculties of the University of Pennsylvania

in

Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the

Degree of Doctor of Philosophy

2013

Supervisor of Dissertation

Ronald G. Collman, M.D., Professor of Medicine

Graduate Group Chairperson

Daniel S. Kessler, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Cell and Developmental Biology

Dissertation Committee:

Robert W. Doms, M.D., Ph.D., Professor of Pathology and Laboratory Medicine

Sara Cherry, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Microbiology

James C. Alwine, Ph.D., Professor of Cancer Biology

Guido Silvestri, M.D., Professor of Pathology and Laboratory Medicine, Emory University

### ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

Science is a highly collaborative process, and there are many individuals and groups who contributed to the scientific content of this thesis. Most of these contributions are acknowledged specifically within each chapter, but I would like to give special recognition to a few individuals whose support and guidance went beyond technical matters. First and foremost, my mentor, Ronald Collman, whose dedication, intuition and guidance never stopped helping me grow as a scientist and as a person. Second, my ever-loving wife Virginie Adam, whose encouragement and unwavering support led me through challenging times and difficult decisions. Third, my colleagues in the Collman lab who made work enjoyable and gave me something to look forward to every day, especially Sarah Elliott, Nadeene Riddick, Yanjie Yi, and in particular Anjana Yadav, who was always ready to help without taking the credit she deserves. Finally, I thank my entire family, especially my Mother and Father, Stephen and Shelley Francella, who have given unconditional love and have sacrificed so much to make me the person I am today.

### ABSTRACT

# RESTRICTION OF MACROPHAGE INFECTION DURING HIV AND SIV INFECTION: THE ROLE OF ANTIBODIES AND CORECEPTOR USE PLASTICITY IN ENFORCING CD4-DEPENDENT ENTRY AND SHAPING TROPISM *IN VIVO*

Nicholas Francella

Ronald G. Collman, M.D.

The pathogenesis of HIV and SIV infection is determined to a large extent by adaptations of the virus that enable it to infect different cell types and either destroy these cells, or establish longterm reservoirs of viral replication. CD4+ T cells are the predominant targets of HIV and SIV infection *in vivo*, although some variants of these viruses have the ability to efficiently infect macrophages, which express exceedingly low levels of CD4. I sought to understand the selective forces that normally favor CD4+ T cell infection while restricting macrophage infection in vivo. To investigate these forces, I examined viral envelope glycoprotein (Env) variants that emerged during an *in vivo* SIV infection model in which extensive tissue macrophage infection was observed in experimentally CD4+ T cell-depleted rhesus macaques. I found that plasma-derived viral Envs from these animals had a remarkable ability to mediate entry into cells expressing CCR5 but lacking CD4, a phenotypic hallmark of macrophage-tropic viruses. These CD4independent Env variants were highly sensitive to neutralization by anti-Env antibodies, as well as to control SIV+ plasma. However, plasma from CD4+ T cell-depleted animals could not neutralize CD4-independent Envs. This suggests that CD4+ T cells enforce CD4-dependent SIV entry by supporting the production of anti-Env antibodies that normally prevent the emergence of macrophage-tropic virus. In further studies, I asked whether other forces might restrict the emergence of CD4-independent Envs in vivo by examining entry coreceptor use by these Envs. Despite the ability of CD4-independent Envs to mediate robust entry in the presence of high cell

surface levels of rhesus macaque CCR5, they were impaired in their use of human CCR5, rhesus macaque GPR15, and low levels of rhesus macaque CCR5. These phenotypes indicated that CD4-independent entry is accompanied by reduced plasticity in coreceptor usage, possibly restricting the virus in its range of potential target cells *in vivo*. Future studies will examine whether antibody-mediated enforcement of CD4 tropism and coreceptor usage are selective pressures that also explain the conservation of CD4-dependent entry during HIV-1 infection. It is possible that these forces can be manipulated to reshape viral tropism and eliminate HIV-1 macrophage reservoirs.

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTii
ABSTRACTiii
IST OF TABLES AND ILLUSTRATIONSviii
CHAPTER I1
GENERAL INTRODUCTION
Epidemiology of HIV and challenges to a cure
Primate models of HIV infection and disease
HIV/SIV entry pathways: overview9
HIV/SIV entry pathways: structural and molecular interactions9
HIV/SIV entry pathways: tropism
Post-entry restriction and cellular tropism15
Goals of this thesis15
References17
CHAPTER II
MACROPHAGE-SPECIFIC ASPECTS OF HIV/SIV INFECTION
Abstract25
Introduction
Macrophage models used to study HIV/SIV27
Macrophage-specific HIV/SIV Entry
Post-entry early events in the replication cycle
Viral expression: transcription, RNA processing, and translation
Viral assembly and release
Cytopathicity and reservoir function

Consequences of HIV-1 infection for macrophage function		
Conclusion	.38	
References	39	

### 

### CD4+ T CELLS SUPPORT PRODUCTION OF SIV ENV ANTIBODIES THAT ENFORCE CD4-DEPENDENT ENTRY AND SHAPE TROPISM *IN VIVO*

CHAPTER IV	7	79
	References	73
	Acknowledgement	72
	Discussion	67
	Figures	55
	Results	48
	Methods	45
	Introduction	43
	Abstract	42

# DECREASED PLASTICITY OF CORECEPTOR USE BY CD4-INDEPENDENT SIV ENVS THAT EMERGE *IN VIVO*

Abstract	80
Introduction	
Methods	83
Results	85
Figures	90
Discussion	96
Acknowledgement	
References	101

# EXAMINATION OF THE TARGET PRIMARY CELLS FOR CD4-INDEPENDENT SIV

Introduction	105		
Methods	107		
Results	110		
Figures	113		
Conclusion	118		
Acknowledgement	120		
References	121		
CHAPTER VI	122		
DISCUSSION AND IMPLICATIONS			
Why do primate lentiviruses use CD4 as a receptor?	123		
Macrophages as a latent CNS reservoir and target for eradication	128		

formation of an HIV-1 ma	acrophage reservoir?	
References		

Can antibodies that neutralize in a CD4-inducible manner prevent the

## LIST OF TABLES AND ILLUSTRATIONS

Table 1.1	Characteristics of SIVmac and SHIV89.6 monkey models of AIDS to HIV-1 infection of humans		
Figure 1.1	Origin and structure of commonly used SIV strains	8	
Figure 1.2	HIV entry	12	
Figure 2.1	The HIV/SIV life cycle in infected macrophages	26	
Figure 3.1	Envs from CD4+ T cell-depleted macaques mediate CD4-independent entry	55	
Figure 3.2	D470N and E84K regulate CD4-independent entry	56	
Figure 3.3	A CD4-inducible epitope monoclonal antibody neutralizes CD4 independent	57	
Figure 3.4	Molecular determinants of 7D3 neutralization are consistent across the extended panel of Envs	58	
Figure 3.5	CDA inducible epitope targeted monoclonal antibodies neutralize CDA	59	
riguie 5.5	independent Envs	57	
Figure 3.6	Pooled SIV+ plasma neutralizes CD4-independent Envs and CD4-triggered CD4-dependent Env	60	
Figure 3.7	SIV+ plasma neutralization of the extended panel of CD4-independent and control Envs and prototype SIV Envs	61	
Figure 3.8	Reduced CD4-inducible SIV Env neutralization activity in plasma from CD4+ T cell-depleted animals	62	
Figure 3.9	Reduced antigen-specific IgG in CD4 T cell-depleted animals	63	
Figure S3.1	E84K and D470N confer CD4-independent entry in multiple parental Envs	64	
Figure S3.2	Molecular determinants of 7D3 neutralization are consistent across the extended panel of Envs	65	
Figure S3.3	Plasma from control infected animals at d14 and d25 post-infection lacks CD4-inducible neutralizing activity	66	
Figure 4.1	Lower efficiency of human CCR5 use by CD4-independent compared to CD4-dependent SIV Envs	90	
Figure 4.2	CD4-independence is associated with reduced ability to use low levels of rmCCR5	91	
Figure 4.3	Reduced entry through GPR15 by CD4-independent Envs	92	
Figure 4.4	Env D47N and E84K determine efficiency of CCR5 and GPR15 use	93	
Figure 4.5	Reduced use of GPR15 by SIV Envs pre-triggered with sCD4	95	
Figure 5.1	Pseudotype virus infection of human monocyte-derived macrophages	113	
Figure 5.2	BlaM assay can detect virus fusion to human MDMs	114	
Figure 5.3	BlaM assay detection of infection of RM MDMs	115	
Figure 5.4	BlaM assay can detect virus fusion to RM PBMCs	116	
Figure 5.5	Growth of chimeric SIVmac239 in cell lines	117	
Figure 5.6	Growth of chimeric SIVmac239 in primary human CD4+ T cells	117	
Figure 6.1	Model of CD4-independent entry and plasticity of co-receptor use	127	
Figure 6.2	Natural history of untreated SIV infection of rhesus macaques	130	
Figure 6.3	Model of macrophage reservoir formation and persistence during ART therapy	131	

# **CHAPTER I**

## **GENERAL INTRODUCTION**

#### **Epidemiology of HIV and challenges to a cure**

Human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) is the cause of the acquired immune deficiency syndrome (AIDS) pandemic and remains a major public health concern despite 3 decades of research (1, 2). An estimated 34 million people globally are currently infected and living with HIV, with approximately 2.5 million new infections and 1.7 million AIDS-related deaths each year. While the total number of new infections and the number of AIDS-related deaths both appear to be slowly declining, the total number of people living with HIV continues to rise, especially in sub-Saharan Africa, where as many as one out of every 20 individuals is infected. Anti-retroviral drugs are effective at reducing viral load and immunodeficiency in individuals and slowing the spread of infection, but are not curative, and are available to fewer than one in 3 HIV-infected people worldwide (2).

As large-scale economic and public health initiatives aim to expand access to antiretroviral drugs and prevent new infections, basic research on HIV molecular virology and pathogenesis reflect at least two longer-term goals: 1) designing an effective HIV vaccine, and; 2) finding ways to fully eradicate the viral reservoirs within infected individuals. Attempts at designing an effective vaccine for the prevention of HIV infection in humans have ranged from partial successes to complete failures (10, 30, 81). However, laboratory studies and non-human primate models of infection (discussed in detail below) continue to provide clues to correlates of protection that inform future vaccine design. Anti-retroviral therapy potently blocks HIV infection at multiple stages in the viral life cycle (discussed in Chapter II), but poses severe limitations. It requires lifelong patient adherence for effective suppression viral load, and carries with it the risk of adverse effects and selection of drug-resistant viral variants. Therefore, a major area of basic research involves identification and elimination of the cells harboring the viral reservoir, or alternatively, prevention of the formation of such a reservoir. Underlying both vaccine design and reservoir identification is the need to gain a greater understanding of how HIV infection leads to immunodeficiency.

This thesis examines the regulation of potential target cells for HIV infection *in vivo* using non-human primate simian immunodeficiency virus (SIV) as a model. I will begin by describing SIV as a model system for HIV and providing an overview how viral entry pathways influence cell tropism (**Chapter I**). I will then provide more in-depth background on how HIV/SIV infection can differ between cell types, and how these different cell types impact pathogenesis (**Chapter II**). Next I will present my own body of research, which is an in-depth examination of a model system in which SIV tropism is profoundly altered *in vivo* in response to perturbations in the host immune system and the virus's target cells (**Chapters III, IV, V**). These chapters will discuss the forces that shape this relationship between virus and host *in vivo*. Finally, I will suggest ways in which an understanding of these forces can inform future efforts at HIV eradication (**Chapter VI**).

### Primate models of HIV infection and disease

Many insights into HIV disease, including much of the information presented throughout this thesis, have been gained through studying SIV infection of monkeys. It is therefore important to begin with an in-depth examination of SIV models, how they enhance our understanding of HIV-1 infection, and what their limitations are.

The origins of HIV-1 and HIV-2 infection of humans can be traced to zoonotic transfer of genetically- and structurally-related lentiviruses from African non-human primates collectively termed simian immunodeficiency viruses (31, 44). HIV-1 and HIV-2 in fact make up relatively small phylogenic branches within the SIV family, each member of which naturally infects its own unique primate host (17, 37). The M and N groups of HIV-1 in particular, which represent the vast majority of documented cases of human infection and which are responsible for the HIV-1 pandemic, originated from SIVcpz, a virus that infects chimpanzees in the wild (55). SIVcpz appears to have evolved as a recombinant virus, with the 5' half of its genome being closely related to SIVrcm from red-capped mangabeys, and the 3' half being related to SIVgsn from greater spot-nosed monkeys (6, 17). In contrast, HIV-2 infection, which is much less common than HIV-1

and is characterized by a slower rate of disease progression as well as less severe immunodeficiency (20, 54, 66), is most closely related to SIVsmm from sooty mangabeys (44). Interestingly, with extremely rare exceptions, despite chronic high-level replication, SIV causes neither immunodeficiency nor reduced lifespan in its natural hosts ((African non-human primates, (9, 62, 76, 82, 91)). It is generally assumed that millions of years of virus-host co-evolution has selected for this non-pathogenic persistence of SIV, but the specific mechanisms underlying the non-pathogenic nature of SIV in natural hosts are not well-understood, and are an active topic of research (3, 88, 91).

Many strains of HIV/SIV are highly species-specific, in that they have a host range limited to one or a small number of species (62). This includes HIV-1, which productively infects humans, is attenuated in great apes, and cannot infect monkeys. The potential for a monkey SIV model of human HIV infection was first observed when captive Asian macaques in U.S. primate centers developed lymphomas while cohabitating with sooty mangabeys (19, 53). It is now understood that the sooty mangabeys were naturally infected with SIVsmm and that when transmitted to macaques the virus caused an AIDS-like disease. As noted above, this same family of SIV also transmits to humans resulting in HIV-2, but more importantly, the disease observed in the infected macaques closely resembles the AIDS caused by HIV-1 (61), and so experimental SIV infection of Asian macaques is arguably the most important animal model of HIV infection (43, 71).

The SIV macaque model was optimized by passaging SIVsmm in macaques *in vivo* and in cells *ex vivo* to generate the now commonly used SIVmac239 and SIVmac251 isolates (**Figure 1.1A**), highly pathogenic viruses that consistently recapitulate an AIDS-like disease in macaques (18, 19, 61, 80). SIVmac239 and SIVmac251 are closely-related, with the principal difference being that 239 is a clonal virus with a single discrete genotype maintained as a plasmid, while 251 is a heterogeneous "swarm" that is maintained by continuous passage in macaque peripheral blood cell culture *ex vivo* (18, 80). One obvious consequence of this difference is that when referring to the use of

"SIVmac251" we are in fact referring to a collection of related viruses that, while more genetically similar to each other than they are to SIVmac239, have the potential to be highly variable phenotypically (21, 92). At least seven phylogenetically unique stocks of SIVmac251 exist in the U.S., and the overall maximum diversity within each of the various stocks is as high as 2% (21, 63). Indeed, a range of *in vitro* phenotypes has been observed for various clones of SIVmac251 envelope glycoproteins, including variability in neutralization sensitivity and receptor tropism (21, 63, 92). However, despite the diversity of the SIVmac251 swarms and their phylogenic uniqueness from SIVmac239, *in vivo* pathogenesis and natural history in infected macaques are largely considered indistinguishable between SIVmac239 and any of the SIVmac251 swarms, and all are commonly used for pathogenesis and vaccine studies (21, 43). This concept is important in considering the work that will be presented in **Chapters III**, **IV**, and **V** of this thesis, because we operate under the assumption that under normal circumstances selective pressures cause the same types of viral variants to dominate during infection *in vivo*, even when a diverse swarm of variants is presumably available at the start of infection (21).

How well does SIVmac infection of macaques recapitulate and effectively model HIV-1 infection of humans? The similarities and differences between HIV-1 infection of humans and SIVmac infection of rhesus macaques (3, 41, 71) are outlined in **Table 1.1**. Indian rhesus macaques (*Macaca mulatta*) are the most frequently used non-human primate models for HIV/SIV pathogenesis studies and are the basis of the work described in **Chapters III**, **IV** and **V** of this thesis. Importantly, although the timing differs between HIV infection of humans and SIV infection of rhesus macaques, both infections begin with an initial peak in plasma viral load and contemporaneous destruction of the majority of mucosal CD4+ T cells, followed by a decline in viral load to a "setpoint" as an adaptive immune response sets in. The virus continues to adapt to the host immune response, replicating with largely sub-clinical manifestations as CD4+ T cell counts in the blood gradually decline and the adaptive immune system becomes exhausted from continuous activation. Towards the end of the disease course, opportunistic infections and frequently neurologic symptoms (discussed in **Chapter II**) take hold as the host

succumbs to AIDS. In the case of SIV infection, the very late stages of disease are rarely observed because the animals are euthanized for ethical reasons.

Another monkey species, the pigtailed macaque, also succumbs to an AIDS-like disease when infected with SIVmac, although this model is generally thought to be less accurate at recapitulating HIV infection of humans, since progression to AIDS is very rapid in the animals and they are less likely to mount an adaptive immune response. Furthermore, simian-human immunodeficiency virus (SHIV) models have been developed in order to assess the efficacy of potential anti-HIV drugs and vaccines and have also enhanced our understanding of HIV/SIV pathogenesis. One of the original SHIV constructs was generated by replacing the rev, tat, and env genes of SIVmac239 with the rev, tat, vpu, and *env* genes of HIV-1<sub>89.6</sub> (Figure 1.1B). Although SHIV<sub>89.6</sub> and subsequent modifications thereof provided controlled animal models of viruses genetically similar to HIV-1, in vivo infection had some unusual features, such as rapid and sustained depletion of peripheral CD4+ T cells and the frequent failure of infected animals to generate antibodies against the virus. This may be related to the ability of the 89.6 parental virus to use both CCR5 and CXCR4 as entry coreceptors (discussed below), since SIV rarely uses CXCR4. In contrast, some SHIVs (developed from other HIV-1 isolates) are rapidly suppressed by the host, and most SHIVs paradoxically tend to over-estimate the efficacy of potential HIV vaccines (41).

SIVmac infection of rhesus macaques on the other hand provides a consistent and tractable method of observing lentiviral transmission, replication and *in vivo* evolution, as well as innate and adaptive immune responses and progressive immunodeficiency in a small primate host. Thus, while no non-human primate system perfectly recapitulates HIV-1 infection of humans, SIVmac infection of rhesus macaques remains the best method of modeling HIV-1 pathogenesis. For this reason, most of the topics covered in this thesis draw from studies of both HIV-1 and SIV, using concepts studied in the context of one virus to inform the understanding of the other unless there is specific evidence suggesting that it would be inaccurate to do so.

		HIV-1 infection of humans	SIVmac infection of rhesus macaques	SHIV <sub>89.6</sub> infection of rhesus macaques
Virus	Structure	See Figure 1.1	See Figure 1.1	Mac239 with rev, tat, env replaced with HIV-1 rev, tat, vpu, env (Figure 1.1)
	Sequence diversity	10-30% between HIV- 1 subtypes	2% between SIVmac variants	N/A (clonal chimera)
	Accessory genes	vif, vpr, vpu, tat, rev, nef	vif, vpr, vpx, tat, rev, nef	vif, vpr, vpu, tat, rev, nef
	Co-receptor usage	CCR5, CXCR4	CCR5, GPR15, CXCR6, others	CCR5, CXCR4
	Macrophage infection	Entry and post-entry restriction	Entry restriction	Post-entry restriction
Host cell	TRIM5	Does not restrict HIV- 1 or SIVmac replication	Restricts HIV-1 replication, not SIVmac	Does not restrict SHIV replication
	APOBEC3	HIV-1 Vif counteracts human APOBEC3	SIV Vif counteracts APOBEC3 from human and NHPs	SIV Vif is necessary for SHIV infection
	Tetherin	HIV-1 Vpu counteracts tetherin	SIV Nef counteracts tetherin	
	SAMHD1	No counteraction of SAMHD1	Vpx counteracts SAMHD1	Vpx counteracts SAMHD1
	MHC	3 HLA genes	2 Mamu genes	2 Mamu genes
	Transmission	Sexual or blood; usually a single founder variant	Mucosal or blood (experimental); single or multiple founder variants depend on dose	Mucosal or blood (experimental); single or multiple founder variants depend on dose
	Time to AIDS	8-10 years	1-2 years	Less than 1 year
	Peak viral load (log copies/mL)	5.0-6.0	6.5-8.4	6.4-8.7
Disease (un-	Set point viral load (log copies/mL)	4.0-5.0	4.4-7.7	3.9-6.5
treated)	CD4+ T cell and lymphocyte turnover	Rapid loss of mucosal CD4+ T cells; gradual decline in blood	Rapid loss of mucosal CD4+ T cells; gradual decline in blood	Rapid loss of mucosal and blood CD4+ T cells
	Time to sero- conversion (est.)	2 months	1 month	Usually fail to sero-convert
	CNS infection	CNS inflammation; infected microglia and perivascular macrophages	CNS inflammation; infected perivascular macrophages	Similar to HIV-1
Other notes	Vaccine and immunogen testing	N/A	Immunogens do not predict HIV-1 immunogenicity	Env immunogen identical to HIV-1
	Drug susceptibility	Sensitive to multi-drug regimen	Many HIV-1 drugs not effective	Drug activity depends on target gene

**Table 1.1.** Characteristics of SIVmac and SHIV89.6 monkey models of AIDS to HIV-1 infection of humans. Information is adapted from various reviews (3, 41, 71).



**Figure 1.1. Origin and structure of commonly used SIV strains**. **A.** Progression from left to right across the figure represents the time at which each of the original isolates were derived beginning in the early 1970s with animals carrying SIVsmm at the California National Primate Research Center. Green boxes represent swarm isolates whereas **gold** boxes represent clonal isolates. **Blue** monkey cartoons indicate *in vivo* passage (Mm = Macaca mulatta); solid arrows indicate direct transmission and/or viral isolation; dotted arrows indicate cloning and ex vivo passaging in tissue culture. B. Viral RNA sequences are indicated with known protein-coding genes highlighted along with the 5' and 3' long terminal repeat (LTR) regions. HIV-1 genes are represented in **dark red** and SIV genes are represented in **purple**. Figure was adapted from *Hatziioannou and Evans*, 2012 (41).

#### HIV/SIV entry pathways: overview

HIV and SIV infection lead to the destruction and progressive decline of CD4+ T cells in their hosts. Before the identification of HIV as the causative agent of AIDS, a key observation in the earliest AIDS patients was the profound loss of CD4+ T cells (known at the time as Leu-3 helper cells; (36)). It was later observed that many HIV-1 isolates had a cytopathic effect and replicated in CD4+ T cell culture and T cell lines in vitro, and indeed CD4 was later identified as a specific receptor required for viral entry (64, 67). While much of the loss of CD4+ T cells *in vivo* is the result of direct infection and killing of these cells, a substantial amount of immune dysfunction also arises from indirect effects of the virus such as bystander cell killing, immune exhaustion and chronic activation, all of which can lead to the loss of uninfected cells. Still, infection of CD4+ T cells is the central driver of AIDS pathogenesis and the principal source of viral replication *in vivo*, and latently infected CD4+ T cells are the major source of long-term viral persistence (29, 45, 79, 96). What is less clear is the role of non-CD4+ T cells in supporting viral replication. Infection of myeloid cells (monocytes, macrophages, microglia, astrocytes, and dendritic cells) is known to drive HIV-associated neurologic disorders and is thought to contribute to the formation and maintenance of a long-term viral reservoir (5, 40, 58, 97). However, other consequences of myeloid cell infection, if any, are not clear. Furthermore, it is apparent that evolutionary pressures drive a hostpathogen relationship in HIV and SIV infection that generally favors viral replication in CD4+ T cells over other cell types, a relationship which needs to be understood in order to advance efforts to eradicate infection.

### HIV/SIV entry pathways: structural and molecular interactions

HIV and SIV envelope glycoproteins, known as Env, exist as trimers on the surface of virions and infected cells (**Figure 1.2**). Each virion-associated Env trimer consists of non-covalently linked heterodimers of glycoproteins including a gp120 surface subunit that mediates attachment to target cells, and a gp41 transmembrane subunit that mediates fusion between the viral and cellular membranes (65, 73). The Env gp120 and gp41 subunits are coded by the viral *env* gene, which produces a single gp160 protein that is

cleaved by cellular furin during viral assembly (39). During entry into a target cell, viral gp120 engages cellular CD4, triggering conformational changes in Env that expose the V3 and bridging sheet regions of gp120 (46, 56, 84). These regions interact with a cellular 7-trans-membrane (7TM) co-receptor – principally CCR5 or CXCR4 for HIV-1, and CCR5, GPR15, CXCR6, or others for SIV – initiating further conformational changes that expose the fusion peptide of gp41 (24, 68). The helical repeats (HR1 and HR2) of each gp41 molecule within the trimer rearrange to form a six-helix bundle, which together with the fusion peptides allows membrane fusion to occur. This process implicates two crucial elements in the initial targeting of the virus to a cell: 1) gp120 engagement of CD4; and 2) V3 and bridging sheet engagement of co-receptor. The diversity of primate lentiviruses and their tendency to rapidly mutate during replication lead among other things to diversity in entry pathways. With only a small number of genetic changes, viruses can vary in their efficient use of either CD4, the various 7TM receptors, or both.

CCR5 is generally considered the principal 7TM co-receptor for HIV-1. The most important evidence for this stems from two observations: 1) Individuals homozygous for the CCR5-null  $\Delta$ 32 allele are nearly entirely resistant to infection (32, 69, 87); and 2) newly-transmitted variants that establish productive infection exclusively use CCR5 as a co-receptor (51, 77, 78, 86). Switch to CXCR4 or dual CCR5/CXCR4 use occurs in up to half of untreated subtype B HIV-1 infected individuals, and this change is generally associated with more rapid disease progression (8, 14, 42). However, co-receptor switch is not a requisite to acquisition of AIDS, so it possible that the emergence of CXCR4using variants is a result, not a cause of progression to AIDS (52). The V3 loop of HIV provides the principal basis of co-receptor specificity, possibly bearing a structural homology with natural chemokine ligands (11). Structural and charge alterations in the V3 loop and to a secondary extent the V2 loop and other regions result in changes in receptor preference from CCR5 to CXCR4 (11, 15, 47, 60). The situation is less well understood with regards to CCR5 use in SIV infection. Most SIV variants tested do in fact use CCR5 as a co-receptor for entry, but unlike HIV-1, many SIV also can use other 7TM receptors such as CCR2b, CXCR6, GPR15, GPR1, APJ, and others (23, 24, 68). There are in fact at least two examples of natural SIV host species that can become infected despite carrying CCR5-null alleles that do not support viral entry, suggesting that at least in some non-human primates, viral entry through cellular CCR5 is not an absolute requirement for viral replication *in vivo* (13, 83). Furthermore, use of CXCR4 is rare among SIV variants in both pathogenic and non-pathogenic infection, adding evidence that co-receptor pathways may be an important divergent characteristic between HIV-1 and SIV infection (23, 70).

For both HIV and SIV, co-receptor engagement generally encompasses at least two key interactions between gp120 and the 7TM co-receptor: 1) an interaction between the second extracellular loop of the 7TM receptor (ECL2) and the V3 loop of gp120; and 2) an interaction between the n-terminus of the 7TM receptor and the gp120 quaternary structure known as the bridging sheet formed from  $\beta$ -sheets at the base of V1/V2 and  $\beta$ 20/ $\beta$ 21 upon CD4 binding (15, 25-28). Whereas the V3-ECL2 interaction is considered important for co-receptor engagement and specificity (34), this requirement can be relaxed in Envs that are more dependent on the 7TM n-terminus for entry (59, 72). In contrast, the interaction between the 7TM n-terminus and the gp120 bridging sheet is thought to be extremely important in initiating the conformational changes that lead to exposure of the gp41 fusion peptide, with several sulfated tyrosines on the cellular 7TM receptor being indispensible for the interaction (16, 25-28).



**Figure 1.2. HIV entry.** The viral Env spike is composed of gp120 and gp41 subunits form a trimer of heterodimers on the surface of the viral membrane (**top**). When the virus encounters a target cell membrane (**bottom**), gp120 engages CD4, initiating conformational changes that form an exposed co-receptor binding site. Interactions between gp120 V3 (**yellow**) and the 7TM ECL2 (**blue**) as well as between the gp120 bridging sheet (**pink**) and the 7TM n-terminus initiate a further cascade of conformational changes that form gp41 HR1 and HR2 into a six-helix bundle that drives membrane fusion. Figure was adapted from *Moore and Doms*, 2003 (73).

# **<u>HIV/SIV entry pathways: tropism</u>** Portions of this section have been adapted from Gorry, Francella, and Collman, 2013 (33).

Viral entry dependence on CD4 together with a 7TM co-receptor is a principal determinant of HIV and SIV cellular host range. Historically prior to the full elucidation of the viral entry pathways, newly-derived HIV isolates were characterized as either T-tropic (capable of infecting immortalized T cell lines and primary CD4+ T cells) or M-tropic (capable of infecting primary macrophages and CD4+ T cells). When CXCR4 and CCR5 were later identified as the co-receptors, it happened that most M-tropic viruses used CD4 in conjunction with CCR5 for entry, while most T-cell tropic viruses used CD4 in conjunction with CCR5 for entry, while most T-cell tropic viruses used CD4 in conjunction with CXCR4. However, equating T- and M- tropism classification with CXCR4- and CCR5- use is now known to be inaccurate. Whereas most HIV variants that infect macrophages do use CCR5 for entry, not all CCR5-using variants infect macrophages. Furthermore, HIV and SIV variants involved in transmission and destruction of mucosal CD4+ T cells are CCR5-using and non-M-tropic (78, 86). There are also a handful of HIV-1 variants that use CXCR4 to enter macrophages, again arguing against assumptions regarding "T-tropic" and "M-tropic" in relation to co-receptor use (12, 98).

At least one unifying similarity connecting most M-tropic HIV and SIV variants is the ability of viral Env to use low to absent levels of CD4 on the cell surface to mediate entry via a 7TM co-receptor (4). Relaxation of strict CD4-dependence, either through increased affinity of gp120 for low levels of CD4 (22, 93) or through enhanced Env intrinsic triggerability and exposure of the Env co-receptor binding site in the absence of CD4 (38, 46, 56, 84), leads to increased infection of macrophages and other CD4-low and CD4-negative cell types (7, 74, 89). Further evidence suggests that in addition to decreased dependence on CD4, some macrophage-tropic variants may exhibit an altered and more efficient mechanism of CCR5 engagement (33, 35, 94). Importantly, changing as little as one or a select few amino acid residues in Env can impart the altered interactions with CD4 and CCR5 that allow enhanced macrophage infection (4, 86). Conceivably, if widespread macrophage infection *in vivo* was a preferred pathway, the

mutation rate of the virus would allow this to occur. Yet, as stated before, CD4+ T cells, not macrophages, are the preferred target of the virus *in vivo*, and it is their infection and destruction that propagates the virus and leads to disease progression (29, 45). Macrophage infection, when it occurs, is highly compartmentalized, and infection is generally limited to the central nervous system (CNS) and possibly peripheral organs, suggesting that the host actively prevents macrophage infection and the virus adapts to avoid host resistance mechanisms (57, 90).

SIV models of infection have provided important insights into the mechanisms regulating macrophage infection. In both humans infected with HIV-1 and rhesus macaques infected with SIV, high level plasma viremia persists even during late stage disease when virtually all circulating and tissue CD4+ T-cells have been lost. Using a highlypathogenic SHIV strain, Igarashi et. al. showed by immunohistochemistry that in infected macaques with end-stage disease, greater than 95% of infected cells were tissue macrophages (49). More recently, a CD4+ T-cell depleted model of SIV infection revealed the potential for extensive macrophage infection in vivo. Ortiz et. al. artificially depleted CD4+ T-cells in macaques prior to SIVmac infection (75), and while peak viral loads during acute infection were similar in CD4+ T-cell depleted and control animals, there was no post-peak viral load decline in CD4+ T-cell depleted animals as is normally observed. This phase of high level viremia was characterized by extensive tissue macrophage infection. Thus, it appears that tissue macrophages outside the CNS have the capacity to serve as sites of high level virus production, at least under particular circumstances. Analyses of these models suggest that macrophage infection develops in settings where there is both a paucity of CD4+ T-cells that requires the virus to seek alternative cellular targets, and a permissive immune environment that allows the emergence of M-tropic variants. In both the highly-pathogenic SHIV infection and the antibody-mediated CD4+ T-cell depletion model, macrophage infection does not occur until after CD4+ T-cells are depleted (48, 49, 75). An additional factor contributing to immune control of macrophage infection may be a direct antiviral activity of CD4+ Tcells that is uniquely active in suppressing virus in macrophages (85, 95). Of note,

macaque infection with highly M-tropic SHIV in the absence of immune suppression generally does not cause disease, and results instead in rapid disappearance of plasma viremia and induction of neutralizing antibodies (50).

### **<u>Post-entry restriction and cellular tropism</u>**

Multiple host cellular factors restrict HIV/SIV infection at the various stages of the viral life cycle, and the virus has evolved a range of mechanisms of counteracting such restriction. While the bulk of this thesis specifically focuses on restriction of viral infection and determinants of cellular tropism at the level of entry, post-entry mechanisms of restriction are extremely important in determining the range of host cells (and species) that the virus can infect. Mounting evidence demonstrates that, at least for a subset of host restriction factors, expression and anti-viral activity varies by cell type and therefore can direct the rapidly evolving virus to more favorable target cells. This concept, along with a description of the viral life cycle, is covered in **Chapter II**.

### **Goals of this thesis**

HIV and SIV have the ability to infect macrophages, yet selective forces appear to strongly favor preferential infection of CD4+ T cells in the systemic compartment *in vivo*. Multiple mechanisms underlying this preference for CD4-tropism have been proposed, but there is no clear evidence that these forces shape cellular tropism *in vivo*.

The goal of this thesis is to examine how CD4-tropism is enforced during HIV/SIV infection *in vivo*, and why extensive infection of macrophages is rare. I studied an *in vivo* SIV infection model in which macrophages were abundantly infected following experimental depletion of CD4+ T cells. This system enabled examination of the features of the virus and the host immune response that allowed macrophage infection *in vivo*. I found that the lack of an effective antibody response to Env in these animals was associated with the emergence of CD4-independent, neutralization-sensitive viral variants thought to infect macrophages *in vivo*. I conclude from this evidence that the antibody

response normally restrains viral tropism and prevents macrophage tropism (**Chapter III**).

I went on to examine what other features of these CD4-independent Env variants might normally restrain their emergence during infection, and found that that CD4-independent viral entry is associated with a striking lack of coreceptor use plasticity in Env (**Chapter IV**). Preliminary attempts to understand what specific primary cell types can become infected by CD4-independent SIV revealed that these viruses were highly impaired in infection of primary cells and cell lines *in vitro* (**Chapter V**). These studies reveal that at least two forces normally favor CD4-tropic infection *in vivo*: host antibody responses restricting the emergence of CD4-independent virus, and coreceptor plasticity allowing a potentially expanded range of target cells for CD4-dependent viruses.

#### References

- 1. 2012. UNAIDS Report on the Global AIDS Epidemic.
- 2. 2013. WHO Fact sheet on HIV/AIDS.
- 3. **Apetrei, C., D. L. Robertson, and P. A. Marx.** 2004. The history of SIVS and AIDS: epidemiology, phylogeny and biology of isolates from naturally SIV infected non-human primates (NHP) in Africa. Front Biosci **9:**225-254.
- 4. **Arrildt, K. T., S. B. Joseph, and R. Swanstrom.** 2012. The HIV-1 env protein: a coat of many colors. Current HIV/AIDS reports **9**:52-63.
- Bagasra, O., E. Lavi, L. Bobroski, K. Khalili, J. P. Pestaner, R. Tawadros, and R. J. Pomerantz. 1996. Cellular reservoirs of HIV-1 in the central nervous system of infected individuals: identification by the combination of in situ polymerase chain reaction and immunohistochemistry. AIDS (London, England) 10:573-585.
- 6. Bailes, E., F. Gao, F. Bibollet-Ruche, V. Courgnaud, M. Peeters, P. A. Marx, B. H. Hahn, and P. M. Sharp. 2003. Hybrid origin of SIV in chimpanzees. Science (New York, N.Y 300:1713.
- 7. **Bannert, N., D. Schenten, S. Craig, and J. Sodroski.** 2000. The level of CD4 expression limits infection of primary rhesus monkey macrophages by a T-tropic simian immunodeficiency virus and macrophagetropic human immunodeficiency viruses. Journal of virology **74:**10984-10993.
- 8. Blaak, H., A. B. van't Wout, M. Brouwer, B. Hooibrink, E. Hovenkamp, and H. Schuitemaker. 2000. In vivo HIV-1 infection of CD45RA(+)CD4(+) T cells is established primarily by syncytium-inducing variants and correlates with the rate of CD4(+) T cell decline. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 97:1269-1274.
- Broussard, S. R., S. I. Staprans, R. White, E. M. Whitehead, M. B. Feinberg, and J. S. Allan. 2001. Simian immunodeficiency virus replicates to high levels in naturally infected African green monkeys without inducing immunologic or neurologic disease. Journal of virology 75:2262-2275.
- Buchbinder, S. P., D. V. Mehrotra, A. Duerr, D. W. Fitzgerald, R. Mogg, D. Li, P. B. Gilbert, J. R. Lama, M. Marmor, C. Del Rio, M. J. McElrath, D. R. Casimiro, K. M. Gottesdiener, J. A. Chodakewitz, L. Corey, and M. N. Robertson. 2008. Efficacy assessment of a cell-mediated immunity HIV-1 vaccine (the Step Study): a double-blind, randomised, placebo-controlled, testof-concept trial. Lancet 372:1881-1893.
- Cardozo, T., T. Kimura, S. Philpott, B. Weiser, H. Burger, and S. Zolla-Pazner. 2007. Structural basis for coreceptor selectivity by the HIV type 1 V3 loop. AIDS research and human retroviruses 23:415-426.
- Cashin, K., M. Roche, J. Sterjovski, A. Ellett, L. R. Gray, A. L. Cunningham, P. A. Ramsland, M. J. Churchill, and P. R. Gorry. 2011. Alternative Coreceptor Requirements for Efficient CCR5-and CXCR4-Mediated HIV-1 Entry into Macrophages. Journal of virology 85:10699-10709.
- Chen, Z., D. Kwon, Z. Jin, S. Monard, P. Telfer, M. S. Jones, C. Y. Lu, R. F. Aguilar, D. D. Ho, and P. A. Marx. 1998. Natural infection of a homozygous delta24 CCR5 red-capped mangabey with an R2b-tropic simian immunodeficiency virus. The Journal of experimental medicine 188:2057-2065.
- 14. **Connor, R. I., K. E. Sheridan, D. Ceradini, S. Choe, and N. R. Landau.** 1997. Change in coreceptor use correlates with disease progression in HIV-1--infected individuals. The Journal of experimental medicine **185**:621-628.
- 15. **Cormier, E. G., and T. Dragic.** 2002. The crown and stem of the V3 loop play distinct roles in human immunodeficiency virus type 1 envelope glycoprotein interactions with the CCR5 coreceptor. Journal of virology **76**:8953-8957.
- 16. **Cormier, E. G., D. N. Tran, L. Yukhayeva, W. C. Olson, and T. Dragic.** 2001. Mapping the determinants of the CCR5 amino-terminal sulfopeptide interaction with soluble human immunodeficiency virus type 1 gp120-CD4 complexes. Journal of virology **75:**5541-5549.
- 17. Courgnaud, V., M. Salemi, X. Pourrut, E. Mpoudi-Ngole, B. Abela, P. Auzel, F. Bibollet-Ruche, B. Hahn, A. M. Vandamme, E. Delaporte, and M. Peeters. 2002. Characterization of a novel simian immunodeficiency virus with a vpu gene from greater spot-nosed monkeys

(Cercopithecus nictitans) provides new insights into simian/human immunodeficiency virus phylogeny. Journal of virology **76:**8298-8309.

- Cranage, M. P., A. Baskerville, L. A. Ashworth, M. Dennis, N. Cook, S. Sharpe, G. Farrar, J. Rose, P. A. Kitchin, and P. J. Greenaway. 1992. Intrarectal challenge of macaques vaccinated with formalin-inactivated simian immunodeficiency virus. Lancet 339:273-274.
- Daniel, M. D., N. L. Letvin, N. W. King, M. Kannagi, P. K. Sehgal, R. D. Hunt, P. J. Kanki, M. Essex, and R. C. Desrosiers. 1985. Isolation of T-cell tropic HTLV-III-like retrovirus from macaques. Science (New York, N.Y 228:1201-1204.
- De Cock, K. M., G. Adjorlolo, E. Ekpini, T. Sibailly, J. Kouadio, M. Maran, K. Brattegaard, K. M. Vetter, R. Doorly, and H. D. Gayle. 1993. Epidemiology and transmission of HIV-2. Why there is no HIV-2 pandemic. JAMA : the journal of the American Medical Association 270:2083-2086.
- Del Prete, G. Q., M. Scarlotta, L. Newman, C. Reid, L. M. Parodi, J. D. Roser, K. Oswald, P. A. Marx, C. J. Miller, R. C. Desrosiers, D. H. Barouch, R. Pal, M. Piatak, Jr., E. Chertova, L. D. Giavedoni, D. H. O'Connor, J. D. Lifson, and B. F. Keele. 2013. Comparative characterization of transfection- and infection-derived simian immunodeficiency virus challenge stocks for in vivo nonhuman primate studies. Journal of virology 87:4584-4595.
- 22. **Duenas-Decamp, M. J., P. J. Peters, D. Burton, and P. R. Clapham.** 2009. Determinants Flanking the CD4 Binding Loop Modulate Macrophage Tropism of Human Immunodeficiency Virus Type 1 R5 Envelopes. Journal of virology **83:**2575-2583.
- 23. Elliott, S. T., N. E. Riddick, N. Francella, M. Paiardini, T. H. Vanderford, B. Li, C. Apetrei, D. L. Sodora, C. A. Derdeyn, G. Silvestri, and R. G. Collman. 2012. Cloning and analysis of sooty mangabey alternative coreceptors that support simian immunodeficiency virus SIVsmm entry independently of CCR5. Journal of virology 86:898-908.
- 24. Farzan, M., H. Choe, K. Martin, L. Marcon, W. Hofmann, G. Karlsson, Y. Sun, P. Barrett, N. Marchand, N. Sullivan, N. Gerard, C. Gerard, and J. Sodroski. 1997. Two orphan seventransmembrane segment receptors which are expressed in CD4-positive cells support simian immunodeficiency virus infection. The Journal of experimental medicine 186:405-411.
- 25. Farzan, M., H. Choe, L. Vaca, K. Martin, Y. Sun, E. Desjardins, N. Ruffing, L. Wu, R. Wyatt, N. Gerard, C. Gerard, and J. Sodroski. 1998. A tyrosine-rich region in the N terminus of CCR5 is important for human immunodeficiency virus type 1 entry and mediates an association between gp120 and CCR5. Journal of virology 72:1160-1164.
- 26. Farzan, M., S. Chung, W. Li, N. Vasilieva, P. L. Wright, C. E. Schnitzler, R. J. Marchione, C. Gerard, N. P. Gerard, J. Sodroski, and H. Choe. 2002. Tyrosine-sulfated peptides functionally reconstitute a CCR5 variant lacking a critical amino-terminal region. The Journal of biological chemistry 277:40397-40402.
- Farzan, M., T. Mirzabekov, P. Kolchinsky, R. Wyatt, M. Cayabyab, N. P. Gerard, C. Gerard, J. Sodroski, and H. Choe. 1999. Tyrosine sulfation of the amino terminus of CCR5 facilitates HIV-1 entry. Cell 96:667-676.
- 28. Farzan, M., N. Vasilieva, C. E. Schnitzler, S. Chung, J. Robinson, N. P. Gerard, C. Gerard, H. Choe, and J. Sodroski. 2000. A tyrosine-sulfated peptide based on the N terminus of CCR5 interacts with a CD4-enhanced epitope of the HIV-1 gp120 envelope glycoprotein and inhibits HIV-1 entry. The Journal of biological chemistry 275:33516-33521.
- 29. Finzi, D., M. Hermankova, T. Pierson, L. M. Carruth, C. Buck, R. E. Chaisson, T. C. Quinn, K. Chadwick, J. Margolick, R. Brookmeyer, J. Gallant, M. Markowitz, D. D. Ho, D. D. Richman, and R. F. Siliciano. 1997. Identification of a reservoir for HIV-1 in patients on highly active antiretroviral therapy. Science (New York, N.Y 278:1295-1300.
- 30. Flynn, N. M., D. N. Forthal, C. D. Harro, F. N. Judson, K. H. Mayer, and M. F. Para. 2005. Placebo-controlled phase 3 trial of a recombinant glycoprotein 120 vaccine to prevent HIV-1 infection. The Journal of infectious diseases 191:654-665.
- 31. Gao, F., E. Bailes, D. L. Robertson, Y. Chen, C. M. Rodenburg, S. F. Michael, L. B. Cummins, L. O. Arthur, M. Peeters, G. M. Shaw, P. M. Sharp, and B. H. Hahn. 1999. Origin of HIV-1 in the chimpanzee Pan troglodytes troglodytes. Nature 397:436-441.

- Garred, P., J. Eugen-Olsen, A. K. Iversen, T. L. Benfield, A. Svejgaard, and B. Hofmann. 1997. Dual effect of CCR5 delta 32 gene deletion in HIV-1-infected patients. Copenhagen AIDS Study Group. Lancet 349:1884.
- 33. **Gorry, P., N. Francella, and R. Collman.** (submitted). The role of macrophages in HIV-1 pathogenesis, and the complexity of Env-receptor interactions required for their infection. Journal of Leukocyte Biology.
- 34. Gorry, P. R., R. L. Dunfee, M. E. Mefford, K. Kunstman, T. Morgan, J. P. Moore, J. R. Mascola, K. Agopian, G. H. Holm, A. Mehle, J. Taylor, M. Farzan, H. Wang, P. Ellery, S. J. Willey, P. R. Clapham, S. M. Wolinsky, S. M. Crowe, and D. Gabuzda. 2007. Changes in the V3 region of gp120 contribute to unusually broad coreceptor usage of an HIV-1 isolate from a CCR5 Delta32 heterozygote. Virology 362:163-178.
- 35. Gorry, P. R., J. Taylor, G. H. Holm, A. Mehle, T. Morgan, M. Cayabyab, M. Farzan, H. Wang, J. E. Bell, K. Kunstman, J. P. Moore, S. M. Wolinsky, and D. Gabuzda. 2002. Increased CCR5 affinity and reduced CCR5/CD4 dependence of a neurovirulent primary human immunodeficiency virus type 1 isolate. Journal of virology 76:6277-6292.
- 36. Gottlieb, M. S., R. Schroff, H. M. Schanker, J. D. Weisman, P. T. Fan, R. A. Wolf, and A. Saxon. 1981. Pneumocystis carinii pneumonia and mucosal candidiasis in previously healthy homosexual men: evidence of a new acquired cellular immunodeficiency. The New England journal of medicine 305:1425-1431.
- 37. Hahn, B. H., G. M. Shaw, K. M. De Cock, and P. M. Sharp. 2000. AIDS as a zoonosis: scientific and public health implications. Science (New York, N.Y 287:607-614.
- 38. Haim, H., B. Strack, A. Kassa, N. Madani, L. Wang, J. R. Courter, A. Princiotto, K. McGee, B. Pacheco, M. S. Seaman, A. B. Smith, 3rd, and J. Sodroski. 2011. Contribution of intrinsic reactivity of the HIV-1 envelope glycoproteins to CD4-independent infection and global inhibitor sensitivity. PLoS pathogens 7:e1002101.
- Hallenberger, S., V. Bosch, H. Angliker, E. Shaw, H. D. Klenk, and W. Garten. 1992. Inhibition of furin-mediated cleavage activation of HIV-1 glycoprotein gp160. Nature 360:358-361.
- Hasegawa, A., H. Liu, B. Ling, J. T. Borda, X. Alvarez, C. Sugimoto, H. Vinet-Oliphant, W.-K. Kim, K. C. Williams, R. M. Ribeiro, A. A. Lackner, R. S. Veazey, and M. J. Kuroda. 2009. The level of monocyte turnover predicts disease progression in the macaque model of AIDS. Blood 114:2917-2925.
- 41. **Hatziioannou, T., and D. T. Evans.** 2012. Animal models for HIV/AIDS research. Nature reviews. Microbiology **10**:852-867.
- 42. Hazenberg, M. D., S. A. Otto, D. Hamann, M. T. Roos, H. Schuitemaker, R. J. de Boer, and F. Miedema. 2003. Depletion of naive CD4 T cells by CXCR4-using HIV-1 variants occurs mainly through increased T-cell death and activation. AIDS (London, England) 17:1419-1424.
- 43. **Hirsch, V. M., and J. D. Lifson.** 2000. Simian immunodeficiency virus infection of monkeys as a model system for the study of AIDS pathogenesis, treatment, and prevention. Adv Pharmacol **49:**437-477.
- 44. **Hirsch, V. M., R. A. Olmsted, M. Murphey-Corb, R. H. Purcell, and P. R. Johnson.** 1989. An African primate lentivirus (SIVsm) closely related to HIV-2. Nature **339**:389-392.
- Ho, D. D., A. U. Neumann, A. S. Perelson, W. Chen, J. M. Leonard, and M. Markowitz. 1995. Rapid turnover of plasma virions and CD4 lymphocytes in HIV-1 infection. Nature 373:123-126.
- 46. Hoffman, T. L., C. C. LaBranche, W. Zhang, G. Canziani, J. Robinson, I. Chaiken, J. A. Hoxie, and R. W. Doms. 1999. Stable exposure of the coreceptor-binding site in a CD4-independent HIV-1 envelope protein. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 96:6359-6364.
- 47. **Hwang, S. S., T. J. Boyle, H. K. Lyerly, and B. R. Cullen.** 1991. Identification of the envelope V3 loop as the primary determinant of cell tropism in HIV-1. Science (New York, N.Y **253**:71-74.
- 48. Igarashi, T., C. R. Brown, R. A. Byrum, Y. Nishimura, Y. Endo, R. J. Plishka, C. Buckler, A. Buckler-White, G. Miller, V. M. Hirsch, and M. A. Martin. 2002. Rapid and irreversible CD4+

T-cell depletion induced by the highly pathogenic simian/human immunodeficiency virus SHIV(DH12R) is systemic and synchronous. J Virol **76:**379-391.

- 49. Igarashi, T., C. R. Brown, Y. Endo, A. Buckler-White, R. Plishka, N. Bischofberger, V. Hirsch, and M. A. Martin. 2001. Macrophage are the principal reservoir and sustain high virus loads in rhesus macaques after the depletion of CD4+ T cells by a highly pathogenic simian immunodeficiency virus/HIV type 1 chimera (SHIV): Implications for HIV-1 infections of humans. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences USA 98:658-663.
- 50. Igarashi, T., O. K. Donau, H. Imamichi, Y. Nishimura, T. S. Theodore, R. Iyengar, C. Erb, A. Buckler-White, C. E. Buckler, and M. A. Martin. 2007. Although macrophage-tropic simian/human immunodeficiency viruses can exhibit a range of pathogenic phenotypes, a majority of isolates induce no clinical disease in immunocompetent macaques. Journal of virology 81:10669-10679.
- 51. Isaacman-Beck, J., E. A. Hermann, Y. Yi, S. J. Ratcliffe, J. Mulenga, S. Allen, E. Hunter, C. A. Derdeyn, and R. G. Collman. 2009. Heterosexual Transmission of Human Immunodeficiency Virus Type 1 Subtype C: Macrophage Tropism, Alternative Coreceptor Use, and the Molecular Anatomy of CCR5 Utilization. Journal of virology 83:8208-8220.
- 52. Jakobsen, M. R., K. Cashin, M. Roche, J. Sterjovski, A. Ellett, K. Borm, J. Flynn, C. Erikstrup, M. Gouillou, L. R. Gray, N. K. Saksena, B. Wang, D. F. Purcell, P. Kallestrup, R. Zinyama-Gutsire, E. Gomo, H. Ullum, L. Ostergaard, B. Lee, P. A. Ramsland, M. J. Churchill, and P. R. Gorry. 2013. Longitudinal Analysis of CCR5 and CXCR4 Usage in a Cohort of Antiretroviral Therapy-Naive Subjects with Progressive HIV-1 Subtype C Infection. Plos One 8:e65950.
- 53. Kanki, P. J., M. F. McLane, N. W. King, Jr., N. L. Letvin, R. D. Hunt, P. Sehgal, M. D. Daniel, R. C. Desrosiers, and M. Essex. 1985. Serologic identification and characterization of a macaque T-lymphotropic retrovirus closely related to HTLV-III. Science (New York, N.Y 228:1199-1201.
- 54. Kanki, P. J., K. U. Travers, M. B. S, C. C. Hsieh, R. G. Marlink, N. A. Gueye, T. Siby, I. Thior, M. Hernandez-Avila, J. L. Sankale, and et al. 1994. Slower heterosexual spread of HIV-2 than HIV-1. Lancet 343:943-946.
- 55. Keele, B. F., F. Van Heuverswyn, Y. Li, E. Bailes, J. Takehisa, M. L. Santiago, F. Bibollet-Ruche, Y. Chen, L. V. Wain, F. Liegeois, S. Loul, E. M. Ngole, Y. Bienvenue, E. Delaporte, J. F. Brookfield, P. M. Sharp, G. M. Shaw, M. Peeters, and B. H. Hahn. 2006. Chimpanzee reservoirs of pandemic and nonpandemic HIV-1. Science (New York, N.Y 313:523-526.
- 56. Kolchinsky, P., T. Mirzabekov, M. Farzan, E. Kiprilov, M. Cayabyab, L. J. Mooney, H. Choe, and J. Sodroski. 1999. Adaptation of a CCR5-using, primary human immunodeficiency virus type 1 isolate for CD4-independent replication. Journal of virology **73:**8120-8126.
- 57. **Koppensteiner, H., R. Brack-Werner, and M. Schindler.** 2012. Macrophages and their relevance in Human Immunodeficiency Virus Type I infection. Retrovirology **9**:82.
- Kuroda, M. J. 2010. Macrophages: do they impact AIDS progression more than CD4 T cells? Journal of Leukocyte Biology 87:569-573.
- 59. LaBranche, C. C., T. L. Hoffman, J. Romano, B. S. Haggarty, T. G. Edwards, T. J. Matthews, R. W. Doms, and J. A. Hoxie. 1999. Determinants of CD4 independence for a human immunodeficiency virus type 1 variant map outside regions required for coreceptor specificity. Journal of virology 73:10310-10319.
- 60. Labrosse, B., C. Treboute, A. Brelot, and M. Alizon. 2001. Cooperation of the V1/V2 and V3 domains of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 gp120 for interaction with the CXCR4 receptor. Journal of virology **75**:5457-5464.
- Letvin, N. L., M. D. Daniel, P. K. Sehgal, R. C. Desrosiers, R. D. Hunt, L. M. Waldron, J. J. MacKey, D. K. Schmidt, L. V. Chalifoux, and N. W. King. 1985. Induction of AIDS-like disease in macaque monkeys with T-cell tropic retrovirus STLV-III. Science (New York, N.Y 230:71-73.
- 62. **Locatelli, S., and M. Peeters.** 2012. Cross-species transmission of simian retroviruses: how and why they could lead to the emergence of new diseases in the human population. AIDS (London, England) **26:**659-673.

- 63. Lopker, M., J. Easlick, S. Sterrett, J. M. Decker, H. Barbian, G. Learn, B. F. Keele, J. E. Robinson, B. H. Hahn, G. M. Shaw, and K. J. Bar. 2013. Heterogeneity in neutralization sensitivity of viruses comprising the SIVsmE660 isolate and vaccine challenge stock. Journal of virology.
- 64. Maddon, P. J., A. G. Dalgleish, J. S. McDougal, P. R. Clapham, R. A. Weiss, and R. Axel. 1986. The T4 gene encodes the AIDS virus receptor and is expressed in the immune system and the brain. Cell 47:333-348.
- Mao, Y., L. Wang, C. Gu, A. Herschhorn, S. H. Xiang, H. Haim, X. Yang, and J. Sodroski.
  2012. Subunit organization of the membrane-bound HIV-1 envelope glycoprotein trimer. Nature structural & molecular biology 19:893-899.
- 66. Marlink, R., P. Kanki, I. Thior, K. Travers, G. Eisen, T. Siby, I. Traore, C. C. Hsieh, M. C. Dia, E. H. Gueye, and et al. 1994. Reduced rate of disease development after HIV-2 infection as compared to HIV-1. Science (New York, N.Y 265:1587-1590.
- McDougal, J. S., P. J. Maddon, A. G. Dalgleish, P. R. Clapham, D. R. Littman, M. Godfrey, D. E. Maddon, L. Chess, R. A. Weiss, and R. Axel. 1986. The T4 glycoprotein is a cell-surface receptor for the AIDS virus. Cold Spring Harbor symposia on quantitative biology 51 Pt 2:703-711.
- 68. McKnight, A., M. T. Dittmar, J. Moniz-Periera, K. Ariyoshi, J. D. Reeves, S. Hibbitts, D. Whitby, E. Aarons, A. E. Proudfoot, H. Whittle, and P. R. Clapham. 1998. A broad range of chemokine receptors are used by primary isolates of human immunodeficiency virus type 2 as coreceptors with CD4. Journal of virology 72:4065-4071.
- 69. Michael, N. L., G. Chang, L. G. Louie, J. R. Mascola, D. Dondero, D. L. Birx, and H. W. Sheppard. 1997. The role of viral phenotype and CCR-5 gene defects in HIV-1 transmission and disease progression. Nature medicine **3**:338-340.
- 70. Milush, J. M., J. D. Reeves, S. N. Gordon, D. Zhou, A. Muthukumar, D. A. Kosub, E. Chacko, L. D. Giavedoni, C. C. Ibegbu, K. S. Cole, J. L. Miamidian, M. Paiardini, A. P. Barry, S. I. Staprans, G. Silvestri, and D. L. Sodora. 2007. Virally induced CD4+ T cell depletion is not sufficient to induce AIDS in a natural host. J Immunol 179:3047-3056.
- 71. **Misra, A., R. Thippeshappa, and J. T. Kimata.** 2013. Macaques as model hosts for studies of HIV-1 infection. Frontiers in microbiology **4:**176.
- 72. Mondor, I., M. Moulard, S. Ugolini, P. J. Klasse, J. Hoxie, A. Amara, T. Delaunay, R. Wyatt, J. Sodroski, and Q. J. Sattentau. 1998. Interactions among HIV gp120, CD4, and CXCR4: dependence on CD4 expression level, gp120 viral origin, conservation of the gp120 COOH- and NH2-termini and V1/V2 and V3 loops, and sensitivity to neutralizing antibodies. Virology 248:394-405.
- Moore, J. P., and R. W. Doms. 2003. The entry of entry inhibitors: a fusion of science and medicine. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 100:10598-10602.
- Mori, K., M. Rosenzweig, and R. C. Desrosiers. 2000. Mechanisms for adaptation of simian immunodeficiency virus to replication in alveolar macrophages. Journal of virology 74:10852-10859.
- 75. Ortiz, A. M., N. R. Klatt, B. Li, Y. Yi, B. Tabb, X. P. Hao, L. Sternberg, B. Lawson, P. M. Carnathan, E. M. Cramer, J. C. Engram, D. M. Little, E. Ryzhova, F. Gonzalez-Scarano, M. Paiardini, A. A. Ansari, S. Ratcliffe, J. G. Else, J. M. Brenchley, R. G. Collman, J. D. Estes, C. A. Derdeyn, and G. Silvestri. 2011. Depletion of CD4(+) T cells abrogates post-peak decline of viremia in SIV-infected rhesus macaques. The Journal of clinical investigation 121:4433-4445.
- 76. Pandrea, I., R. Onanga, C. Kornfeld, P. Rouquet, O. Bourry, S. Clifford, P. T. Telfer, K. Abernethy, L. T. White, P. Ngari, M. Muller-Trutwin, P. Roques, P. A. Marx, F. Simon, and C. Apetrei. 2003. High levels of SIVmnd-1 replication in chronically infected Mandrillus sphinx. Virology 317:119-127.
- Parrish, N. F., F. Gao, H. Li, E. E. Giorgi, H. J. Barbian, E. H. Parrish, L. Zajic, S. S. Iyer, J. M. Decker, A. Kumar, B. Hora, A. Berg, F. Cai, J. Hopper, T. N. Denny, H. Ding, C. Ochsenbauer, J. C. Kappes, R. P. Galimidi, A. P. West, Jr., P. J. Bjorkman, C. B. Wilen, R. W. Doms, M. O'Brien, N. Bhardwaj, P. Borrow, B. F. Haynes, M. Muldoon, J. P. Theiler, B.

**Korber, G. M. Shaw, and B. H. Hahn.** 2013. Phenotypic properties of transmitted founder HIV-1. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America **110**:6626-6633.

- 78. Parrish, N. F., C. B. Wilen, L. B. Banks, S. S. Iyer, J. M. Pfaff, J. F. Salazar-Gonzalez, M. G. Salazar, J. M. Decker, E. H. Parrish, A. Berg, J. Hopper, B. Hora, A. Kumar, T. Mahlokozera, S. Yuan, C. Coleman, M. Vermeulen, H. Ding, C. Ochsenbauer, J. C. Tilton, S. R. Permar, J. C. Kappes, M. R. Betts, M. P. Busch, F. Gao, D. Montefiori, B. F. Haynes, G. M. Shaw, B. H. Hahn, and R. W. Doms. 2012. Transmitted/founder and chronic subtype C HIV-1 use CD4 and CCR5 receptors with equal efficiency and are not inhibited by blocking the integrin alpha4beta7. PLoS pathogens 8:e1002686.
- 79. **Perelson, A. S., A. U. Neumann, M. Markowitz, J. M. Leonard, and D. D. Ho.** 1996. HIV-1 dynamics in vivo: virion clearance rate, infected cell life-span, and viral generation time. Science (New York, N.Y **271:**1582-1586.
- Regier, D. A., and R. C. Desrosiers. 1990. The complete nucleotide sequence of a pathogenic molecular clone of simian immunodeficiency virus. AIDS research and human retroviruses 6:1221-1231.
- 81. Rerks-Ngarm, S., P. Pitisuttithum, S. Nitayaphan, J. Kaewkungwal, J. Chiu, R. Paris, N. Premsri, C. Namwat, M. de Souza, E. Adams, M. Benenson, S. Gurunathan, J. Tartaglia, J. G. McNeil, D. P. Francis, D. Stablein, D. L. Birx, S. Chunsuttiwat, C. Khamboonruang, P. Thongcharoen, M. L. Robb, N. L. Michael, P. Kunasol, and J. H. Kim. 2009. Vaccination with ALVAC and AIDSVAX to prevent HIV-1 infection in Thailand. The New England journal of medicine 361:2209-2220.
- 82. Rey-Cuille, M. A., J. L. Berthier, M. C. Bomsel-Demontoy, Y. Chaduc, L. Montagnier, A. G. Hovanessian, and L. A. Chakrabarti. 1998. Simian immunodeficiency virus replicates to high levels in sooty mangabeys without inducing disease. Journal of virology 72:3872-3886.
- 83. Riddick, N. E., E. A. Hermann, L. M. Loftin, S. T. Elliott, W. C. Wey, B. Cervasi, J. Taaffe, J. C. Engram, B. Li, J. G. Else, Y. Li, B. H. Hahn, C. A. Derdeyn, D. L. Sodora, C. Apetrei, M. Paiardini, G. Silvestri, and R. G. Collman. 2010. A novel CCR5 mutation common in sooty mangabeys reveals SIVsmm infection of CCR5-null natural hosts and efficient alternative coreceptor use in vivo. PLoS pathogens 6:e1001064.
- Rizzuto, C. D., R. Wyatt, N. Hernandez-Ramos, Y. Sun, P. D. Kwong, W. A. Hendrickson, and J. Sodroski. 1998. A conserved HIV gp120 glycoprotein structure involved in chemokine receptor binding. Science (New York, N.Y 280:1949-1953.
- 85. Sacha, J. B., J. P. Giraldo-Vela, M. B. Buechler, M. A. Martins, N. J. Maness, C. Chung, L. T. Wallace, E. J. Leon, T. C. Friedrich, N. A. Wilson, A. Hiraoka, and D. I. Watkins. 2009. Gag- and Nef-specific CD4+ T cells recognize and inhibit SIV replication in infected macrophages early after infection. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 106:9791-9796.
- 86. Salazar-Gonzalez, J. F., M. G. Salazar, B. F. Keele, G. H. Learn, E. E. Giorgi, H. Li, J. M. Decker, S. Wang, J. Baalwa, M. H. Kraus, N. F. Parrish, K. S. Shaw, M. B. Guffey, K. J. Bar, K. L. Davis, C. Ochsenbauer-Jambor, J. C. Kappes, M. S. Saag, M. S. Cohen, J. Mulenga, C. A. Derdeyn, S. Allen, E. Hunter, M. Markowitz, P. Hraber, A. S. Perelson, T. Bhattacharya, B. F. Haynes, B. T. Korber, B. H. Hahn, and G. M. Shaw. 2009. Genetic identity, biological phenotype, and evolutionary pathways of transmitted/founder viruses in acute and early HIV-1 infection. The Journal of experimental medicine 206:1273-1289.
- 87. Samson, M., F. Libert, B. J. Doranz, J. Rucker, C. Liesnard, C. M. Farber, S. Saragosti, C. Lapoumeroulie, J. Cognaux, C. Forceille, G. Muyldermans, C. Verhofstede, G. Burtonboy, M. Georges, T. Imai, S. Rana, Y. Yi, R. J. Smyth, R. G. Collman, R. W. Doms, G. Vassart, and M. Parmentier. 1996. Resistance to HIV-1 infection in caucasian individuals bearing mutant alleles of the CCR-5 chemokine receptor gene. Nature 382:722-725.
- 88. Schmitz, J. E., and B. Korioth-Schmitz. 2013. Immunopathogenesis of simian immunodeficiency virus infection in nonhuman primates. Curr Opin HIV AIDS 8:273-279.
- 89. Schnell, G., S. Joseph, S. Spudich, R. W. Price, and R. Swanstrom. 2011. HIV-1 replication in the central nervous system occurs in two distinct cell types. PLoS pathogens 7:e1002286.

- Schnell, G., R. W. Price, R. Swanstrom, and S. Spudich. 2010. Compartmentalization and Clonal Amplification of HIV-1 Variants in the Cerebrospinal Fluid during Primary Infection. Journal of virology 84:2395-2407.
- 91. Silvestri, G., M. Paiardini, I. Pandrea, M. M. Lederman, and D. L. Sodora. 2007. Understanding the benign nature of SIV infection in natural hosts. The Journal of clinical investigation 117:3148-3154.
- 92. Stephens, E. B., D. Galbreath, Z. Q. Liu, M. Sahni, Z. Li, R. Lamb-Wharton, L. Foresman, S. V. Joag, and O. Narayan. 1997. Significance of macrophage tropism of SIV in the macaque model of HIV disease. J Leukoc Biol 62:12-19.
- 93. Sterjovski, J., M. J. Churchill, M. Roche, A. Ellett, W. Farrugia, S. L. Wesselingh, A. L. Cunningham, P. A. Ramsland, and P. R. Gorry. 2011. CD4-binding site alterations in CCR5-using HIV-1 envelopes influencing gp120-CD4 interactions and fusogenicity. Virology 410:418-428.
- 94. Sterjovski, J., M. Roche, M. J. Churchill, A. Ellett, W. Farrugia, L. R. Gray, D. Cowley, P. Poumbourios, B. Lee, S. L. Wesselingh, A. L. Cunningham, P. A. Ramsland, and P. R. Gorry. 2010. An altered and more efficient mechanism of CCR5 engagement contributes to macrophage tropism of CCR5-using HIV-1 envelopes. Virology 404:269-278.
- 95. Vojnov, L., M. A. Martins, A. T. Bean, M. G. Veloso de Santana, J. B. Sacha, N. A. Wilson, M. C. Bonaldo, R. Galler, M. Stevenson, and D. I. Watkins. 2012. The majority of freshly sorted simian immunodeficiency virus (SIV)-specific CD8(+) T cells cannot suppress viral replication in SIV-infected macrophages. Journal of virology 86:4682-4687.
- 96. Wei, X., S. K. Ghosh, M. E. Taylor, V. A. Johnson, E. A. Emini, P. Deutsch, J. D. Lifson, S. Bonhoeffer, M. A. Nowak, B. H. Hahn, and et al. 1995. Viral dynamics in human immunodeficiency virus type 1 infection. Nature 373:117-122.
- 97. Williams, K. C., S. Corey, S. V. Westmoreland, D. Pauley, H. Knight, C. deBakker, X. Alvarez, and A. A. Lackner. 2001. Perivascular macrophages are the primary cell type productively infected by simian immunodeficiency virus in the brains of macaques: implications for the neuropathogenesis of AIDS. The Journal of experimental medicine **193**:905-915.
- 98. Yi, Y., W. Chen, I. Frank, J. Cutilli, A. Singh, L. Starr-Spires, J. Sulcove, D. L. Kolson, and R. G. Collman. 2003. An unusual syncytia-inducing human immunodeficiency virus type 1 primary isolate from the central nervous system that is restricted to CXCR4, replicates efficiently in macrophages, and induces neuronal apoptosis. J Neurovirol 9:432-441.

# **CHAPTER II**

### MACROPHAGE-SPECIFIC ASPECTS OF HIV/SIV INFECTION

This section was adapted from a book chapter in press:

**Francella**, N., S. T. Elliott, and R. Collman. 2013. Macrophage-specific aspects of HIV-1 infection. *In* T. Hope, D. Richman, and M. Stevenson (ed.), Encyclopedia of AIDS. Springer.

### <u>Abstract</u>

Macrophages are a heterogeneous population of myeloid leukocytes that perform diverse innate and adaptive functions of the vertebrate immune system. They are principally defined as being differentiated, tissue-resident forms of monocytes, with a phagocytic capacity, relatively large size, and expression of various functional markers on their cell surface. Notably, macrophages express the HIV/SIV entry receptors CD4 and CCR5/CXCR4, and have long been known as *in vivo* and *in vitro* targets of infection. However, HIV/SIV that infect CD4+ T-cells vary in their capacity infect macrophages (macrophage-tropism). This variability can be attributed to macrophage-specific characteristics and differences among virus variant, principally in the ability to enter macrophages, as well various levels of restriction outlined in this chapter and adaptations that the virus uses to overcome these restrictions. A central goal of this thesis is to understand the forces that normally restrain macrophage infection in the systemic compartment while enhancing it in the CNS, and this chapter provides background on our current knowledge of these forces. A summary of this chapter is illustrated in **Figure 2.1**.


**Figure 2.1. The HIV/SIV life cycle in infected macrophages**. Unique aspects of infection in macrophages compared to CD4+ T cells are indicated in the boxes.

# **Introduction**

While CD4+ T-cells constitute the majority of infected cells during *in vivo* HIV infection, other important targets of infection are myeloid cells, predominantly macrophages. T-cells and macrophages are vastly different in morphology, proliferative capacity, gene expression profile and interaction with HIV, yet both can become infected and support viral replication.

In the central nervous system (CNS), the majority of infected cells are myeloid cells (macrophages and microglia), and these are responsible for neurological aspects of disease. Outside the CNS, macrophages are involved in events at mucosal surfaces during transmission, can serve as long-lived reservoirs, and may contribute substantially to virus production especially in late stage disease when CD4+ T cells are largely depleted (3). Thus, comparative studies of HIV infection of macrophages versus T-cells continue to be of great interest. Much of the current understanding of HIV molecular pathogenesis comes from studies using tissue culture-adapted viruses and transformed cell lines that resemble neither T-cells nor macrophages. It is therefore essential to consider the HIV life cycle in the context of the very different primary cell types these viruses can infect. While the primary focus of this chapter is HIV-1, critical insights have been gained through studies of SIV and so we will indicate where data is extrapolated from SIV to the context of HIV-1.

## Macrophage models used to study HIV/SIV

Much of the understanding of HIV biology has been generated through studies in transformed cell lines, but while useful they do not always reflect unique features of HIV/primary cell interactions. Monocyte/macrophage-like cell lines exist that are sometimes used for HIV infection studies (U937, THP-1, MonoMac, HL60), but since they may not faithfully recapitulate primary cell interactions with the virus, primary cells are often used. As cell-specific experimental targets for HIV, monocyte-derived macrophages (MDMs) are most often generated by *ex vivo* culture and differentiation of blood-derived monocytes. In addition, more physiologic and phenotypically diverse

tissue-associated macrophages can be isolated directly from human and non-human primate mucosal regions such as gut, lung, and vaginal tract, as well as from secondary lymphoid organs, liver, kidneys and central nervous system (5).

Phenotypically, macrophages are distinguished from other leukocytes by their propensity to adhere to culture surfaces, their large irregular morphology, and surface expression of MHC class II as well as myeloid markers such as CD14, CD16, CD68 and CD156. Functionally, macrophages are highly diverse, with important roles ranging from innate immune control, inflammation, phagocytosis and antigen presentation to anti-parasitic and wound healing.

Traditionally, HIV-1 isolates have been phenotypically classified as macrophage-tropic (capable of infecting primary macrophages and primary CD4+ T cells but not transformed T cell lines), T cell line tropic (capable of infecting primary CD4+ T cells and transformed T cell lines but not primary macrophages), or dual-tropic (capable of infecting all three target cell types in vitro). The term "macrophage-tropic" was formerly used interchangeably with "CCR5-tropic" in reference to HIV entry receptors, a correlation that is now recognized to be highly imperfect, as will be discussed in detail below (11). Today, "macrophage tropism" in the context of lentiviral infection generally refers to the ability of a virus to infect and replicate in *ex vivo* cultured macrophages, and/or the ability of viral components (such as the envelope glycoprotein) to mediate infection of macrophages in a single-round assay (9).

Interestingly, monocytes are much more resistant to HIV-1 infection *in vitro* than differentiated macrophages. *In vivo*, HIV DNA can be found in circulating CD14+ monocytes, although typically at levels considerably lower than CD4+ T cells. Monocytes impact HIV pathogenesis partially because they are directly infected by the virus and may be involved in trafficking virus into tissues such as the brain, and partially through bystander and indirect effects associated immune activation (14).

#### <u>Macrophage-Specific HIV/SIV Entry</u>

The viral envelope (Env) glycoprotein of HIV-1 (as well as HIV-2 and SIV) is comprised of the surface subunit gp120 and transmembrane subunit gp41, which are organized as trimeric units (trimer of heterodimers) on the virus surface. Entry is mediated by gp120 engagement of cellular CD4, which results in structural changes to gp120 that enable interactions with one of two principal cellular co-receptors, CCR5 or CXCR4. Further structural changes in gp41 then lead to fusion of the viral and cellular membranes and viral entry (17).

*Entry receptor use as determinant of macrophage tropism.* Early studies on HIV-1 suggested that macrophage-tropic viral isolates used CCR5 as a co-receptor, whereas viruses that could not infect macrophages used CXCR4. However, it is now recognized that CCR5 is the principal co-receptor for most HIV-1 strains, and a gradation of macrophage tropism exists among them that is determined by the ability to utilize CCR5/CD4 in the context of their expression levels on the surface of primary cells. Conversely, macrophages also express low levels of CXCR4, and while T-cell line tropic HIV-1 strains that use CXCR4 for entry are usually not able to enter macrophages efficiently, some primary isolates that use CXCR4 for entry can use macrophage CXCR4. Dual-tropic HIV-1 variants, which use both CCR5 and CXCR4, may enter macrophages through either or both pathways. Despite this plasticity in macrophage coreceptor use, however, it is true that most macrophage-tropic HIV variants studied use CCR5. In contrast, non-macrophage-tropic variants may use CCR5, CXCR4, or both (11).

Among CCR5-using viral variants, efficiency of CD4 use is a major entry determinant of macrophage tropism. Macrophages express less CD4 on their cell surface than CD4+ T-cells, and most macrophage-tropic viral variants are capable of infecting cells expressing little CD4. The viral Env determinants of coreceptor usage (CCR5 versus CXCR4) map in large part although not exclusively to the third hypervariable (V3) domain (7). Among R5 variants, the viral Env determinates that regulate the efficiency of CD4 use and thus macrophage tropism are more varied, and include changes in the first and

second variable loops (V1/V2) as well as loss of glycosylation in the CD4-binding site and second constant domain (C2) (9).

Of note, different tissue macrophages vary in their expression of CCR5, and thus permissiveness to HIV-1 infection. For example, vaginal mucosal macrophages are susceptible to infection in vitro and in the rhesus macaque/SIV model in vivo, whereas small intestinal mucosal macrophages are reported to lack entry coreceptors and resist infection (12).

<u>Endocytosis in macrophage entry.</u> HIV entry occurs predominantly at the plasma membrane surface, in contrast to viruses that enter via endocytic pathways. However, some models suggest that HIV entry into macrophages (and some cell lines) may involve endocytic pathways, although its relative importance remains to be fully defined (17).

*Immunological correlates of macrophage tropism.* Macrophage-tropic HIV-1 strains are generally more sensitive to neutralization by HIV+ serum and monoclonal antibodies than non-macrophage tropic variants. At least one explanation for this is that these variants exhibit increased constitutive exposure of regions within Env, such as the correceptor interacting domains, that enable viral entry in the presence of reduced CD4 levels. These regions are highly vulnerable targets of neutralizing antibodies. In contrast, variants that are not macrophage-tropic normally shield such epitopes until entry is triggered by CD4 (2). Macrophage-tropic variants are able to tolerate this enhanced sensitivity to neutralization because they typically reside in immune-privileged compartments like the CNS, emerge in late-stage disease, or possibly avoid antibodies by infecting new target cells via cell-to-cell spread.

<u>Anatomic compartmentalization of macrophage infection and macrophage tropism</u>. The neutralization-sensitivity of macrophage-tropic viral variants has implications reflected in observations of HIV infection *in vivo*. While infected macrophages can be found in the gut, vaginal tract and lungs, infected macrophages and highly macrophage-tropic viral

variants are most abundant in the CNS. In patients with AIDS-associated neurologic disorders, microglia and perivascular macrophages are the principal infected cells and viral reservoir in the CNS, rather than T-cells. The propensity of macrophage-tropic HIV-1 to preferentially emerge in the CNS is likely due to both the abundance of myeloid cells and paucity of T cells in this compartment, and the relative shelter from peripheral immune pressure that allows the low-CD4-using, neutralization-sensitive variants to exist (2).

Viral RNA can be detected in the cerebrospinal fluid in most HIV-infected individuals who are not on ART treatment (6), and as many as 40-70% of untreated individuals experience some form of HIV-associated neurologic disorder (18). However, productive infection of macrophages in the CNS may be less common, as infected CNS-resident cells have been detected in approximately 20% of patients when examined during autopsy (6). Based on decay rate following ART initiation, CSF virus appears to be derived from a combination of short-lived and long-lived cells, with the former likely reflecting virus originating from blood T cells, and the latter likely originating from brain macrophages and more dominant in individuals with more severe neurologial disease.

While non-CNS HIV-1 variants are typically poorly macrophage tropic, macrophagetropic variants may be more often isolated from the blood and lymph nodes of late-stage and highly-immunodeficient AIDS patients. Like the immune-privileged CNS, emergence of macrophage-tropic viral variants in late stage disease with advanced T-cell loss may also reflect a setting in which there are limiting numbers of T cell targets combined with diminished immune pressure. Consistent with this notion, studies in the rhesus macaque model infected with SIV or SHIV (SIV/HIV chimeras) show that macrophages may be an important, or even principal, reservoir in very late stage disease when nearly all detectable CD4+ T cells have been depleted, or following experimental CD4+ T cell depletion (3).

#### **<u>Post-Entry Early Events in Replication Cycle</u>**

Following fusion and entry, the viral genome is reverse-transcribed from RNA into DNA and transported into the nucleus within a structure known as the pre-integration complex, comprised largely of viral capsid proteins.

<u>Cellular restriction factors.</u> Mammalian cells have a variety of intrinsic proteins that have as major (if not exclusive) functions, the ability to restrict incoming retroviruses, including among them lentiviruses such as HIV and SIV. In cases where virus successfully establishes infection in target cells, it either has evolved to avoid these restriction factors or has acquired specific genes to impede their function. These restriction factors are typically interferon-stimulated, contributing to innate immunity augmenting intrinsic cellular resistance to infection.

A cellular restriction factor that has a unique role in macrophages is SAMHD1, which impedes HIV-1 reverse transcription by hydrolyzing deoxynucleosides in the cytoplasm. As non-dividing cells, macrophages have lower pools compared to T cells of deoxynucleoside precursors required for reverse transcription of viral RNA into DNA (10). HIV-2 and most SIVs encode a *vpx* gene, whose gene product interferes with SAMHD1 and enhances viral permissiveness in macrophages. In some SIVs lacking *vpx*, a similar function is ascribed to Vpr, but HIV-1 lacks both the *vpx* gene and any as-yet identified gene with equivalent function. Nevertheless, HIV-1 does infect macrophages *in vitro*, and macrophage-tropic Env allows productive infection of macrophages *in vitro*, despite the absence of Vpx, relatively high levels of SAMHD1 and low levels of nucleotides in the cytoplasm. This suggests that SAMHD1 restriction of HIV-1 modulates but is not sufficient to fully block infection of macrophages.

The APOBEC3 family of proteins restricts virus replication by multiple mechanisms, the most well-defined of which is cytosine deamination during reverse transcription that leads to G-to-A hypermutation, unless countered in the virus-producer cell by the virally-encoded Vif protein. While APOBEC3 proteins are not known to differentially restrict

HIV infection in T-cells versus macrophages, it has been suggested that APOBEC3 expression in immature blood monocytes contributes to their resistance to infection relative to differentiated macrophages, but this line of evidence is not yet conclusive. TRIM5 $\alpha$  and related members of the TRIM family are intrinsic cellular resistance factors that target the capsid of incoming viruses for degradation. While simian TRIM proteins block efficient HIV-1 infection, HIV-1 has evolved to avoid targeting by human TRIM proteins. TRIM proteins are expressed in both macrophages and T-cells, and some evidence suggest that different members of the large TRIM are differentially expressed in macrophages compared to T cells, although they likely function similarly in the different cell types (1).

Antiviral restriction factors place HIV and SIV under continuous evolutionary pressure to avoid triggering innate host immune signaling while maximizing replication and target cell tropism. For example, the cellular DNase TREX1 degrades cytoplasmic viral DNA, but rather than acting as an antiviral mechanism, this process actually enhances HIV infection because the virus hijacks the TREX1 system in order to prevent self-integration and reduce the risk of triggering an interferon response, particularly in T cells. In contrast, viral genomes persist for a longer time in myeloid cells, and thus are more prone to detection by innate immune sensors. One current hypothesis is that the inability of HIV-1 to antagonize myeloid-specific restriction factors leads to reduced infection of macrophages and dendritic cells and, consequently, only weak triggering of the interferon response in these cells. In contrast, HIV-2 and various SIVs, which possess Vpx and Vpr proteins that overcome restriction in these cells, may then trigger a robust interferon response that in turn reduces viral replication across multiple cell types (19). However, despite this intriguing and plausible hypothesis, there is as yet no evidence that *in vivo* macrophage infection is greater in SIV compared to HIV or that the viruses elicit distinct interferon responses in vivo (16).

<u>Nuclear migration and integration</u>. Macrophages differ from activated CD4+ T cell targets of infection in that they are terminally differentiated non-dividing cells. In

contrast to other retroviruses, which are unable to enter the nucleus of nondividing cells, lentiviruses including HIV have the ability to efficiently enter the nucleus of nondividing cells and establish integration. The viral Vpr protein plays a major role in enabling nuclear migration in non-dividing cells, interacting with cellular proteins to allow nuclear entry without disruption of the nuclear envelope, and thus is an important factor for efficient macrophage infection. In addition to Vpr, the viral matrix, capsid, and integrase proteins also contribute to efficient nuclear migration in non-dividing cells. On the other hand, Vpr plays an important role during infection of proliferating activated CD4+ T cells by inducing cell cycle arrest, a function that is not operative in non-dividing macrophages (13).

HIV-1 has a distinct predilection for integration into genes, and especially into transcriptionally active genes. This is a feature common to both macrophages and CD4+ T cells. One difference between cell types, however, is that while integration is considered essential for efficient viral gene expression in CD4+ T cells, some models suggest that low levels of transcription from unintegrated viral DNA may occur in macrophages, driven by Vpr and enabled by the non-proliferating nature of macrophages that allows persistence of unintegrated genomes (15).

# Viral expression: transcription, RNA processing and translation

Key factors that determine whether an integrated virus is productively expressed or latent include the complement of cellular transcription factors present and state of cellular activation. In macrophages in particular, the relatively quiescent activation state compared to activated CD4+ T-cells and distinct transcription factor patterns are associated with generally lower levels of viral gene expression. Compared to CD4+ Tcells, macrophages possess higher ratios of repressive forms of transcription factors such as C/EBP $\beta$ , Sp3 and OKT18. In addition, macrophage-specific chromatin conformations and recruitment of histone deacetylases to the HIV-1 promoter may also contribute to relative transcriptional quiescence. Together, these factors contribute to overall lower viral expression in macrophages compared to T cells, and may also contribute to the potential for long-term survival of infected cells via decreased direct cytopathogenicity or immune recognition *in vivo* (15).

# Viral assembly and release

Following structural gene expression, the virus is assembled and is released from the cell, either as cell-free virus at the plasma membrane or, perhaps especially in the case of macrophages, via cell-to-cell transfer through viral synapses. Differences in viral assembly and release between macrophages and T cells are a dynamic area of research.

<u>Budding versus exocytosis</u>. In macrophages, mature HIV-1 virions have been observed in large vesicular structures within cells. There is longstanding debate as to whether this reflects budding into intracellular multivesicular body-like structures, or into deep invaginated pockets of the cell membrane. Thus, it is also unclear whether HIV-1 is released from macrophages following fusion of these multivesicular bodies with the plasma membrane (exocytosis), or if the virus buds from the cell surface as it does other target cells, only into these invaginated pockets (4). In either model, the nature of the budding site is believed to provide a mechanism shielding virions from immune surveillance.

<u>Tetherin</u> The host cell restriction factor tetherin inhibits release from the cell surface of HIV-1 virions (as well as many other enveloped viruses). The HIV-1 viral protein Vpu counteracts tetherin by promoting its degradation, enabling release of virus from the cell surface. Macrophages express high levels of tetherin relative to primary T cells. Release of virus carrying mutant Vpu is more attenuated in macrophages *in vitro* than in CD4 lymphocytes, which have lower levels of tetherin. This implies that tetherin may play a particularly significant role in viral restriction in macrophages relative to other target cell types (8).

#### Cytopathicity and reservoir function

Macrophages are relatively resistant to the cytopathic effects of HIV-1 infection *in vitro* and are able to produce virus for prolonged periods of time, in contrast to productively infected CD4+ T cells that are rapidly killed following infection. The *in vivo* half-life of tissue macrophages is estimated to be approximately 2 weeks in healthy individuals. *In vitro*, the lifespan of macrophages is not reduced by HIV infection, and current dogma that the same is true *in vivo* (3), although this remains an active area of research (5, 14).

*In vivo reservoir.* Infected individuals receiving antiretroviral therapy, even those with viral loads below the limit of detection for many years, experience viral rebound after termination of therapy. In addition, even when antiretroviral therapy reduces plasma viremia below the threshold of clinical assays, most patients maintain very low levels of plasma virus that can be detected with ultra-sensitive methods. The source of both persistent low level plasma virus on treatment and rebound virus when therapy is stopped is a key area of current investigation. While productively infected activated CD4+ T cells survive for only a short time *in vitro* and *in vivo*, resting CD4+ T cells that are latently infected are one important reservoir for long-term persistence. In addition, because of their resistance to viral cytopathicity and long natural lifespan, macrophages have the potential to serve as another long-lived HIV-1 reservoir in patients treated with antiretroviral therapy (15). Because macrophages penetrate and reside deep within tissues, they may be particularly shielded from antiretroviral drugs due to their anatomic localization.

Brain macrophages are an especially important current focus of interest as a long-term reservoir, given the low tissue-specific bioavailability of many antiretroviral drugs in the CNS. Although infected macrophages have been found in many tissues, they are the predominant infected cell type in the brain. In addition to their role in viral persistence, they are the source of viral expression and inflammation contributing to HIV-1 associated neurological disorders, even in infected individuals with undetectable peripheral viral loads on long-term antiretroviral therapy (18). Furthermore, CNS viral load exhibits

slower decay kinetics than does plasma viral load following anti-retroviral therapy, although viral RNA is generally undetectable in the CNS in long-term treated patients (3).

# **Consequences of HIV-1 infection for macrophage function**

In contrast to the clear evidence that HIV-induced CD4+ T cell loss and dysfunction lead to immune dysfunction and AIDS, it is not clear whether there is substantial macrophage immune dysfunction induced by HIV infection that directly contributes to immunodeficiency. On the other hand, monocyte-macrophage activation induced by HIV-1 binding and/or infection clearly contribute to disease pathogenesis. Generalized immune activation is a central feature of HIV pathogenesis, and levels of the monocyte activation marker soluble CD14 are strongly linked to disease. In HIV-infected people blood monocytes show changes in transcriptomic profiles, and in SIV infection monocyte turnover is linked to rapid disease progression (14).

Unlike most neurotropic or neurovirulent viruses, HIV does not directly infect neurons, and HIV-associated neurological disorders result from indirect effects mediated by glial cells, primarily infected or activated brain macrophages and microglia. Viral Env binding to the CD4/chemokine co-receptor complex triggers intracellular signaling cascades, which lead to release of cytokines, chemokines and other mediators that augment inflammation. In addition, productive macrophage infection leads to release of neurotoxic cytokines and small molecule mediators that injure neurons. Thus, HIV-induced activation and infection of macrophages are responsible for the indirect neuronal injury seen in HIV-associated neurological disorders, which persist albeit at lesser degrees of severity even in people on antiretroviral therapy (18).

# **Conclusion**

HIV-1 infects macrophages both in vitro and in vivo. Several aspects of HIV-1 infection in macrophages distinguish infection of these cells from other HIV-1 target cells. HIV-1 viruses that infect macrophages are primarily CCR5-tropic and generally neutralizationsensitive given their adaptation to low levels of CD4 expressed on these cells. A number of host restriction factors and other cellular proteins dictate unique aspects of HIV-1 entry, reverse transcription, nuclear migration, and egress in macrophages relative to HIV-1 infection of CD4 T cells. HIV-1 infection of macrophages in the CNS has a welldefined role in AIDS-associated neurological disorders, and an apparent but less clear role in other tissues. Importantly, macrophages may be a reservoir of persistent infection in patients treated with antiretroviral therapy. Defining the specific role of macrophages in disease progression, understanding mechanisms of macrophage HIV-1 infection, controlling HIV-1 triggered macrophage immune activation, and finding ways to successfully eliminate persistent macrophage reservoirs will be central to developing successful therapies to treat and perhaps block HIV-1 infection. Importantly, this thesis helps understand the forces that restrain widespread macophage infection in the systemic compartment while enabling macrophage infection in the CNS.

#### References

- 1. **Bergamaschi, A., and G. Pancino.** 2010. Host hindrance to HIV-1 replication in monocytes and macrophages. Retrovirology **7:**31.
- Bhattacharya, J., P. J. Peters, and P. R. Clapham. 2003. CD4-independent infection of HIV and SIV: implications for envelope conformation and cell tropism in vivo. AIDS (London, England) 17 Suppl 4:S35-43.
- 3. **Blankson, J. N., D. Persaud, and R. F. Siliciano.** 2002. The challenge of viral reservoirs in HIV-1 infection. Annual review of medicine **53**:557-593.
- 4. **Carter, C. A., and L. S. Ehrlich.** 2008. Cell biology of HIV-1 infection of macrophages. Annual review of microbiology **62**:425-443.
- 5. **Cassol, E., M. Alfano, P. Biswas, and G. Poli.** 2006. Monocyte-derived macrophages and myeloid cell lines as targets of HIV-1 replication and persistence. J Leukoc Biol **80**:1018-1030.
- 6. **Churchill, M., and A. Nath.** 2013. Where does HIV hide? A focus on the central nervous system. Curr Opin HIV AIDS.
- 7. **Dragic, T.** 2001. An overview of the determinants of CCR5 and CXCR4 co-receptor function. The Journal of general virology **82:**1807-1814.
- 8. **Dube, M., M. G. Bego, C. Paquay, and E. A. Cohen.** 2010. Modulation of HIV-1-host interaction: role of the Vpu accessory protein. Retrovirology **7:**114.
- 9. **Duncan, C. J., and Q. J. Sattentau.** 2011. Viral determinants of HIV-1 macrophage tropism. Viruses **3**:2255-2279.
- Gavegnano, C., E. M. Kennedy, B. Kim, and R. F. Schinazi. 2012. The Impact of Macrophage Nucleotide Pools on HIV-1 Reverse Transcription, Viral Replication, and the Development of Novel Antiviral Agents. Molecular biology international 2012:625983.
- Goodenow, M. M., and R. G. Collman. 2006. HIV-1 coreceptor preference is distinct from target cell tropism: a dual-parameter nomenclature to define viral phenotypes. Journal of Leukocyte Biology 80:965-972.
- 12. Hladik, F., and M. J. McElrath. 2008. Setting the stage: host invasion by HIV. Nature reviews 8:447-457.
- 13. **Kogan, M., and J. Rappaport.** 2011. HIV-1 accessory protein Vpr: relevance in the pathogenesis of HIV and potential for therapeutic intervention. Retrovirology **8**:25.
- 14. **Kuroda, M. J.** 2010. Macrophages: do they impact AIDS progression more than CD4 T cells? Journal of Leukocyte Biology **87:**569-573.
- 15. Le Douce, V., G. Herbein, O. Rohr, and C. Schwartz. 2010. Molecular mechanisms of HIV-1 persistence in the monocyte-macrophage lineage. Retrovirology 7:32.
- 16. **Mashiba, M., and K. L. Collins.** 2012. Molecular mechanisms of HIV immune evasion of the innate immune response in myeloid cells. Viruses **5:**1-14.
- 17. Wilen, C. B., J. C. Tilton, and R. W. Doms. 2012. Molecular mechanisms of HIV entry. Advances in experimental medicine and biology **726**:223-242.
- Yadav, A., and R. G. Collman. 2009. CNS inflammation and macrophage/microglial biology associated with HIV-1 infection. Journal of neuroimmune pharmacology : the official journal of the Society on NeuroImmune Pharmacology 4:430-447.
- 19. **Yan, N., and J. Lieberman.** 2011. Gaining a foothold: how HIV avoids innate immune recognition. Current opinion in immunology **23:**21-28.

# **CHAPTER III**

# CD4+ T CELLS SUPPORT PRODUCTION OF SIV ENV ANTIBODIES THAT ENFORCE CD4-DEPENDENT ENTRY AND SHAPE TROPISM *IN VIVO*

This section was adapted from a published journal article:

Francella, N., S. E. Gwyn, Y. Yi, B. Li, P. Xiao, S. T. Elliott, A. M. Ortiz, J. A. Hoxie, M. Paiardini, G. Silvestri, C. A. Derdeyn, and R. G. Collman. 2013. Journal of virology. Sep;87(17):9719-32.

## <u>Abstract</u>

CD4+ T cells rather than macrophages are the principal cells infected by HIV-1/SIV in vivo. Macrophage-tropism has been linked to the ability to enter cells through CCR5 in conjunction with limiting CD4 levels, which are much lower on macrophages than on T cells. We recently reported that rhesus macaques (RM) experimentally depleted of CD4+ T-cells before SIV infection exhibit extensive macrophage infection, as well as high chronic viral loads and rapid progression to AIDS. Here we show that early time point and control Envs were strictly CD4-dependent, but by day 42 post-infection, plasma virus of CD4+ T cell-depleted RM were dominated by Envs that mediate efficient infection using RM CCR5 independently of CD4. Early time point and control RM Envs were resistant to neutralization by SIV+ plasma but became sensitive if pre-incubated with sCD4. In contrast, CD4-independent Envs were highly sensitive to SIV+ plasma neutralization. However, plasma from SIV-infected CD4+ T cell-depleted animals lacked this CD4-inducible neutralizing activity, and failed to neutralize any Envs regardless of sCD4 pre-exposure. Enhanced sensitivity of CD4-independent Envs from d42 CD4+ T cell-depleted RM was also seen with monoclonal antibodies that target both known CD4-inducible and other Env epitopes. CD4-independence and neutralization sensitivity were both conferred by Env amino acid changes E84K and D470N that arose independently in multiple animals, with the latter introducing a potential N-linked glycosylation site within a predicted CD4-binding pocket of gp120. Thus, the absence of CD4 T cells results in failure to produce antibodies that neutralize CD4-independent Envs and CD4 pre-triggered control Envs. In the absence of this constraint and with a relative paucity of CD4+ target cells, widespread macrophage infection occurs in vivo accompanied by emergence of variants carrying structural changes that enable entry independently of CD4.

# **Introduction**

CD4+ T cells rather than macrophages are the primary target cell infected by HIV-1 and SIV in vivo (62). CD4+ T cells and macrophages both express the principal entry coreceptor CCR5, but macrophages express much lower levels of CD4, and macrophagetropism is associated with the ability of Env to enter using CCR5 in conjunction with very low-to-absent CD4 (6, 11, 22, 65, 77). The two-step entry process that requires CD4 binding prior to co-receptor engagement is known to render virus more resistant to antibody neutralization (7, 25, 28, 39) suggesting that immune forces may limit emergence of macrophage-tropic variants in vivo. Indeed, infection of macaques using cloned CD4-independent or macrophage-tropic SIV results in either transient, nonprogressive infection or dissemination to the central nervous system (CNS), without immunodeficiency (49, 50). In the CNS, unlike in the systemic compartment, myeloid lineage cells are the dominant targets of infection and macrophage-tropic viruses are common, where a paucity of CD4+ T cell targets combined with the immune-privileged nature of the CNS is thought to contribute to the unique tropism pattern in the brain (20, 38, 60, 62, 72, 79). Macrophage-tropic variants have also been reported to arise during very late-stage disease in some studies (47) or following rapid profound virus-induced CD4+ T cell depletion (31, 32). However, the forces that maintain strict CD4 dependence and regulate tropism in the systemic compartment have not been explicitly demonstrated in vivo, nor have mechanisms that might enable widespread systemic macrophage infection.

Recently we showed that extensive macrophage infection developed in rhesus macaques (RM) experimentally depleted of CD4+ T-cells from the blood and lymph nodes prior to infection with SIVmac251, and variants capable of using human CCR5 in the absence of CD4 emerged in plasma during chronic infection (58). Depleted animals also experienced high chronic viral load and progressed rapidly to AIDS. Thus, CD4+ T cell depletion prior to infection resulted in adaptation of SIV to decreased CD4-dependence and macrophage tropism *in vivo*, and provides a model in which the forces that regulate tropism during infection can be elucidated.

In this study we show that very efficient CD4-independent use of rhesus macaque CCR5 arose in CD4+ T cell-depleted macaques during the post-peak phase of infection and is associated with sensitivity to neutralization by control SIV+ plasma, but not by autologous plasma. A key distinguishing feature was the presence of antibody activity in control RM plasma, but not CD4+ T cell depleted RM plasma, that neutralized control Envs if pre-incubated with sCD4, but not without sCD4 exposure. In the absence of this CD4-inducible neutralization activity, and with a paucity of CD4+ T cell targets in CD4+ T cell depleted animals, circulating SIV Envs acquired 2 amino acid changes in gp120 that impart CD4-independent entry through CCR5. Thus, CD4+ T cells contribute to the production of antibodies targeted to conserved Env conformations that normally are only induced by CD4 engagement. These antibodies were associated with strict CD4 dependence of Env, maintenance of CD4+ T cell targeting, and restrained tropism for CD4-low macrophages *in vivo*.

## <u>Methods</u>

#### **Ethics statement**

All animal experimentation was conducted following guidelines established by the Animal Welfare Act and the NIH for housing and care of laboratory animals and performed in accordance with Institutional regulations after review and approval by the Institutional Animal Care and Use Committees (IACUC) at the Yerkes National Primate Research Center (YNPRC) or the Tulane National Primate Research Center (TNPRC). Studies were also reviewed and approved by the University of Pennsylvania IACUC.

# SIV<sub>Mac</sub> envelope clones, mutagenesis, and pseudotyped virus

The *env* genes from d11 and d42 SIV-infected rhesus macaque plasma were PCR amplified using a procedure for endpoint diluted single genomes as previously described (58). Mutations were introduced into SIV envelopes using the QuickChange II XL Site-Directed Mutagenesis Kit (Agilent Inc., Santa Clara CA) and verified by sequencing. SIVmac239 and SIVmac251.6 Env clones were used as reference controls. Luciferase expressing pseudotyped viruses carrying SIV Envs on an HIV-1 backbone were generated as previously described (18), and were treated with DNAse prior to use in infection.

# Virus infection and receptor function assays

Human 293T cells were maintained in Dulbecco's Modified Eagle Media (DMEM) containing 10% fetal bovine serum (D10 media). Entry of pseudotyped viruses was assayed in 293T target cells expressing CD4 and CCR5 or CCR5 alone. Target cells were transfected with plasmids encoding rhesus macaque CCR5 with or without rhesus macaque CD4, using pcDNA 3.1 as "filler" plasmid (66). Cells transfected with pcDNA 3.1 only were used as a negative control. Target cells (2x10<sup>4</sup> per well in 96-well plates) were infected with pseudotyped viruses (20 ng p24 antigen) by spinoculation at 1200xg for 2 hrs. Cells were then incubated for 72 hrs at 37°C and infection quantified by measuring luciferase content in cell lysates as previously described (66). All data represent a minimum of 3 independent replicate experiments.

#### **Env structural mapping**

The SIV Env core structure (3) was visualized with Jmol (35), and predicted CD4binding residues were highlighted based on homology with HIV as previously described (3, 45). Residues highlighted were as follows: HIV-CD4 direct contact model (more stringent) included residues 107, 293-295, 297, 381, 384, 386, 387, 438-443, 468-472, 479, 482-484; HIV-CD4 loss of solvent accessibility (less stringent) in addition to the above included residues 105, 106, 108, 272, 292, 296, 380, 481, 485-487. Residue 84 was additionally highlighted.

# **Neutralization assays**

Monoclonal antibodies 7D3, 36D5, 17A11, 171C2, and 35C11 have been previously described (14). Plasma from d11 and d56 animals in this study or pooled plasma from two chronically SIVmac251-infected macaques (kindly provided by P. Marx) were heatinactivated at 56°C for 1 hour. Soluble CD4-183 (sCD4; Pharmacia, Inc.) was obtained from the NIH AIDS Reference Reagents Program. Neutralization and sCD4 exposure assays were performed as previously described (55), (7) with modifications. Pseudotyped virus was mixed with sCD4 in D10 medium to achieve a concentrations of virus of 0.8 ng/ $\mu$ l of viral p24 antigen and 50 ng/ $\mu$ l sCD4, and incubated at 37°C for 1 hr. Aliquots (25 µL) of the virus/sCD4 mixture were then transferred to wells of a 96-well vbottom plate, and mAb or plasma was added to final concentrations as noted. The mixture was incubated at 37°C for an additional 1 hr, after which 25 µL was added to target cells (293T cells expressing rmCD4 and rmCCR5) plated in 96-well flat bottom plates (2x104 cells in 100 µL medium). Cells were subject to spinoculation as above, incubated for 72 hours, and lysed for measurement of luciferase activity as an indication of infection. Neutralization was determined based on the percentage of infection in the absence of antibody (using virus incubated with or without sCD4, as appropriate, for the no-antibody treatment). Neutralization data represent a minimum of at least three independent replicate experiments.

# Plasma binding antibody.

Binding antibodies to SIV Env protein were assessed by ELISA as described previously (83). Briefly, 96-well plates were coated with  $1 \mu g/ml$  SIVmac239 gp140 protein (Immune Tech, New York, NY) by overnight incubation at 4°C, then incubated with with serial dilutions of plasma for 2 h, followed by detection using HRP-conjugated goat antimonkey IgG (1:10,000 dilution, AlphaDiagnostic, Owings Mills, MD) and TMB substrate. A dilution series of SIVmac239 gp140-specific IgG standard with known concentration (generously provided by P. Kozlowski, Louisiana State University) was included in parallel.

# Nucleotide accession numbers

The sequences of the SIV *env* clones described in this study have been submitted to GenBank under the following accession numbers: KF276976 to KF277047.

#### <u>Results</u>

**CD4-independent SIV Env emerges in CD4+ T cell-depleted rhesus macaques** SIVmac251 infection of animals following antibody-mediated depletion of CD4+ T cells from peripheral blood, lymph node and bone marrow, but not mucosal sites, resulted in extensive *in vivo* macrophage infection, high post-peak viremia and rapid disease progression (58). We previously showed that Env clones derived from post-peak (d42) plasma of these CD4-depleted SIV-infected rhesus macaques were able to enter target cells expressing human CCR5 in the absence of CD4, reaching levels approximately 50% of that in cells expressing CCR5 together with CD4 (58). Here we asked whether CD4independent variants were present in plasma at an earlier time point, during peak viremia (d11), and if CD4-independence was maintained using species-matched rhesus macaque CCR5 and CD4 (65). SGA-derived Env clones were generated from 4 depleted and 2 control animals, and 6 Envs from each animal at each time point (72 total Envs) and were used to generate a panel of Env pseudotyped reporter viruses. Pseudotyped viruses were tested for their ability to enter 293T cells transfected with CCR5 in the presence or absence of CD4 (**Figure 3.1**).

Envs at d11 from both the CD4-depleted and control animals required CD4 for efficient entry, both with rhesus CCR5 (**Figure 3.1A**) and with human CCR5 (data not shown). A few Envs mediated low level entry in the absence of CD4, and while this appeared to be slightly greater among CD4-depleted than control d11 Envs, it was variable and did not reach statistical significance. In contrast, nearly all d42 Envs from the CD4-depleted group mediated robust CD4-independent entry (**Figure 3.1B**). In fact, using these rhesus-derived receptors, most clones were essentially indifferent to the presence of CD4 (mean CD4-independent entry was  $94\pm7\%$  compared with CD4-dependent entry). In contrast, d42 Envs from the control animals all required CD4 for entry through rhesus CCR5. These data indicate that in animals depleted of CD4+ T cells, CD4-independent variants emerged *in vivo* during the post-peak phase of SIV infection and dominated in plasma during chronic infection.

#### Emergence of SIV Env D470N and E84K confers CD4-independence

We next asked what molecular determinants conferred the CD4-independent phenotype that arose *in vivo* in multiple CD4-depleted animals. We aligned the amino acid sequences of the 72 d11 and d42 SGA Envs, and found that 3 amino acid changes in gp120, G62N, E84K, and D470N (based on SIVmac239 numbering (3)) were enriched in CD4-depleted RM Envs compared to controls (Figure 3.1). E84K and D470N were found exclusively in d42 CD4-depleted RM Envs, and were both significantly associated with CD4-independent entry (p < 0.001; McNemar test for associations). In contrast, G62N was found in CD4-depleted RM Envs at both d11 and d42 time points, as well as in a few control Envs, and was not significantly associated with CD4-independent entry (p=0.14). One partially CD4-independent Env clone, RUf6.d42.6.1, carried neither E84K nor D470N, but did contain D385N, G383R, and D180N, which had each been previously described in CD4-independent SIV Envs (68). Only one d42 Env from a CD4-depleted animal did not mediate appreciable CD4-independent entry (RZj5.D42.9.2), and did not carry D470N, E84K, or any previously-described polymorphisms associated with CD4-independence. G62N, E84K, and D470N have not been explicitly characterized in previous studies, but an analysis of SIVmac sequences revealed that G62N has  $\sim 5\%$  frequency within SIVmac251 viral stocks (9, 37, 74, 75), while D470N and E84K are extremely rare and present mainly in in vivo-passaged SIVmac251-related isolates (9, 17, 46, 67, 76). Of note, all instances of G62N, E84K, and D470N that arose in these animals were the result of G-to-A nucleotide changes (**Figure 3.1C**).

To determine whether G62N, E84K, or D470N regulate CD4-independent entry, we introduced each of these mutations, as well as E84K+D470N, into a representative control Env, RZu4.d42.7.1 (**Figure 3.2A**). G62N had negligible effects on RZu4.d42.7.1 entry and did not enable CD4-independence. E84K and D470N each severely attenuated total entry, although the signal remained significantly above assay background and represented bona-fide Env-mediated entry. Despite the overall low entry levels, however,

D470N entry was similar whether or not CD4 was present, while E84K remained CD4dependent. When E84K and D470N were simultaneously introduced into RZu4.d42.7.1, robust entry was restored and was equivalent in the presence and absence of CD4. Thus, D470N appears to play a central role in CD4 independence but results in attenuation, while E84K restores overall efficiency of entry in this Env background.

We also introduced the reciprocal mutations, N62G, K84E, N470D, and K84E+N470D into a representative CD4-independent Env, RPe6.d42.7.2 (**Figure 3.2B**). Similarly, N62G had little effect. K84E severely attenuated overall entry, and also modestly reduced relative entry independent of CD4. N470D also reduced CD4-independent entry, although again only modestly (76% reduction). However, the combination of mutations in K84E+N470D restored overall entry to that of the parental Env, and dramatically reduced CD4-independent entry (95% reduction). Thus, in the CD4-independent background, both N470D and E84K contribute to CD4-independence and interact to maintain overall efficiency of entry.

To see if the effects of G62N, E84K and D470N in these 2 representative Envs were generalizable to other viruses from additional animals, we introduced D470N and E84K+D470N into a larger panel of CD4-dependent Envs from the animals in this study, including Envs from d11 control, d11 CD4-depleted and d42 control animals (n=7). We also tested the reciprocal mutations in an expanded panel of CD4-independent Envs from d42 CD4+ T cell-depleted animals (n=4). Similar to the representative Envs, D470N, and more potently D470N+E84K, regulated CD4-independent entry of multiple Envs, including CD4-independent variants that arose independently in different animals (**Figure 3.2C, D, S3.1**).

#### Structural significance of CD4-independence mutations that arise in vivo

Using Jmol (35), we mapped predicted CD4-binding residues onto the previouslydescribed core structure of SIVmac32H gp120 (3) based on homology with known HIV gp120 binding residues (3, 45), and highlighted residues E84 and D470 (**Figure 3.2E**) (the published core structure of SIV gp120 is N-terminally truncated and excludes G62). This analysis indicates that D470 is a predicted CD4 contact residue residing in a cavity flanked by other CD4 contact residues, while E84 is proximal to the predicted gp120 CD4-binding surface, situated on the first alpha helix and at a distance of 13.3Å to 19.2Å from D470. In addition, owing to its linear position upstream from a threonine residue in SIVmac251 gp120, D470N introduces a potential N-linked glycosylation site (PNLG) within a predicted CD4-binding pocket (**Figure 3.2F**).

To address whether the PNLG introduced into SIV Env by D470N was important in CD4-independent entry (**Figure 3.2F**), we introduced D470Q and N470Q changes into our representative CD4-dependent and CD4-independent Envs (**Figure 3.2A, B**), as well as the extended panel of Envs (**Figure 3.2C, D, S3.1**). Q was chosen as a conservative change compared to N that would maintain the charge but abrogate glycosylation, as described previously (63). D470Q in control Envs did not substantially increase CD4-independent entry (**Figure 3.2A, C, S3.1**), and N470Q in CD4-independent Envs reduced CD4-independence similarly to N470D (**Figure 3.2B, D, S3.1**). These findings suggest that the PNLG in this deep pocket on the CD4-binding surface is an important component of CD4-independent entry.

# Constitutive sensitivity of CD4-independent Envs to mAb neutralization

Since Envs from CD4+ T cell-depleted animals were capable of utilizing CCR5 for entry in the absence of CD4, we performed a neutralization assay using the Env monoclonal antibody (mAb) 7D3 (**Figure 3.3, S3.2**), which targets the predicted CD4-induced (CD4i) binding-binding site of SIV Env (14, 81, 82). As shown in Figure 3.3A, control Env RZu4d11.2.1 was resistant to neutralization by 7D3, but became sensitive if preincubated with sCD4. This confirmed that 7D3 targets a CD4-inducible (CD4-i) neutralizing epitope. In contrast to the control Env, the CD4-independent Env RUt5d42.4.3 was potently neutralized by 7D3 regardless of sCD4 pre-incubation, suggesting that this Env constitutively exposes the 7D3 CD4-i neutralization epitope. We then tested the extended panel of d42 CD4-independent Envs that arose independently in multiple CD4-depleted animals and confirmed 7D3 neutralizing sensitivity for all, as well as the other CD4-dependent Envs from d11 or control animals, which were all resistant but became sensitive following sCD4 exposure (**Figure S3.2** and data not shown).

We then asked whether the same molecular determinants that regulate CD4-independent entry also determine sensitivity to neutralization by 7D3. As shown in **Figure 3.3B**, introduction of D470N and E84K into control Env RZu4d11.2.1 rendered the virus sensitive to 7D3 neutralization in the absence of sCD4 triggering. When the reciprocal mutations, N470D and K84E, were introduced into the CD4-independent Env RUt5d42.4.3, it rendered this Env resistant to 7D3 neutralization unless first exposed to sCD4 (**Figure 3.3C**). Thus, E84K+D470N are principally responsible for sensitivity to neutralization by 7D3.

To determine whether these amino acids were determinants of CD4-inducible antibody neutralization among other Envs from this panel, and the role of each residue specifically, we introduced single mutations at positions 84 and 470 into our extended panel of CD4-dependent and independent Envs. As shown in **Figure 3.4**, introduction of D470N into CD4-dependent Envs conferred sensitivity to 7D3, while E84K alone did not. Furthermore, introduction of D470Q into the CD4-dependent Envs did not confer 7D3 sensitivity, implicating glycosylation at the N470 PNLG site. In contrast, neither N470D nor K84E alone made CD4-independent Envs resistant to 7D3 (with the exception of Ruf6.d42.2.5, which already carries E84 and was rendered 7D3-resistant by N470D alone; **Figure 3.1B** and **S3.2**). Introduction of both N470D and K84E together, however, led to 7D3 resistance for all Envs tested. Thus, both D470N and E84K contribute to CD4-i antibody neutralization sensitivity.

We then tested a panel of additional SIV Env monoclonal antibodies with differing target epitopes (14) for the ability to neutralize control macaque CD4-dependent Envs without and with sCD4 pre-exposure, and neutralization of these Envs carrying E84K, D470N and D470Q mutations (**Figure 3.5**). Both a V3-specific mAb (**Figure 3.5A, B**) and an

anti-gp120 conformational epitope mAb (**Figure 3.5C, D**) showed patterns similar to 7D3, in which Env was neutralized only if pre-exposed to sCD4, or if mutated to carry D470N (+/- E84K) but not D470Q. In contrast, a V1/V2-specific mAb was poorly neutralizing regardless of sCD4 pre-treatment, but did inefficiently neutralize the mutant Envs (**Figure 3.5E, F**), whereas a gp41 mAb failed to neutralize either the sCD4-treated or mutant Envs (**Figure 3.5G, H**). Thus both sCD4 pre-triggering and the D470N mutation that emerged in CD4-depleted RM render SIV Envs sensitive to antibodies with several distinct, but not all, epitope targets.

# CD4-independent Envs are sensitive to neutralization by CD4-i activity in SIV+ plasma

Previous studies have shown that commonly used SIV strains, such as mac239, mac251, and SM-E660 are highly resistant to neutralization by most SIV+ plasma (2, 5, 26, 58). However, it has also been shown that HIV+ plasma contains antibodies that target broadly conserved CD4-i binding-binding structures and can neutralize viruses if pre-triggered with sCD4 (7). Therefore, we asked if SIV+ plasma contain antibodies with similar activity, and whether these SIV Envs could be neutralized by pooled plasma from chronically SIVmac251-infected macaques (**Figure 3.6**).

As expected, CD4-dependent control Env RZu4d11.2.1was resistant to plasma neutralization (**Figure 3.6A**). However, pre-incubation with sCD4 rendered this Env sensitive to neutralization, confirming that SIV+ plasma contains CD4-i neutralizing activity. In contrast, CD4-independent Env RUt5d42.4.3 from a d42 CD4-depleted animal was sensitive to neutralization regardless of CD4 pre-triggering. The D470N mutation, either alone or in combination with E84K, rendered the control CD4-dependent Env sensitive to neutralization by SIV+ plasma without sCD4 pre-exposure (Figure 3.6B and data not shown). Similarly, K84E/N470D rendered the CD4-independent Env resistant to plasma neutralization unless pre-exposed to sCD4 (**Figure 3.6C**), while, like mAb 7D3, neither N470D nor K84E alone rendered CD4-independent Envs plasma neutralization-resistant (data not shown). To determine whether this sensitivity to SIV+ plasma neutralization was common among the viruses that arose in CD4-depleted animals, we tested a larger panel of Envs from our study, along with SIVmac239 and SIVmac251.6 reference Envs for comparison. As shown in **Figure 3.7A**, d11 Envs from both control RM (solid lines) and CD4+ T celldepleted RM (dotted lines) were resistant to pooled plasma neutralization, but became sensitive if first exposed to sCD4. SIVmac239 and SIVmac251.6 showed a similar pattern of CD4-induced neutralization sensitivity (**Figure 3.7A**). At d42, all Envs from CD4+ T cell-depleted animals were sensitive to plasma neutralization regardless of sCD4 pre-treatment (**Figure 3.7B**). Control animal d42 Envs were resistant to plasma neutralization, but became more sensitive with sCD4 pre-treatment (**Figure 3.7B**). Some Envs exhibited a drop in infectivity at the highest concentrations of plasma, but this was also observed with uninfected control plasma (data not shown) and likely due to nonspecific effects of high concentration plasma as has been previously described (55).

Thus, the CD4-independent Envs that arose in CD4-depleted macaques are constitutively sensitive to CD4-inducible neutralization by SIV+ plasma, which targets Env conformations regulated by D470N and E84K. These findings also suggested that this antibody activity generated during normal SIV infection could restrict the emergence of CD4-independent variants *in vivo*.

# CD4+ T cell-depleted macaques lack robust plasma CD4-inducible neutralization activity

Both the CD4+ T cell-depleted and control animals in this study seroconverted by western blot and ELISA (58). Having observed the marked sensitivity to neutralization by SIV+ plasma of CD4-independent Envs that emerged in CD4+ T cell-depleted animals, we hypothesized that these animals might lack CD4-I neutralization activity. To address this, we used chronic infection plasma samples (d56) from the CD4+ T cell-depleted and control animals, and tested their ability to neutralize autologous and heterologous Envs (**Figure 3.8**). As expected, plasma from control animals did not

neutralize autologous d11 or d42 Envs in the absence of sCD4, but did neutralize Envs pre-exposed to sCD4, confirming the presence of CD4-i activity (**Figure 3.8A-D**; black lines). In addition, plasma from control animals also neutralized heterologous CD4-independent Envs from d42 CD4-depleted animals even in the absence of sCD4 (**Figure 3.8E-H**; black lines). In sharp contrast, plasma from CD4-depleted animals showed markedly reduced ability to neutralize heterologous CD4-dependent Envs (**Figure 3.8A-D**; red lines), autologous d11 CD4-dependent Envs (Figures 8E, G; red lines) or autologous d42 CD4-independent Envs (**Figures 8F, H**; red lines), regardless of sCD4 treatment (although very weak neutralization at high plasma concentrations cannot be completely excluded). Thus, plasma from CD4+ T cell-depleted animals in which CD4-independent viruses emerged lacks robust CD4-i neutralizing activity. Plasma from earlier time points, d14 and d25, had no detectable CD4-i neutralizing activity (**Figure S3.3**), indicating that CD4-i neutralizing antibody activity emerges between days 25 and 56 after infection in normal SIV infection.

Finally, we asked if total anti-Env IgG was reduced in CD4 T cell-depleted animals' plasma, using an ELISA against SIVmac230 gp140. As shown in **Figure 3.9**, Envbinding antibodies were present in all macaques, but titers were significantly lower in the CD4 T cell-depleted animals. Thus, CD4 T cell depletion results in global reduction of antigen-specific antibody production, consistent with the poor CD4-inducible neutralization capacity of CD4 T cell-depleted plasma.



**Figure 3.1.** Envs from CD4+ T cell-depleted macaques mediate CD4-independent entry. Env clones obtained by single genome amplification (SGA) from plasma at d11 (**A**) and d42 (**B**) after infection from 2 control animals (solid bars) and 4 CD4-depleted animals (open bars) were used to generate HIV virions pseudotyped with SIV Env and containing a luciferase reporter. These virions were used to infect 293T cells transfected with rmCCR5, with and without rmCD4. Values indicated are expressed as percent entry in the absence versus presence of CD4 on target cells (means ± SEM of triplicate experiments). Predicted amino acids at sites 62, 84 and 470 (based on SIVmac239 numbering) are indicated below the clone number, and are also shown in the context of amino acid and nucleotide sequences (**C**) for a representative Env from a control animal (RZu4.d42.7.1) and from a CD4-depleted animal (RPe6.d42.7.2).



Figure 3.2. D470N and E84K regulate CD4-independent entry. (A, B) Mutations G62N, E84K, D470N, and D470Q were introduced into a representative CD4-dependent Env (RZu4.d42.7.1; panel A), while N62G, K84E, N470D, and N470Q were introduced into a representative CD4-independent Env (RUt5.d42.4.3; panel B). Columns and error bars indicate the mean and standard error, respectively, from 3 independent experiments. The mutant Envs were tested for their ability to mediate infection of 293T cells transfected with rmCCR5, with and without rmCD4, indicated by relative light units (RLU). (C, D) The same mutations were introduced into an extended panel of CD4-dependent (C) and CD4-independent (D) Envs, and CD4-independent entry is shown as a percentage of entry in the presence of CD4, with each individual Env clone indicated as a point and each horizontal line indicating the mean percent entry among the various clones. Mean percent CD4-independent entry was compared using a pair-wise T-test. Note that in one CD4-independent Env (RUf6 d42 2.5), E84 was present in the parental form so only N470D was introduced. (E) The locations of E84 (green) and D470 (blue) are shown based on a core structure of SIVmac32H (3), with the predicted Env-CD4 binding site indicated based on homology with HIV-HxB Env-CD4 direct contact (red) and loss of solvent accessibility (magenta) residues. Peptide residues are colored white and carbohydrates are colored grey. (F) The potential N-linked glycosylation site introduced by D470N and nonglycosylated mutant D470Q are shown.



**Figure 3.3. A CD4-inducible epitope monoclonal antibody neutralizes CD4 independent Envs.** Pseudotype viruses carrying a representative CD4-dependent Env from a control animal (RZu4.d11.2.1) and CD4-independent Env from a CD4-depleted animal (RPe6.42.7.2) were incubated with or without sCD4 followed by various concentrations of monoclonal antibody 7D3, prior to infection of 293T cells transfected with rmCD4 plus rmCCR5 (**A**). The parental and E84K/D470N mutant forms of the CD4-dependent Env were similarly tested for neutralization by 7D3 (**B**). The parental and K84E/N470D mutant forms of the CD4-independent Env were tested for 7D3 neutralization (**C**).



Figure 3.4. Molecular determinants of 7D3 neutralization are consistent across the extended panel of Envs. (A) CD4-dependent Envs from either control animals or d11 CD4-depleted animals (n=6) were mutagenized to introduce E84K, D470N, or both, or non-PNLG mutant D470Q, and then tested for neutralization by monoclonal antibody 7D3. Data show the means  $\pm$  SEM of all Envs analyzed. (B) Means  $\pm$  SEM for 7D3 neutralization of CD4-independent Envs from CD4-depleted d42 animals and Env mutants is shown.



Figure 3.5. CD4-inducible epitope targeted monoclonal antibodies neutralize CD4independent Envs (A, C, E, G): Representative CD4-dependent (RZu4.d11.2.1) Env pseudotyped virus was incubated with or without sCD4 followed by various concentrations of monoclonal antibodies with indicated specificities prior to infection of 293T cells transfected with rmCD4 plus rmCCR5. (B, D, F, H): The parental and E84K/D470N mutant forms of multiple CD4-dependent Envs were similarly tested for neutralization and the result is expressed as the mean value of the various clones tested  $\pm$  SEM (n=4). 17A11 is believed to target a conformational epitope that overlaps both the CD4- and CCR5-binding site.



**Figure 3.6.** Pooled SIV+ plasma neutralizes CD4-independent Envs and CD4-triggered CD4-dependent Env. (A) Representative CD4-dependent (Rzu4.d11.2.1) and CD4-independent (Rpe6.42.7.2) Env pseudotyped viruses were incubated with or without 50 µg/mL sCD4, then incubated with serial dilutions of SIV+ plasma pooled from two chronically SIVmac251-infected macaques (not from this study). Viruses were then used to infect 293T cells transfected with rmCD4 plus rmCCR5. (B) The parental and E84K/D470N mutant forms of a CD4-dependent Env were tested for plasma neutralization. (C) The parental and K84E/N470D mutant forms of a CD4-independent Env were tested for plasma neutralization.



Figure 3.7. SIV+ plasma neutralization of the extended panel of CD4-independent and control Envs and prototype SIV Envs. Pseudotype viruses carrying Envs from d11 animals (A) and d42 animals (B) were pre-incubated without (left) or with (right) sCD4, exposed to various dilutions of pooled SIV+ plasma, and were used to infect 293T cells expressing rmCD4 and rmCCR5. Envs from CD4-depleted animals are represented by dotted lines, and Envs from control animals are represented by solid lines. Reference Envs from SIVmac239 and SIVmac251.6 were tested in parallel and are included in panels A.


**Figure 3.8. Reduced CD4-inducible SIV Env neutralization activity in plasma from CD4+ T cell-depleted animals.** Chronic infection plasma (d56) from control animals (KKE, RZu4; black lines) or CD4-depleted animals (RUf6, RUt5; red lines) was used in neutralization studies with pseudotyped viruses carrying Envs from control animals (panels **A-D**) or CD4-depleted animals (**E-H**), with or without pre-incubation with sCD4. Black lines in panels A-D represent neutralization by autologous non-CD4-depleted plasma, while red lines represent neutralization by heterologous plasma from CD4-depleted animals. Red lines in panels E-H represent neutralization by autologous CD4-depleted plasma, while black lines represent neutralization by heterologous non-CD4-depleted plasma.



**Figure 3.9. Reduced antigen-specific IgG in CD4 T cell-depleted animals.** Total anti-gp140 plasma IgG from control and CD4 T cell-depleted macaques at d. 42 post-infection was measured by ELISA. The mean anti-gp140 titer differed significantly between control (n=2) and CD4-depleted (n=4) animals by T-test. The assay threshold of detection is indicated by a dotted horizontal line. *Assay performed by Peng Xiao, Emory University*.



**Figure S3.1. E84K and D470N confer CD4-independent entry in multiple parental Envs.** Mutations E84K, D470N, and D470Q were introduced into multiple CD4dependent Envs (**A**), while K84E, N470D, and N470Q were introduced into multiple CD4-independent Envs (**B**). The mutant Envs were tested for their ability to mediate infection of 293T cells transfected with rmCCR5, with and without rmCD4, and CD4independent entry is shown as a percentage of entry in the presence of CD4. Note that in one CD4-independent Env (RUf6 d42 2.5), E84 was present in the parental form so only N470D was introduced.



**Figure S3.2.** Molecular determinants of 7D3 neutralization are consistent across the extended panel of Envs. (A, B, C) CD4-dependent Envs from either control animals or d11 CD4-depleted animals were mutagenized to introduce E84K, D470N (A), or both (B), or non-glycosylated mutant D470Q (C), and then tested for neutralization by monoclonal antibody 7D3. (D, E) CD4-independent Envs from day 42 CD4-depleted animals were mutagenized to introduce K84E, N470D (D), or both (E).



**Figure S3.3.** Plasma from control infected animals at d14 and d25 post-infection lacks CD4inducible neutralizing activity. Plasma from control (**A**,**B**) or CD4 T-depleted (**C**,**D**) animals was tested for neutralizing activity against a CD4-dependent parental Env (**A**,**C**) or its D470N E84K mutant (**B**,**D**). Plasma from d14 (black), d25 (green) and d56 (blue) was tested with or without pre-treatment of the target virus with sCD4.

# **Discussion**

SIV infection of rhesus macaques that were largely depleted of CD4+ T cells, as described here and in (58), reveals that CD4-independent viral variants emerge and consistently dominate circulating virus in this setting. Emergence of CD4-independent Env variants corresponded with extensive *in vivo* infection of macrophages (58), a relationship which has been previously addressed in vitro (10, 12, 64, 65) and in the CNS or lung compartments (16, 21, 23, 30, 41, 53, 61). Here we demonstrate for the first time the factors governing CD4 dependence and target cell tropism in the systemic compartment in vivo. Animals that were not CD4+ T cell-depleted before infection produced a robust antibody response which likely contributes to maintaining strict CD4dependence and CD4+ T cell tropism. Such antibodies, which are non-neutralizing against control virus unless pre-triggered with sCD4, are also abundantly present in chronic HIV-1 infection (7). The absence of such antibodies in the CD4+ T cell-depleted animals was associated with amino acid changes in Env gp120 that confer entry through CCR5 independently of CD4, enabling a shift in tropism to macrophages. These findings highlight the critical role that CD4-inducible neutralizing antibody activity has in vivo in shaping Env function, regulating CD4 use, and defining cell targeting early after infection.

We mapped the molecular determinants of CD4-independence to two amino acids in Env gp120, D470N and E84K. These changes were strongly associated with CD4independence among Env variants, arose independently in multiple animals, and conferred the phenotype by mutagenesis studies. Several pathways to CD4 independence in HIV and SIV have previously been described (4, 8, 16, 28, 40, 68), but our observation suggests that this particular pathway is especially favored *in vivo*, at least in the context of this SIVmac251 infection. SIVmac251 is a heterogeneous swarm, so it is conceivable that E84K and D470N were present as polymorphisms in the inoculum used to infect the animals in this study. However, our review of database sequences indicates that these amino acids are exceedingly uncommon, and the fact that D470N and E84K were found neither in Envs from control animals nor from d11 CD4-depleted animals demonstrates that these changes are not favored until post-peak infection in the relative absence of CD4+ T cells. In contrast to D470N and E84K, G62N was enriched in CD4-depleted animals at both d11 and d42, but was not significantly associated with CD4-independent entry. G62N is present at 4-5% overall frequency among SIVmac sequences and occasionally represents the dominant sequence among some SIVmac251 swarms (9, 75). Thus, additional selective forces in the CD4-depleted animals other than CD4-independence *per se* appear to be responsible for selection at this residue. Of note, all occurrences of G62N, E84K, and D470N resulted from G-to-A nucleotide changes, implicating the APOBEC3 family of proteins (33) and suggesting an important role for this mechanism in achieving diversity rapidly in the context of this selective environment *in vivo*.

While both E84K and D470N contribute to the full CD4-independent phenotype, D470N appears to have a primary role, with E84K reflecting at least in part a compensatory change that reversed the degree of attenuation induced by D470N. Structural mapping of D470N on the unliganded core crystal structure of SIV gp120 (3) places a potential glycosylation site deep within a pocket of CD4-binding residues. In contrast to N at that location, Q470 Envs were not able to efficiently use CCR5 independently of CD4, suggesting that glycosylation may be responsible for allowing CD4-independent entry rather than simply loss of a negative charge. It is possible that placement of a bulky carbohydrate within that pocket could affect gp120 structure in a manner similar to CD4 docking itself, causing Env to adopt a CD4-bound conformation and expose the conserved co-receptor binding site. Whether differences in structure of an intact SIV gp120 compared to the core structure employed here (as has been suggested for HIV-1 gp120 (43, 48, 52, 81, 82)) would affect the position of this residue is unknown. The homologous HIV-1 gp120 amino acid (D457) maps to the CD4 binding region in the HIV-1 gp120 core crystal structure and trimeric cryo-EM models (43, 45, 48), suggesting that the structural significance of D470 modeled here may be generalizable. How E84K might contribute to CD4-independence or to reverse D470N attenuation is unclear. This residue is near the predicted CD4 binding region but not a predicted contact point, and

lies within an alpha-helix thought to move with CD4 engagement (3, 29, 44). This drastic charge change may have indirect effects that affect structure, or perhaps may stabilize inter- or intra-molecular interactions induced by the D470N effects that mimic CD4 engagement.

Although these residues have not been explicitly characterized in previous studies, analysis of database sequences reveal that both E84K and D470N are very rare. E84K is present at low frequency in some stocks of SIVmacBK28 and SIVmac251 (9, 17, 75), and D470N is present in a few brain and plasma sequences in a rapid disease progression model (67). E84K is also present in an *in vitro*-derived CD4-independent variant of SIVmac239 (15, 46), although its specific contribution to CD4-independence was not assessed. In addition, both E84K and D470N were found in Envs from experimentally CD8-depleted, SIVmac251-infected rhesus macaques experiencing brain disease (76). CNS disease is driven largely by macrophage-tropic infection of myeloid cells in the brain, in the overall immune-privileged CNS environment (21). The presence of these mutations in the brain and in highly immunodeficient animals in previous studies is consistent with our observation of macrophage infection *in vivo* in CD4 T cell-depleted animals (58).

Recently, it has been suggested that the generally greater sensitivity CD4-independent viruses to antibody neutralization is due to greater "intrinsic reactivity" of these Env variants (25). This property enables them to spontaneously sample a range of conformations in the absence of CD4-binding, leading to both greater efficiency of coreceptor engagement and also greater sensitivity to structural perturbation (and thus neutralization) by antibodies with a range of epitope specificities, not just those reflecting the co-receptor binding site exposed upon binding to CD4. Our CD4-independent variants were sensitive to antibodies targeting several (although not all) SIV gp120 epitopes (Figs 4, 5), which is consistent with this model. Thus, the mutations that arose in these Envs may not only expose discrete CD4-i co-receptor binding site epitopes on gp120, but may also increase the intrinsic reactivity, rendering them more sensitive to

neutralization by multiple epitope antibodies. This is the first study to directly demonstrate *in vivo* the functional constraints on Env imposed by this mechanism, and consequences for co-receptor use and target cell tropism that are governed by such constraints.

In our model, CD4+ T cells were profoundly depleted from blood and inductive lymphoid compartments, although incompletely from mucosal sites (58). It has been proposed that CD4-i epitope antibodies arise *in vivo* through B cell recognition of Env complexed with CD4, which exposes the conserved binding-binding site to the B cell receptor (19). Our observation that CD4+ T-cell depletion leads to decreased CD4-inducible epitope antibody activity, despite the availability of these epitopes directly on these CD4-independent Envs for potential recognition by B-cells, suggests that it is the loss of CD4+ T helper function in these animals that leads to the dysfunctional antibody response.

Along with the *in vivo* tropism shift towards macrophage target cells, CD4+ T celldepleted animals exhibited rapid disease progression and an absence of post-peak decline in plasma viremia. While the role of antibody activity in shaping altered tropism in the CD4-depleted animals seems clear, the mechanisms responsible for sustained high-level plasma viremia are less clear. Robust autologous or heterologous neutralizing activity was not detected in the control animals even at the d56 time point ((58), **Figure 3.8**). In addition, studies differ on whether direct B cell depletion prior to infection of rhesus macaques affects post-peak viral setpoint (51, 54, 71). Similarly, although CD8+ T cells clearly play a central role in post-peak viral decline (1, 24, 34, 42, 70), current paradigms are that CD4+ T cell help is dispensable for primary CD8 T cell responses (36, 57, 59) and no differences in CD8+ T cell responses were seen between control and CD4depleted animals (58). In contrast, a variety of direct HIV or SIV-specific antiviral activity has been ascribed to CD4+ T cells (56), including a role in post-peak decline following acute infection (58, 73). CD4+ T cells have also been reported to have particular antiviral activity against SIV-infected macrophages (69). Thus, loss of direct CD4+ T cell antiviral mechanisms may be responsible for the sustained viremia. At the same time, loss of strict CD4+ T cell dependence with consequent expansion to macrophages as a second robust target cell population may be an additional factor favoring sustained post-peak viremia, particularly in this setting of limited CD4+ T cells.

Some SIV-infected macaques that progress rapidly to AIDS fail to seroconvert (13, 27), a phenomenon that has been linked to early B cell defects following infection (78). In addition, a few CD4-independent SIV Env variants have previously been reported to arise spontaneously in SIV rapid progressors (68). Brain disease in SIV infection is also far more common in rapid than normal progressor animals (80), and macrophage infection within the CNS was also seen in these CD4 T cell-depleted animals (data not shown). Our results suggest that failure to develop CD4-inducible neutralization activity, whether as a consequence of direct virus-induced B cell defects as in spontaneous rapid progressive disease, or of experimental abrogation of CD4+ T cell help as shown here, may be a common factor that enables emergence of these macrophage-tropic variants with expanded host range and propensity for CNS infection. Furthermore, while most HIV and SIV blood variants exhibit modest macrophage tropism, highly macrophagetropic variants may emerge in very late stage disease when profound CD4+ T cell loss has developed (31, 32, 47). Infection with X4-tropic SHIV also results in rapid profound CD4 depletion, with emergence of macrophage-tropic variants (31, 32). Furthermore, brain disease developed in all animals in another recent study that CD4-depleted macaques prior to SIV infection using a slightly different approach than ours, although CD4-independence was not assessed (57). Future studies will help elucidate whether variations in antibody activity in different stages of disease may also regulate tropism and cell targeting.

In summary, our findings reveal a critical role for CD4 T cell-dependent production of CD4-inducible neutralizing activity early after infection *in vivo* in shaping Env function and target cell tropism. These data suggest that, normally, there is a balance in which CD4+ T cells support the production by B cells of antibodies that, paradoxically, enforce

strict CD4+ T cell tropism for the virus. In this model, CD4+ T cell depletion results in both a profound reduction of CD4+ T cell targets and impaired production of these antibodies. As a result, strict CD4 dependence is lost and expanded tropism for CD4-low macrophages emerges. In addition to the forces regulating normal infection, these findings have implications as well for infection in the CNS and, possibly, late-stage disease upon severe CD4+ T cell depletion.

# **Acknowledgement**

We thank F. Shaheen and S. Bryan for technical assistance; N. Riddick, A. Yadav and members of the Collman and Hoxie labs for useful discussions; and G. Shaw and R. Doms for valuable suggestions. We thank B. Keele and R. Kohli for assistance in analyzing sequences, J. Sodroski for advice on gp120 structure, and S. Bellamy for assistance with statistical analysis. We thank P. Carnathan and P. Marx for SIV+ plasma, P. Kozlowski for ELISA standards, and acknowledge assistance of the Penn CFAR Viral/Molecular, Immunology and Non-Human Primate Cores (P30-AI045008). N.F. and S.T.E were supported by T32-AI007632. This work was supported by NIH grants AI091516 and MH61139 (R.G.C), AI58706 (CAD), and AI066998 (G.S.). We also acknowledge NIH support to the Yerkes National Primate Research Center (P51-RR000165 and P51-OD011132).

#### References

- 1. **Borrow, P., H. Lewicki, B. H. Hahn, G. M. Shaw, and M. B. Oldstone.** 1994. Virus-specific CD8+ cytotoxic T-lymphocyte activity associated with control of viremia in primary human immunodeficiency virus type 1 infection. Journal of virology **68**:6103-6110.
- Burns, D. P., C. Collignon, and R. C. Desrosiers. 1993. Simian immunodeficiency virus mutants resistant to serum neutralization arise during persistent infection of rhesus monkeys. Journal of virology 67:4104-4113.
- 3. **Chen, B., E. M. Vogan, H. Gong, J. J. Skehel, D. C. Wiley, and S. C. Harrison.** 2005. Structure of an unliganded simian immunodeficiency virus gp120 core. Nature **433:**834-841.
- 4. **Clapham, P. R., A. McKnight, and R. A. Weiss.** 1992. Human immunodeficiency virus type 2 infection and fusion of CD4-negative human cell lines: induction and enhancement by soluble CD4. Journal of virology **66**:3531-3537.
- Cole, K. S., J. L. Rowles, B. A. Jagerski, M. Murphey-Corb, T. Unangst, J. E. Clements, J. Robinson, M. S. Wyand, R. C. Desrosiers, and R. C. Montelaro. 1997. Evolution of envelopespecific antibody responses in monkeys experimentally infected or immunized with simian immunodeficiency virus and its association with the development of protective immunity. Journal of virology 71:5069-5079.
- Collman, R., B. Godfrey, J. Cutilli, A. Rhodes, N. F. Hassan, R. Sweet, S. D. Douglas, H. Friedman, N. Nathanson, and F. Gonzalez-Scarano. 1990. Macrophage-tropic strains of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 utilize the CD4 receptor. Journal of virology 64:4468-4476.
- Decker, J. M., F. Bibollet-Ruche, X. Wei, S. Wang, D. N. Levy, W. Wang, E. Delaporte, M. Peeters, C. A. Derdeyn, S. Allen, E. Hunter, M. S. Saag, J. A. Hoxie, B. H. Hahn, P. D. Kwong, J. E. Robinson, and G. M. Shaw. 2005. Antigenic conservation and immunogenicity of the HIV coreceptor binding site. The Journal of experimental medicine 201:1407-1419.
- 8. **Dehghani, H., B. A. Puffer, R. W. Doms, and V. M. Hirsch.** 2003. Unique pattern of convergent envelope evolution in simian immunodeficiency virus-infected rapid progressor macaques: association with CD4-independent usage of CCR5. Journal of virology **77:**6405-6418.
- 9. Del Prete, G. Q., M. Scarlotta, L. Newman, C. Reid, L. M. Parodi, J. D. Roser, K. Oswald, P. A. Marx, C. J. Miller, R. C. Desrosiers, D. H. Barouch, R. Pal, M. Piatak, Jr., E. Chertova, L. D. Giavedoni, D. H. O'Connor, J. D. Lifson, and B. F. Keele. 2013. Comparative characterization of transfection- and infection-derived simian immunodeficiency virus challenge stocks for in vivo nonhuman primate studies. Journal of virology 87:4584-4595.
- Duenas-Decamp, M. J., P. J. Peters, D. Burton, and P. R. Clapham. 2009. Determinants Flanking the CD4 Binding Loop Modulate Macrophage Tropism of Human Immunodeficiency Virus Type 1 R5 Envelopes. Journal of virology 83:2575-2583.
- 11. **Duncan, C. J., and Q. J. Sattentau.** 2011. Viral determinants of HIV-1 macrophage tropism. Viruses **3**:2255-2279.
- 12. **Dunfee, R. L., E. R. Thomas, P. R. Gorry, J. Wang, J. Taylor, K. Kunstman, S. M. Wolinsky, and D. Gabuzda.** 2006. The HIV Env variant N283 enhances macrophage tropism and is associated with brain infection and dementia. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America **103**:15160-15165.
- Dykhuizen, M., J. L. Mitchen, D. C. Montefiori, J. Thomson, L. Acker, H. Lardy, and C. D. Pauza. 1998. Determinants of disease in the simian immunodeficiency virus-infected rhesus macaque: characterizing animals with low antibody responses and rapid progression. The Journal of general virology 79 (Pt 10):2461-2467.
- Edinger, A. L., M. Ahuja, T. Sung, K. C. Baxter, B. Haggarty, R. W. Doms, and J. A. Hoxie. 2000. Characterization and epitope mapping of neutralizing monoclonal antibodies produced by immunization with oligomeric simian immunodeficiency virus envelope protein. Journal of virology 74:7922-7935.
- Edinger, A. L., C. Blanpain, K. J. Kunstman, S. M. Wolinsky, M. Parmentier, and R. W. Doms. 1999. Functional dissection of CCR5 coreceptor function through the use of CD4-independent simian immunodeficiency virus strains. Journal of virology 73:4062-4073.

- 16. Edinger, A. L., J. L. Mankowski, B. J. Doranz, B. J. Margulies, B. Lee, J. Rucker, M. Sharron, T. L. Hoffman, J. F. Berson, M. C. Zink, V. M. Hirsch, J. E. Clements, and R. W. Doms. 1997. CD4-independent, CCR5-dependent infection of brain capillary endothelial cells by a neurovirulent simian immunodeficiency virus strain. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 94:14742-14747.
- Edmonson, P., M. Murphey-Corb, L. N. Martin, C. Delahunty, J. Heeney, H. Kornfeld, P. R. Donahue, G. H. Learn, L. Hood, and J. I. Mullins. 1998. Evolution of a simian immunodeficiency virus pathogen. Journal of virology 72:405-414.
- Elliott, S. T., N. E. Riddick, N. Francella, M. Paiardini, T. H. Vanderford, B. Li, C. Apetrei, D. L. Sodora, C. A. Derdeyn, G. Silvestri, and R. G. Collman. 2012. Cloning and analysis of sooty mangabey alternative coreceptors that support simian immunodeficiency virus SIVsmm entry independently of CCR5. Journal of virology 86:898-908.
- Forsell, M. N., B. Dey, A. Morner, K. Svehla, S. O'Dell, C. M. Hogerkorp, G. Voss, R. Thorstensson, G. M. Shaw, J. R. Mascola, G. B. Karlsson Hedestam, and R. T. Wyatt. 2008. B cell recognition of the conserved HIV-1 co-receptor binding site is altered by endogenous primate CD4. PLoS pathogens 4:e1000171.
- Ghorpade, A., A. Nukuna, M. Che, S. Haggerty, Y. Persidsky, E. Carter, L. Carhart, L. Shafer, and H. E. Gendelman. 1998. Human immunodeficiency virus neurotropism: an analysis of viral replication and cytopathicity for divergent strains in monocytes and microglia. Journal of virology 72:3340-3350.
- 21. Gonzalez-Scarano, F., and J. Martin-Garcia. 2005. The neuropathogenesis of AIDS. Nature reviews 5:69-81.
- 22. **Goodenow, M. M., and R. G. Collman.** 2006. HIV-1 coreceptor preference is distinct from target cell tropism: a dual-parameter nomenclature to define viral phenotypes. Journal of Leukocyte Biology **80**:965-972.
- 23. Gorry, P. R., G. Bristol, J. A. Zack, K. Ritola, R. Swanstrom, C. J. Birch, J. E. Bell, N. Bannert, K. Crawford, H. Wang, D. Schols, E. De Clercq, K. Kunstman, S. M. Wolinsky, and D. Gabuzda. 2001. Macrophage tropism of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 isolates from brain and lymphoid tissues predicts neurotropism independent of coreceptor specificity. Journal of virology 75:10073-10089.
- 24. **Goulder, P. J., and D. I. Watkins.** 2008. Impact of MHC class I diversity on immune control of immunodeficiency virus replication. Nature reviews **8:**619-630.
- 25. Haim, H., B. Strack, A. Kassa, N. Madani, L. Wang, J. R. Courter, A. Princiotto, K. McGee, B. Pacheco, M. S. Seaman, A. B. Smith, 3rd, and J. Sodroski. 2011. Contribution of intrinsic reactivity of the HIV-1 envelope glycoproteins to CD4-independent infection and global inhibitor sensitivity. PLoS pathogens 7:e1002101.
- Hirsch, V., D. Adger-Johnson, B. Campbell, S. Goldstein, C. Brown, W. R. Elkins, and D. C. Montefiori. 1997. A molecularly cloned, pathogenic, neutralization-resistant simian immunodeficiency virus, SIVsmE543-3. Journal of virology 71:1608-1620.
- 27. Hirsch, V. M., S. Santra, S. Goldstein, R. Plishka, A. Buckler-White, A. Seth, I. Ourmanov, C. R. Brown, R. Engle, D. Montefiori, J. Glowczwskie, K. Kunstman, S. Wolinsky, and N. L. Letvin. 2004. Immune failure in the absence of profound CD4+ T-lymphocyte depletion in simian immunodeficiency virus-infected rapid progressor macaques. Journal of virology 78:275-284.
- 28. Hoffman, T. L., C. C. LaBranche, W. Zhang, G. Canziani, J. Robinson, I. Chaiken, J. A. Hoxie, and R. W. Doms. 1999. Stable exposure of the coreceptor-binding site in a CD4-independent HIV-1 envelope protein. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 96:6359-6364.
- 29. Huang, C. C., M. Venturi, S. Majeed, M. J. Moore, S. Phogat, M. Y. Zhang, D. S. Dimitrov, W. A. Hendrickson, J. Robinson, J. Sodroski, R. Wyatt, H. Choe, M. Farzan, and P. D. Kwong. 2004. Structural basis of tyrosine sulfation and VH-gene usage in antibodies that recognize the HIV type 1 coreceptor-binding site on gp120. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 101:2706-2711.

- 30. Hughes, E. S., J. E. Bell, and P. Simmonds. 1997. Investigation of the dynamics of the spread of human immunodeficiency virus to brain and other tissues by evolutionary analysis of sequences from the p17gag and env genes. Journal of virology 71:1272-1280.
- 31. Igarashi, T., C. R. Brown, Y. Endo, A. Buckler-White, R. Plishka, N. Bischofberger, V. Hirsch, and M. A. Martin. 2001. Macrophage are the principal reservoir and sustain high virus loads in rhesus macaques after the depletion of CD4+ T cells by a highly pathogenic simian immunodeficiency virus/HIV type 1 chimera (SHIV): Implications for HIV-1 infections of humans. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 98:658-663.
- 32. **Igarashi, T., H. Imamichi, C. R. Brown, V. M. Hirsch, and M. A. Martin.** 2003. The emergence and characterization of macrophage-tropic SIV/HIV chimeric viruses (SHIVs) present in CD4+ T cell-depleted rhesus monkeys. J Leukoc Biol **74:**772-780.
- 33. **Jern, P., R. A. Russell, V. K. Pathak, and J. M. Coffin.** 2009. Likely role of APOBEC3Gmediated G-to-A mutations in HIV-1 evolution and drug resistance. PLoS pathogens **5:**e1000367.
- 34. Jin, X., D. E. Bauer, S. E. Tuttleton, S. Lewin, A. Gettie, J. Blanchard, C. E. Irwin, J. T. Safrit, J. Mittler, L. Weinberger, L. G. Kostrikis, L. Zhang, A. S. Perelson, and D. D. Ho. 1999. Dramatic rise in plasma viremia after CD8(+) T cell depletion in simian immunodeficiency virus-infected macaques. The Journal of experimental medicine 189:991-998.
- 35. **Jmol** 2012, posting date. Jmol: an open-source Java viewer for chemical structures in 3D. http://www.jmol.org. [Online.]
- Kalams, S. A., S. P. Buchbinder, E. S. Rosenberg, J. M. Billingsley, D. S. Colbert, N. G. Jones, A. K. Shea, A. K. Trocha, and B. D. Walker. 1999. Association between virus-specific cytotoxic T-lymphocyte and helper responses in human immunodeficiency virus type 1 infection. Journal of virology 73:6715-6720.
- 37. Keele, B. F., H. Li, G. H. Learn, P. Hraber, E. E. Giorgi, T. Grayson, C. Sun, Y. Chen, W. W. Yeh, N. L. Letvin, J. R. Mascola, G. J. Nabel, B. F. Haynes, T. Bhattacharya, A. S. Perelson, B. T. Korber, B. H. Hahn, and G. M. Shaw. 2009. Low-dose rectal inoculation of rhesus macaques by SIVsmE660 or SIVmac251 recapitulates human mucosal infection by HIV-1. The Journal of experimental medicine 206:1117-1134.
- 38. Koenig, S., H. E. Gendelman, J. M. Orenstein, M. C. Dal Canto, G. H. Pezeshkpour, M. Yungbluth, F. Janotta, A. Aksamit, M. A. Martin, and A. S. Fauci. 1986. Detection of AIDS virus in macrophages in brain tissue from AIDS patients with encephalopathy. Science (New York, N.Y 233:1089-1093.
- 39. Kolchinsky, P., E. Kiprilov, and J. Sodroski. 2001. Increased neutralization sensitivity of CD4independent human immunodeficiency virus variants. Journal of virology **75:**2041-2050.
- 40. Kolchinsky, P., T. Mirzabekov, M. Farzan, E. Kiprilov, M. Cayabyab, L. J. Mooney, H. Choe, and J. Sodroski. 1999. Adaptation of a CCR5-using, primary human immunodeficiency virus type 1 isolate for CD4-independent replication. Journal of virology **73**:8120-8126.
- 41. Korber, B. T., K. J. Kunstman, B. K. Patterson, M. Furtado, M. M. McEvilly, R. Levy, and S. M. Wolinsky. 1994. Genetic differences between blood- and brain-derived viral sequences from human immunodeficiency virus type 1-infected patients: evidence of conserved elements in the V3 region of the envelope protein of brain-derived sequences. Journal of virology **68**:7467-7481.
- 42. Koup, R. A., J. T. Safrit, Y. Cao, C. A. Andrews, G. McLeod, W. Borkowsky, C. Farthing, and D. D. Ho. 1994. Temporal association of cellular immune responses with the initial control of viremia in primary human immunodeficiency virus type 1 syndrome. Journal of virology **68**:4650-4655.
- Kwon, Y. D., A. Finzi, X. Wu, C. Dogo-Isonagie, L. K. Lee, L. R. Moore, S. D. Schmidt, J. Stuckey, Y. Yang, T. Zhou, J. Zhu, D. A. Vicic, A. K. Debnath, L. Shapiro, C. A. Bewley, J. R. Mascola, J. G. Sodroski, and P. D. Kwong. 2012. Unliganded HIV-1 gp120 core structures assume the CD4-bound conformation with regulation by quaternary interactions and variable loops. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 109:5663-5668.

- 44. Kwong, P. D., R. Wyatt, S. Majeed, J. Robinson, R. W. Sweet, J. Sodroski, and W. A. Hendrickson. 2000. Structures of HIV-1 gp120 envelope glycoproteins from laboratory-adapted and primary isolates. Structure 8:1329-1339.
- Kwong, P. D., R. Wyatt, J. Robinson, R. W. Sweet, J. Sodroski, and W. A. Hendrickson. 1998. Structure of an HIV gp120 envelope glycoprotein in complex with the CD4 receptor and a neutralizing human antibody. Nature **393:**648-659.
- 46. LaBranche, C. C., M. M. Sauter, B. S. Haggarty, P. J. Vance, J. Romano, T. K. Hart, P. J. Bugelski, M. Marsh, and J. A. Hoxie. 1995. A single amino acid change in the cytoplasmic domain of the simian immunodeficiency virus transmembrane molecule increases envelope glycoprotein expression on infected cells. Journal of virology 69:5217-5227.
- 47. Li, S., J. Juarez, M. Alali, D. Dwyer, R. Collman, A. Cunningham, and H. M. Naif. 1999. Persistent CCR5 utilization and enhanced macrophage tropism by primary blood human immunodeficiency virus type 1 isolates from advanced stages of disease and comparison to tissuederived isolates. Journal of virology 73:9741-9755.
- 48. Liu, J., A. Bartesaghi, M. J. Borgnia, G. Sapiro, and S. Subramaniam. 2008. Molecular architecture of native HIV-1 gp120 trimers. Nature **455**:109-113.
- 49. Luciw, P. A., K. E. Shaw, R. E. Unger, V. Planelles, M. W. Stout, J. E. Lackner, E. Pratt-Lowe, N. J. Leung, B. Banapour, and M. L. Marthas. 1992. Genetic and biological comparisons of pathogenic and nonpathogenic molecular clones of simian immunodeficiency virus (SIVmac). AIDS research and human retroviruses 8:395-402.
- 50. Mankowski, J. L., M. T. Flaherty, J. P. Spelman, D. A. Hauer, P. J. Didier, A. M. Amedee, M. Murphey-Corb, L. M. Kirstein, A. Munoz, J. E. Clements, and M. C. Zink. 1997. Pathogenesis of simian immunodeficiency virus encephalitis: viral determinants of neurovirulence. Journal of virology 71:6055-6060.
- 51. Mao, H., B. A. Lafont, T. Igarashi, Y. Nishimura, C. Brown, V. Hirsch, A. Buckler-White, R. Sadjadpour, and M. A. Martin. 2005. CD8+ and CD20+ lymphocytes cooperate to control acute simian immunodeficiency virus/human immunodeficiency virus chimeric virus infections in rhesus monkeys: modulation by major histocompatibility complex genotype. Journal of virology 79:14887-14898.
- Mao, Y., L. Wang, C. Gu, A. Herschhorn, S. H. Xiang, H. Haim, X. Yang, and J. Sodroski.
  2012. Subunit organization of the membrane-bound HIV-1 envelope glycoprotein trimer. Nature structural & molecular biology 19:893-899.
- 53. Means, R. E., T. Matthews, J. A. Hoxie, M. H. Malim, T. Kodama, and R. C. Desrosiers. 2001. Ability of the V3 loop of simian immunodeficiency virus to serve as a target for antibodymediated neutralization: correlation of neutralization sensitivity, growth in macrophages, and decreased dependence on CD4. Journal of virology 75:3903-3915.
- Miller, C. J., M. Genesca, K. Abel, D. Montefiori, D. Forthal, K. Bost, J. Li, D. Favre, and J. M. McCune. 2007. Antiviral antibodies are necessary for control of simian immunodeficiency virus replication. Journal of virology 81:5024-5035.
- 55. **Montefiori, D. C.** 2005. Evaluating neutralizing antibodies against HIV, SIV, and SHIV in luciferase reporter gene assays. Current protocols in immunology / edited by John E. Coligan ... [et al.] **Chapter 12:**Unit 12 11.
- 56. Norris, P. J., M. Sumaroka, C. Brander, H. F. Moffett, S. L. Boswell, T. Nguyen, Y. Sykulev, B. D. Walker, and E. S. Rosenberg. 2001. Multiple effector functions mediated by human immunodeficiency virus-specific CD4(+) T-cell clones. Journal of virology 75:9771-9779.
- 57. Okoye, A. A., M. Rohankhedkar, C. Abana, A. Pattenn, M. Reyes, C. Pexton, R. Lum, A. Sylwester, S. L. Planer, A. Legasse, B. S. Park, M. Piatak, Jr., J. D. Lifson, M. K. Axthelm, and L. J. Picker. 2012. Naive T cells are dispensable for memory CD4+ T cell homeostasis in progressive simian immunodeficiency virus infection. The Journal of experimental medicine 209:641-651.
- 58. Ortiz, A. M., N. R. Klatt, B. Li, Y. Yi, B. Tabb, X. P. Hao, L. Sternberg, B. Lawson, P. M. Carnathan, E. M. Cramer, J. C. Engram, D. M. Little, E. Ryzhova, F. Gonzalez-Scarano, M. Paiardini, A. A. Ansari, S. Ratcliffe, J. G. Else, J. M. Brenchley, R. G. Collman, J. D. Estes,

**C. A. Derdeyn, and G. Silvestri.** 2011. Depletion of CD4(+) T cells abrogates post-peak decline of viremia in SIV-infected rhesus macaques. The Journal of clinical investigation **121**:4433-4445.

- 59. Ostrowski, M. A., S. J. Justement, L. Ehler, S. B. Mizell, S. Lui, J. Mican, B. D. Walker, E. K. Thomas, R. Seder, and A. S. Fauci. 2000. The role of CD4+ T cell help and CD40 ligand in the in vitro expansion of HIV-1-specific memory cytotoxic CD8+ T cell responses. J Immunol 165:6133-6141.
- 60. Peters, P. J., J. Bhattacharya, S. Hibbitts, M. T. Dittmar, G. Simmons, J. Bell, P. Simmonds, and P. R. Clapham. 2004. Biological analysis of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 R5 envelopes amplified from brain and lymph node tissues of AIDS patients with neuropathology reveals two distinct tropism phenotypes and identifies envelopes in the brain that confer an enhanced tropism and fusigenicity for macrophages. Journal of virology **78:**6915-6926.
- Peters, P. J., M. J. Duenas-Decamp, W. M. Sullivan, R. Brown, C. Ankghuambom, K. Luzuriaga, J. Robinson, D. R. Burton, J. Bell, P. Simmonds, J. Ball, and P. R. Clapham. 2008. Variation in HIV-1 R5 macrophage-tropism correlates with sensitivity to reagents that block envelope: CD4 interactions but not with sensitivity to other entry inhibitors. Retrovirology 5:5.
- 62. Peters, P. J., W. M. Sullivan, M. J. Duenas-Decamp, J. Bhattacharya, C. Ankghuambom, R. Brown, K. Luzuriaga, J. Bell, P. Simmonds, J. Ball, and P. R. Clapham. 2006. Non-macrophage-tropic human immunodeficiency virus type 1 R5 envelopes predominate in blood, lymph nodes, and semen: Implications for transmission and pathogenesis. Journal of virology 80:6324-6332.
- 63. **Pikora, C., C. Wittish, and R. C. Desrosiers.** 2005. Identification of two N-linked glycosylation sites within the core of the simian immunodeficiency virus glycoprotein whose removal enhances sensitivity to soluble CD4. Journal of virology **79:**12575-12583.
- 64. Platt, E. J., K. Wehrly, S. E. Kuhmann, B. Chesebro, and D. Kabat. 1998. Effects of CCR5 and CD4 cell surface concentrations on infections by macrophagetropic isolates of human immunodeficiency virus type 1. Journal of virology 72:2855-2864.
- 65. Puffer, B. A., S. Pohlmann, A. L. Edinger, D. Carlin, M. D. Sanchez, J. Reitter, D. D. Watry, H. S. Fox, R. C. Desrosiers, and R. W. Doms. 2002. CD4 independence of simian immunodeficiency virus Envs is associated with macrophage tropism, neutralization sensitivity, and attenuated pathogenicity. Journal of virology 76:2595-2605.
- 66. Riddick, N. E., E. A. Hermann, L. M. Loftin, S. T. Elliott, W. C. Wey, B. Cervasi, J. Taaffe, J. C. Engram, B. Li, J. G. Else, Y. Li, B. H. Hahn, C. A. Derdeyn, D. L. Sodora, C. Apetrei, M. Paiardini, G. Silvestri, and R. G. Collman. 2010. A novel CCR5 mutation common in sooty mangabeys reveals SIVsmm infection of CCR5-null natural hosts and efficient alternative coreceptor use in vivo. PLoS pathogens 6:e1001064.
- Rivera-Amill, V., R. J. Noel, Jr., Y. Garcia, I. Rivera, M. Iszard, S. Buch, and A. Kumar. 2010. Accelerated evolution of SIV env within the cerebral compartment in the setting of morphine-dependent rapid disease progression. Virology 398:201-207.
- 68. Ryzhova, E., J. C. Whitbeck, G. Canziani, S. V. Westmoreland, G. H. Cohen, R. J. Eisenberg, A. Lackner, and F. Gonzalez-Scarano. 2002. Rapid progression to simian AIDS can be accompanied by selection of CD4-independent gp120 variants with impaired ability to bind CD4. Journal of virology 76:7903-7909.
- 69. Sacha, J. B., J. P. Giraldo-Vela, M. B. Buechler, M. A. Martins, N. J. Maness, C. Chung, L. T. Wallace, E. J. Leon, T. C. Friedrich, N. A. Wilson, A. Hiraoka, and D. I. Watkins. 2009. Gag- and Nef-specific CD4+ T cells recognize and inhibit SIV replication in infected macrophages early after infection. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 106:9791-9796.
- Schmitz, J. E., M. J. Kuroda, S. Santra, V. G. Sasseville, M. A. Simon, M. A. Lifton, P. Racz, K. Tenner-Racz, M. Dalesandro, B. J. Scallon, J. Ghrayeb, M. A. Forman, D. C. Montefiori, E. P. Rieber, N. L. Letvin, and K. A. Reimann. 1999. Control of viremia in simian immunodeficiency virus infection by CD8+ lymphocytes. Science (New York, N.Y 283:857-860.
- 71. Schmitz, J. E., M. J. Kuroda, S. Santra, M. A. Simon, M. A. Lifton, W. Lin, R. Khunkhun, M. Piatak, J. D. Lifson, G. Grosschupff, R. S. Gelman, P. Racz, K. Tenner-Racz, K. A. Mansfield, N. L. Letvin, D. C. Montefiori, and K. A. Reimann. 2003. Effect of humoral

immune responses on controlling viremia during primary infection of rhesus monkeys with simian immunodeficiency virus. Journal of virology **77:**2165-2173.

- 72. Schnell, G., S. Spudich, P. Harrington, R. W. Price, and R. Swanstrom. 2009. Compartmentalized human immunodeficiency virus type 1 originates from long-lived cells in some subjects with HIV-1-associated dementia. PLoS pathogens 5:e1000395.
- 73. Soghoian, D. Z., H. Jessen, M. Flanders, K. Sierra-Davidson, S. Cutler, T. Pertel, S. Ranasinghe, M. Lindqvist, I. Davis, K. Lane, J. Rychert, E. S. Rosenberg, A. Piechocka-Trocha, A. L. Brass, J. M. Brenchley, B. D. Walker, and H. Streeck. 2012. HIV-specific cytolytic CD4 T cell responses during acute HIV infection predict disease outcome. Science translational medicine 4:123ra125.
- 74. Stone, M., B. F. Keele, Z. M. Ma, E. Bailes, J. Dutra, B. H. Hahn, G. M. Shaw, and C. J. Miller. 2010. A limited number of simian immunodeficiency virus (SIV) env variants are transmitted to rhesus macaques vaginally inoculated with SIVmac251. Journal of virology 84:7083-7095.
- 75. Strickland, S. L., R. R. Gray, S. L. Lamers, T. H. Burdo, E. Huenink, D. J. Nolan, B. Nowlin, X. Alvarez, C. C. Midkiff, M. M. Goodenow, K. Williams, and M. Salemi. 2011. Significant genetic heterogeneity of the SIVmac251 viral swarm derived from different sources. AIDS research and human retroviruses 27:1327-1332.
- 76. Strickland, S. L., R. R. Gray, S. L. Lamers, T. H. Burdo, E. Huenink, D. J. Nolan, B. Nowlin, X. Alvarez, C. C. Midkiff, M. M. Goodenow, K. Williams, and M. Salemi. 2012. Efficient transmission and persistence of low-frequency SIVmac251 variants in CD8-depleted rhesus macaques with different neuropathology. The Journal of general virology 93:925-938.
- 77. Thomas, E. R., R. L. Dunfee, J. Stanton, D. Bogdan, J. Taylor, K. Kunstman, J. E. Bell, S. M. Wolinsky, and D. Gabuzda. 2007. Macrophage entry mediated by HIV Envs from brain and lymphoid tissues is determined by the capacity to use low CD4 levels and overall efficiency of fusion. Virology 360:105-119.
- Titanji, K., V. Velu, L. Chennareddi, M. Vijay-Kumar, A. T. Gewirtz, G. J. Freeman, and R. R. Amara. 2010. Acute depletion of activated memory B cells involves the PD-1 pathway in rapidly progressing SIV-infected macaques. The Journal of clinical investigation 120:3878-3890.
- 79. Walter, B. L., K. Wehrly, R. Swanstrom, E. Platt, D. Kabat, and B. Chesebro. 2005. Role of low CD4 levels in the influence of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 envelope V1 and V2 regions on entry and spread in macrophages. Journal of virology **79**:4828-4837.
- 80. Westmoreland, S. V., E. Halpern, and A. A. Lackner. 1998. Simian immunodeficiency virus encephalitis in rhesus macaques is associated with rapid disease progression. J Neurovirol 4:260-268.
- 81. White, T. A., A. Bartesaghi, M. J. Borgnia, M. J. de la Cruz, R. Nandwani, J. A. Hoxie, J. W. Bess, J. D. Lifson, J. L. Milne, and S. Subramaniam. 2011. Three-dimensional structures of soluble CD4-bound states of trimeric simian immunodeficiency virus envelope glycoproteins determined by using cryo-electron tomography. Journal of virology 85:12114-12123.
- 82. White, T. A., A. Bartesaghi, M. J. Borgnia, J. R. Meyerson, M. J. de la Cruz, J. W. Bess, R. Nandwani, J. A. Hoxie, J. D. Lifson, J. L. Milne, and S. Subramaniam. 2010. Molecular architectures of trimeric SIV and HIV-1 envelope glycoproteins on intact viruses: strain-dependent variation in quaternary structure. PLoS pathogens 6:e1001249.
- 83. Xiao, P., J. Zhao, L. J. Patterson, E. Brocca-Cofano, D. Venzon, P. A. Kozlowski, R. Hidajat, T. Demberg, and M. Robert-Guroff. 2010. Multiple vaccine-elicited nonneutralizing antienvelope antibody activities contribute to protective efficacy by reducing both acute and chronic viremia following simian/human immunodeficiency virus SHIV89.6P challenge in rhesus macaques. Journal of virology 84:7161-7173.

# **CHAPTER IV**

# DECREASED PLASTICITY OF CORECEPTOR USE BY CD4-INDEPENDENT SIV ENVS THAT EMERGE IN VIVO

This section was adapted from a manuscript in preparation for submission:

Francella, N., S. T. Elliott, Y. Yi, S. E. Gwyn, B. Li, A. M. Ortiz, G. Silvestri, M. Paiardini, C. A. Derdeyn, and R. G. Collman. 2013.

#### <u>Abstract</u>

HIV and SIV generally require CD4 binding prior to coreceptor engagement, but Env can acquire the ability to use CCR5 independently of CD4 under various circumstances. The ability to use CCR5 coupled with low-to-absent CD4 levels is associated with enhanced macrophage infection and increased neutralization sensitivity, but what additional features of these Envs may affect cell targeting is not known. Here we report that CD4independent SIV variants that emerged *in vivo* in a CD4+ T cell-depleted rhesus macaque model display markedly decreased plasticity of co-receptor use. While CD4-dependent Envs can use low levels of macaque CCR5 for efficient entry, CD4-independent variants required high levels of CCR5 even in the presence of CD4. CD4-dependent variants also mediated efficient entry using human CCR5, whereas CD4-independent variants had impaired use of human CCR5. Similarly, CD4-independent Envs used the alternative coreceptor GPR15 less efficiently than CD4-dependent variants. Env amino acids D470N and E84K that confer the CD4-independent phenotype also regulated entry through low CCR5 levels and GPR15, indicated a common structural basis. Similarly, treatment of CD4-dependent Envs with soluble CD4 enhanced entry through CCR5 but reduced entry through GPR15, suggesting that induction of CD4-induced conformational changes by non-cell surface-associated CD4 impairs use of this alternative co-receptor. Thus, CD4 independence is associated with more restricted coreceptor interactions. While the ability to enter target cells through CCR5 independently of CD4 may enable infection of CD4 low-to-negative cells such as macrophages, this phenotype may conversely reduce the potential range of targets such as cells expressing low levels of CCR5, conformational variants of CCR5, or possibly even alternative coreceptors.

## **Introduction**

During HIV and SIV entry, gp120 engagement of CD4 is normally required to initiate the conformational changes in Env that form and expose a coreceptor binding site, which then allows CCR5 engagement and subsequent entry steps to occur (14). Although extremely rare in natural infection *in vivo*, several pathways have been described by which HIV and SIV can adapt to using CCR5 in the presence of little-to-no CD4 (9, 13, 17-19, 30, 34). The factors that serve to restrain CD4 independence during normal infection, and their relationship to coreceptor use and entry, have important implications for cell targeting and tropism *in vivo*.

We recently described a unique SIV model in which such CD4-independent Env variants emerged and dominated in the plasma of multiple rhesus macaques experimentally depleted of peripheral (but not mucosal) CD4+ T cells prior to infection (13, 24). These animals displayed widespread infection of tissue macrophages, which express very low levels of CD4 compared to CD4+ T cells, indicating a mechanism by which virus could expand its target cell range in this setting of limited CD4+ T cell targets. The CD4independent Env variants that arose in CD4+ T cell depleted macaques were exquisitely sensitive to antibody neutralization, a characteristic that is common among previouslydescribed CD4-independent HIV and SIV (17-19, 30). Unlike CD4-independent Envs that were constitutively sensitive to neutralization by normal SIV+ plasma and monoclonal antibodies, CD4-dependent control Envs became sensitive only if first incubated with soluble CD4 (sCD4). CD4+ T cell-depleted animals failed to produce this CD4-inducible neutralization activity, however, enabling emergence of CD4-independent variants in these animals. These findings, along with other studies (17-19, 30), suggest that antibodies shape the cellular tropism of the virus *in vivo* by preventing the emergence of CD4-independent variants during typical infection. Both CD4 independence and neutralization sensitivity were conferred by D470N/E84K mutations in Env that arose in these animals (13), indicating that these are linked phenotypes resulting from a common structural basis.

In this study, we wished to determine whether there were additional biological features of CD4-independent Envs that arise in this model that might impact cell entry and targeting, which could impact emergence of such variants in addition to sensitivity to antibody neutralization. It has previously been reported that some HIV isolates that can enter cells using low levels of CD4 may be limited in their capacity to efficiently engage low levels of CCR5 (1, 27). Since most CD4+ T cells express relatively low levels of CCR5 (12, 21, 23, 25, 26), this property could impact cell targeting by restricting infection *in vivo* to the limited subset of cells expressing high levels of CCR5. In addition, CCR5 is expressed on primary cells in a variety of conformational forms, suggesting that efficient infection may require some degree of plasticity in Env function that allows it to interact with such conformational variants (3, 7, 20). Thus, seeking to understand whether more restricted coreceptor use might be a factor, in addition to immune pressure, that could limit the emergence of CD4-independent Env in vivo, we tested our panel of plasmaderived CD4-independent Envs for their ability mediate entry through low-level CCR5, through human CCR5, and through the alternative coreceptor GPR15. Low-level CCR5 clearly reflects a biologically important feature of primary target cells in vivo (12, 21, 26), while use of the human CCR5 molecule and of GPR15 may reflect a degree of "plasticity" by which Env can function using related but structurally distinct molecules.

Here we report that CD4-independent SIV Env variants that arise *in vivo* are impaired in their ability to use low levels of rhesus macaque CCR5 for entry even in the presence of CD4. Furthermore, they are significantly less efficient in use of both human CCR5 and GPR15 than CD4-dependent control Envs. Each of these phenotypes was conferred by the same molecular determinants that regulate CD4-independence, indicating shared structural basis. These findings suggest that CD4-independent variants may have an expanded capacity for infection of CD4-low targets, but may have an otherwise narrower range of potential cellular targets *in vivo* due to more limited ability to infect CCR5-low cells and/or cells expressing CCR5 conformational variants. Thus, in addition to neutralization sensitivity, a more restricted coreceptor utilization capacity may also serve to limit the emergence of CD4-independent variants during natural infection.

#### <u>Methods</u>

#### SIV<sub>Mac</sub> envelope clones and receptor plasmids

The SIV *env* genes were cloned by single genome amplification from d11 and d42 plasma of SIV-infected rhesus macaques, and mutations introduced using the QuickChange II XL Site-Directed Mutagenesis Kit (Agilent, Santa Clara, CA) and verified by sequencing, as previously described (24). Pseudotyped viruses carrying SIV Envs on the NL4.luc/env<sup>-</sup>/vpr<sup>+</sup> HIV-1 backbone that has luciferase in place of *nef* (8) were generated as previously described (10), and were treated with DNAse prior to use.

# **Preparation of target cells**

Human 293T cells were maintained in DMEM containing 10% fetal bovine serum. Coreceptor-transfected target cells were prepared by transfecting  $10^6$  293T cells with 1 µg plasmid encoding co-receptor with or without 1 µg plasmid encoding CD4, using Fugene transfection reagent (Promega, Madison, WI) as per manufacturer's instructions, and plasmid pcDNA 3.1 as "filler" to maintain a total of 2 µg plasmid per transfection. To prepare target cells expressing variable levels of CD4 and CCR5,  $10^6$  cells were transfected with 1, 0.1, 0.01, or 0 µg plasmid encoding rmCCR5 along with 1, 0.1, or 0 µg plasmid encoding rmCD4, using pcDNA 3.1 as "filler". One day after transfection, target cells were re-plated into 96-well plates ( $2x10^4$  per well), and then infected the following day with pseudotyped viruses. In parallel, cells transfected with varying levels of CD4/CCR5 were subject to FACS analysis for CCR5 and CD4 expression using antibodies CD4 (L200)-FITC and CCR5 (3A9)-APC (BD Pharmingen; Franklin Lakes, NJ).

Primary human PBMCs from healthy volunteers were cultured at  $2x10^6$  cells/mL in RPMI containing 10% fetal bovine serum, stimulated with PHA (5 µg/mL) for 3 days, and maintained thereafter with IL-2 (20 U/mL). On d. 4 after isolation, cells were plated at  $10^5$  cells per well in 96-well plates, incubated with or without the CD4 blocking mAb #19 (5 ug/ml; (11)), then infected with pseudotype viruses.

# **Infection of target cells**

Target cells were infected with Env-pseudotyped viruses (20 ng p24 antigen per virus) by spinoculation at 1200xg for 2 hrs. Cells were then incubated for 72 hrs at 37°C and infection was quantified by measuring luciferase content in cell lysates as previously described (29). All data represent a minimum of 3 independent experiments, each carried out in duplicate. Where appropriate, entry of each virus into cells expressing the various combinations of CD4 and co-receptor was calculated as a percentage of entry of that virus into cells expressing the highest levels of CD4 and CCR5.

Soluble CD4-183 (sCD4; Pharmacia, Inc.) was obtained from the NIH AIDS Reference Reagents Program, and sCD4 exposure assays were performed essentially as previously described (13). Pseudotyped virus was mixed with sCD4 to achieve a concentration of virus of 0.8 ng/µl of viral p24 antigen and 50 ng/µl sCD4, and incubated at 37°C for 1 hr. A volume of this mixture (or a mixture of virus incubated without sCD4) containing 20 ng p24 was used to infect cells as described above.

#### Statistical analysis

Statistical analysis was conducted using GraphPad Prism version 4.0c for Macintosh (GraphPad Software, San Diego, CA). Paired T-tests on log-transformed data were used to compare data sets where a single panel of Env variants was tested for entry on 2 different target cell samples, while unpaired T-tests were used for all other mean comparisons. Linear regression analysis was performed using default parameters in Prism, without constraints and fit to mean values.

#### <u>Results</u>

# CD4-independent SIV Envs have reduced capacity compared to CD4-dependent Env to use human CCR5

We previously described a model for *in vivo* emergence of CD4-independent SIV in which rhesus macaques were experimentally depleted of CD4+ T-cells before SIVmac251 infection (13). Envs isolated from CD4+ T cell-depleted animals at day 42 (d42) post infection were capable of mediating infection through CCR5 independently of CD4, while Envs from CD4+ T cell-depleted macaques early after infection and control macaques both early and late after infection were strictly CD4-dependent (13).

As shown in **Fig. 4.1A**, the CD4-independent Envs mediated equivalent levels of pseudotype virion entry into 239T cells transfected with rhesus macaque CCR5 (rmCCR5) with and without rmCD4, whereas the control Envs were CD4-dependent. In addition, CD4-dependent and CD4-independent Env variants had equivalent levels of entry overall into cells expressing both rmCD4 and rmCCR5. Thus, the CD4-independent Envs are as efficient as CD4-dependent Envs at mediating entry through rmCCR5 in this transfection system, and are essentially indifferent to the presence or absence of CD4 in the presence of rmCCR5.

In contrast to entry through RM receptors, the CD4-independent Envs were significantly less efficient than CD4-dependent Envs in entering cells expressing human CCR5 and CD4 (**Fig. 4.1B**). The lower overall entry through human receptors was due to less efficient use of human CCR5, as entry through rmCCR5/huCD4 was as efficient as rmCCR5/rmCD4, and entry through huCCR5/rmCD4 was similar to huCCR5/huCD4 (data not shown). The CD4-independent Envs were CD4-independent on human CCR5, although entry was lower in cells expressing huCCR5 alone compared to huCCR5/huCD4. Thus, the CD4-independent Envs are attenuated in their use of huCCR5 compared to CD4-dependent Envs.

We further examined whether the CD4-independent phenotype we observed during infection of cells over-expressing CCR5 also applied to primary cells, and whether the CD4-independent Envs were less efficient than CD4-dependent Envs in huCCR5 use in the context of primary cells (Fig. 4.1C). Primary human PBMCs were treated with or without the CD4 monoclonal antibody #19, which blocks CD4-dependent HIV and SIV entry (11). As expected, entry into PBMC by CD4-dependent Envs was reduced to background levels by mAb #19, whereas CD4-independent variants were largely resistant to entry blockade by #19, confirming that the CD4-independent phenotype extends to primary cells as well. Overall entry by CD4 independent viruses (in the absence of #19) was attenuated compared to CD4-dependent Envs, which was in contrast to the equivalent entry into rmCCR5/rmCD4 transfected cells for the CD4-independent and – dependent viruses (Fig. 4.1A), but similar to lower entry for the CD4-independent viruses into huCCR5/huCD4 transfected cells (Fig. 4.1B). Thus, CD4 independent variants are also less efficient than control Envs at entry into human CCR5/CD4-expressing primary cells. The attenuated entry by CD4-independent viruses likely reflects less efficient use of human CCR5, but since primary cells express CCR5 at lower levels than transfected cells, could also reflect inefficient use of lower levels of coreceptor compared with CD4dependent Envs.

# CD4-independent SIV Envs use low levels of rmCCR5 less efficiently than CD4dependent Envs

To address the impact of CCR5 expression levels, we tested the ability of CD4independent SIV Env variants to mediate entry into 293T cells transfected with various amounts of rmCD4 and rmCCR5 (**Fig. 2**). Flow cytometry analysis showed that transfection of  $0.0, 0.01, 0.1, \text{ or } 1.0 \ \mu\text{g}$  CCR5 plasmid resulted in mean fluorescence intensity (MFI) levels of approximately 5, 6, 10, and 29, respectively, while transfection with 0.0, 0.1, or 1.0 CD4 plasmid resulted in MFI levels of 4, 9, and 15, respectively (data not shown), confirming that varying plasmid transfection results in correspondingly varying levels of receptor surface expression. As expected, CD4-dependent control Envs exhibited high infectivity at high levels of CCR5, which gradually dropped at lower levels of CCR5 (**Fig. 4.2A**). In contrast, CD4-independent Envs exhibited a steep decline in infectivity even at slightly reduced levels of CCR5 (**Fig. 4.2B**). We then analyzed a larger panel of Envs with this assay, and determined the relationship between CD4-independence and the ability to use low levels of CCR5 (**Fig. 4.2C**). This analysis revealed a strong inverse correlation between entry into cells expressing low levels of rmCCR5 (in the presence of CD4) and entry into cells expressing high levels of rmCCR5 without CD4 (p = 0.001). These results indicated that among SIV Env variants that arise *in vivo* in infected macaques, CD4-independence is strongly associated with inefficient use of low levels of CCR5, even in the presence of CD4.

# **Decreased efficiency of GPR15 use by CD4-independent and CD4-dependent Envs** In addition to CCR5, several other G protein-coupled receptors can be used as entry coreceptors by SIV *in vitro*, reflecting a substantial degree of plasticity in the molecules with which these Envs can interact. To determine whether the efficiency of alternative coreceptor use differed between CD4-dependent and independent Envs, we assessed their ability to enter cells transfected with the orphan receptor GPR15, which is commonly used by SIVmac variants, in conjunction with CD4 (**Fig. 3**).

CD4-dependent control Envs mediated efficient entry in rmGPR15/rmCD4-expressing cells, reaching a mean of 61% (range 50-80%) of entry compared to rmCCR5/rmCD4, which confirms that GPR15 is used by these SIVmac251 variants. However, CD4-independent Envs were significantly impaired in their use of GPR15 compared to control Envs (mean of 30%; range 2-60%). Regression analysis showed a highly significant inverse correlation between the ability of Env to use CCR5 in the absence of CD4 and the ability to use GPR15 in the presence of CD4 (p < 0.0001; **Fig. 4.3B**), indicating that CD4 independence is associated with decreased efficiency of GPR15 use.

# D470N and E84K regulate efficiency of low-CCR5 use and GPR15 use.

Since the CD4-independent variants were all derived from plasma of macaques experimentally depleted of CD4+ T cells prior to infection, the decreased efficiency of alternative coreceptor and low-CCR5 use among these variants could conceivably have resulted from selective pressures on these Envs *in vivo* unrelated to their CD4independent phenotype. Therefore, in order to ask whether CD4 independence and decreased low-CCR5 and GPR15 use were inextricably linked, we asked whether the molecular determinants of CD4-independence also regulated these characteristics. We recently identified two amino acids that emerged in the CD4+ T cell-depleted macaque Envs that conferred CD4 independence when introduced into CD4-dependent Envs (D470N, E84K), and which abrogated CD4 independence when reverted in the CD4independent Envs (13).

When D470N and E84K were introduced into control Envs, they conferred CD4 independence but markedly reduced the ability to enter into cells expressing low levels of CCR5 even in the presence of CD4 (**Fig. 4.4A**, **B**, **E**). Conversely, when N470D and K84E were introduced into CD4-independent Envs, they reduced the ability to utilize CCR5 independently of CD4, but enhanced the ability to utilize low levels of CCR5 in the presence of CD4 (**Fig. 4.4C**, **D**, **E**). Finally, introduction of D470N and E84K into control Envs reduced use of GPR15, while N470D and K84E enhanced GPR15 use (**Fig. 4.4F**). Thus, the molecular determinants that regulate CD4-independent use of CCR5 are also the molecular determinants of co-receptor use plasticity, indicating that they are linked properties of these Envs, rather than independent but co-selected phenotypes of virus variants that emerged in these animals.

# Conformational changes induced by soluble CD4 inhibit GPR15 use

Envs capable of using CCR5 in the absence of CD4 are thought to constitutively exist in a CD4-triggered conformation, and it is known that soluble CD4 (sCD4) is also capable of triggering conformations in SIV Env that enable entry through CCR5 in the absence of CD4 (32). To determine if sCD4 triggering has an effect on use of GPR15 similar to the CD4-independent phenotype, we tested the impact of sCD4 on the ability of CD4dependent control Envs to enter through GPR15. As shown in **Fig. 4.5**, sCD4 pretriggering enabled entry by CD4-dependent control Envs into cells expressing CCR5 in the absence of CD4, as expected, and slightly enhanced entry into cells expressing CCR5/CD4. In contrast, sCD4 treatment resulted in a significant (~50%) reduction in entry through GPR15 (**Fig. 4.5C**), which is similar to the relative deficiency in GPR15 use by CD4-independent compared with control Envs (**Fig. 4.3A**). Treatment of CD4independent Envs with sCD4 had no impact on entry through CCR5, with or without CD4, nor on entry through GPR15. Thus, even though cell surface CD4 engagement is required for GPR15-mediated entry, CD4-induced conformational changes in Env that occur independent of cell surface CD4 inhibit the use of GPR15, concordant with the reduced ability of CD4-independent Envs to use GPR15 compared with CD4-dependent Envs. Notably, the lack of blocking through CCR5/CD4 indicates that sCD4 did not impact entry via effects on cellular tethering, gp120 shedding, or similar mechanisms, suggesting that sCD4 inhibition of entry through GPR15 is likely due to effects on gp120 interactions with the coreceptor.



# Fig. 4.1. Lower efficiency of human CCR5 use by CD4-independent compared to CD4-dependent SIV Envs

Pseudotyped viruses carrying Envs from d.42 CD4+ T cell depleted macaques (CD4-independent Envs; open circles) or control macaques (CD4-dependent Envs; closed circles) were used infect 293T cells transfected with receptor molecules (A, B) or primary human PBMCs (C). (A) 293T cells were transfected with rhesus macaque (RM) CCR5 with or without rhesus CD4 and infected with pseudotype viruses. Entry was assessed based on luciferase production 48 hours after infection and expressed as relative light units (RLU). (B) SIV Env-pseudotyped viruses were used infect either 293T cells transfected with human CCR5 with or without human CD4. (C) Envs were assessed for their ability to mediate viral entry into PHA/IL2-stimulated human PMBCs that were pre-treated with or without a CD4 blocking antibody (mAb #19). Unpaired T-tests were used to compare entry of Envs in the presence versus absence of CD4.









Env-pseudotyped viruses were tested for their ability to infect cells transfected with rmGPR15 and rmCD4. (A) Entry into 293T cells transfected with rmGPR15 and rmCD4 was measured for each Env, and is indicated as a percentage of entry by that Env using rmCCR5 and rmCD4. (B) Envs from (A) were plotted showing entry in cells transfected rmCCR5 without CD4 on the X axis, and entry into cells transfected with rmGPR15 and rmCD4 on the Y axis. Each Env is indicated as a single point on the plot, and linear regression analysis was performed to assess the correlation between CD4-independent entry and GPR15 use.



# Fig. 4.4. Env D47N and E84K determine efficiency of CCR5 and GPR15 use

Mutations that emerged in vivo which conferred CD4 independence (D470N and E84K) were introduced into CD4-dependent Envs, and mutations that abrogate CD4 independence (N470D and K84E) were introduced into CD4-independent Envs. (A-D) Parental (left) and mutant (right) Envs were assessed for their ability to mediate entry into cells transfected with varying amounts of rmCCR5 and rmCD4, as described in **Fig. 4.2**. (E) Use of low rmCCR5 levels by all parental and mutant Envs (10% maximal CCR5 in the presence of maximal CD4), with each Env indicated as a dot and entry in the presence of maximal CCR5/CD4 set at 100%. (F) Use of GPR15 by parental and mutated Envs were tested based on entry into cells transfected with rmGPR15 and rmCD4, with each Env indicated as a dot and expressed as a percentage of entry in the presence of rmCCR5/rmCD4.





Pseudotype viruses carrying CD4-dependent or CD4-independent Envs were incubated with or without sCD4 (50 ug/ml for 1 hour) and assessed for their ability to infect cells 293T cells expressing rmCCR5 and rmCD4 (**A**), rmCCR5 without CD4 (**B**), or rmGPR15 and rmCD4 (**C**). Each Env is indicated as a box (without sCD4) and a triangle (with sCD4), and the two conditions for each individual Env are connected by a line. Paired T-tests were used to compare entry with and without sCD4 incubation.

# **Discussion**

We focused here on a panel of SIV Envs derived from the plasma of rhesus macaques that had been experimentally depleted of CD4+ T cells prior to infection, in which CD4-independent virus variants arose in multiple animals in association with widespread macrophage infection. The ability to use CCR5 in conjunction with low-to-absent CD4 is a common feature of viruses that efficiently infect macrophages, which express extremely low levels of CD4 (2, 22, 33). However, while entry by these viruses through rmCCR5 in transfected cells is very efficient with or without CD4, the Envs display decreased efficiency of entry in three areas: ability to use low levels of CCR5; ability to use the human homologue of CCR5; and use of the alternative coreceptor GPR15. Because these features are all tightly linked, we suggest that they reflect a common property of overall decreased "plasticity" of Env function, as a consequence of having acquired the ability to use CCR5 without CD4.

While multiple reports have described CD4-independent SIV and HIV generated in various model systems, strict CD4 dependence is a general rule for viruses *in vivo* during normal infection. Understanding the consequences of CD4 independence in settings where it is acquired, therefore, provides insight into critical factors that maintain CD4 dependence in normal infection. We previously reported that the CD4-independent variants in these animals are highly sensitive to neutralization by SIV+ plasma and several monoclonal antibodies, similar to other CD4-independent variants described (13, 17-19, 30), whereas control Envs are resistant to neutralization unless pre-triggered by sCD4. Since the CD4+ T cell depleted animals in which these variants arose failed to produce such CD4-inducible neutralizing activity, one clear factor that appears to contribute to maintaining CD4 dependence is avoidance of plasma neutralization. However, our findings here that CD4-independent Envs exhibit more restricted coreceptor use suggest that additional factors may also impact function of CD4-independent Envs and regulate their relative fitness *in vivo*.

We found that defective use of low levels of CCR5 is linked to CD4 independence both phenotypically (**Fig. 4.2C**) and structurally (**Fig. 4.4A-E**). In contrast to the CD4+ T cell depleted model in which these viruses arose, where a shift towards macrophage targets occurred, CD4+ memory T cells are the principal targets of HIV and SIV in normal infection. In general, CCR5 is expressed on CD4+ T cells at relatively low levels (21, 23). Thus, while CD4 independence may enable the virus to infect an expanded range of CD4-low cell types, particularly macrophages, a consequence of this feature may be a restricted capacity to infect primary CD4+ T cells expressing low or moderate levels of CCR5.

CD4 independence of these Envs was also linked to less efficient use of human CCR5, despite equivalent entry through transfected rmCCR5 (Fig. 4.1). In addition to overall lower levels of expression, CCR5 on primary CD4+ T cells exists in a range of structural conformations, which is reflected in conformational antibody and/or Env binding characteristics (20, 23, 25). It has been previously suggested that the ability to engage alternative conformations of CCR5, or even the capacity to engage ligand-bound receptor, enables Env to more efficiently use the heterogeneous conformations that are expressed on CD4+ T cells (3, 7, 12, 20, 21, 26). CCR5 of human and macaque origin share 97.7% amino acid identity (6), and Env use of the two homologues is generally highly concordant. However, our observation that CD4-independent Envs are relatively impaired in use of huCCR5 compared with control Envs suggests that they are more sensitive to subtle structural variations in the molecule. We speculate that the greater use of huCCR5 that we observed in our control CD4-dependent Envs compared to CD4independent Envs may reflect a greater ability to tolerate structural variations that might allow these Envs to effectively engage CCR5 on a broad range of CD4+ T cells, whereas CD4-independent Envs may be more limited in the structural variation they can tolerate, and thus a more limited range of CD4+ T cell targets.

The CD4-independent Envs in our study also displayed impaired entry into cells expressing rmGPR15 compared to control CD4-dependent Envs, even in the presence of
CD4. SIV Envs typically use a range of alternative coreceptors *in vitro*. However, while alternative entry pathways are used *in vivo* in nonpathogenic infection of sooty mangabey and red-capped mangabey natural hosts (5, 29), it is unclear whether any of these pathways, including GPR15, play a role in SIVmac infection of rhesus macaques, and there appears to be no consequence *in vivo* to loss of GPR15 utilization (28). Thus, while we cannot completely exclude the possibility that less efficient GPR15 use by CD4-independent variants may limit infection of GPR15+ cells *in vivo*, we think it is more likely that this feature reflects simply another aspect of the overall more coreceptor-constrained, less plastic function of the CD4-independent Envs.

Our observation that the ability of SIV to enter independently of CD4 correlates inversely with efficiency of CCR5 use differs from some previous studies that examined variants with the capacity to use exceedingly low levels of CD4 for entry, which were frequently also better able to utilize low levels of CCR5 (4, 15, 16, 35). In those studies, the ability to scavenge very low levels of CD4 on the cell surface was thought to result from increased affinity for CD4, or more stable interactions, triggering the CD4-induced conformational changes that enable coreceptor engagement (31). In contrast to those studies, our CD4-independent variants were not sensitive to inhibition by sCD4 (Fig. **4.5**A) and could function in the complete absence of CD4 in the context of high CCR5 expression (Fig. 4.1A). It appears that our CD4-independent variants exist constitutively in or spontaneously acquire the CD4-bound conformation, even in the absence of CD4 (13). Therefore, loss of coreceptor use plasticity may be specific to Envs that have a preformed or spontaneously exposed coreceptor binding site (17-19, 30) rather than Envs that scavenge low levels of CD4 on the cell surface (4, 9, 15, 16, 34, 35). Taken together, these data suggest that diverse mechanisms exist by which virus can expand its host range into CD4-low or negative cells, which may have different consequences for coreceptor interactions. Nevertheless, because these variants arose and came to dominate plasma virus in multiple animals, this mechanism reflects a bona-fide pathway of evolution in this CD4+ T cell depleted model that highlights factors impacting Env function.

In conclusion, we have identified loss of coreceptor use plasticity as a potential consequence of CD4-independent entry capacity. The depletion of CD4+ T cell targets in our model likely forced the virus to adapt to a CD4-independent phenotype to enable macrophage targeting, in the permissive environment lacking antibody activity that would otherwise neutralize these variants. An additional consequence of this adaptation, however, is decreased ability to use low levels of CCR5 and related but distinct coreceptor structures. As a result, even though these variants have broadened their range of targets to include CD4-low/CCR5-high cells, they may have a paradoxically narrower range of potential target cells among CD4+ cells that express lower levels or conformational variants of CCR5 such as primary CD4+ T cells. Under normal circumstances, the targeting of such primary CD4+ T cells may be an additional factor that, along with immune pressure, normally limits the emergence of CD4-independent Env variants *in vivo*.

### **Acknowledgement**

We thank A. Yadav for advice and assistance, F. Shaheen and S. Bryan for technical assistance; J. Hoxie for mAb #19; F. Kirchhoff for rhesus macaque receptor molecules; and acknowledge assistance of the Penn CFAR Viral/Molecular, Immunology and Biostatistics Cores (P30-AI045008). N.F. and S.T.E were supported by T32-AI007632. This work was supported by NIH grants AI091516 and MH61139 (R.G.C), AI58706 (C.A.D), and AI066998 (G.S.). We also acknowledge NIH support to the Yerkes National Primate Research Center (P51-RR000165 and P51-OD011132).

### References

- Agrawal-Gamse, C., F. H. Lee, B. Haggarty, A. P. Jordan, Y. Yi, B. Lee, R. G. Collman, J. A. Hoxie, R. W. Doms, and M. M. Laakso. 2009. Adaptive mutations in a human immunodeficiency virus type 1 envelope protein with a truncated V3 loop restore function by improving interactions with CD4. Journal of virology 83:11005-11015.
- Bannert, N., D. Schenten, S. Craig, and J. Sodroski. 2000. The level of CD4 expression limits infection of primary rhesus monkey macrophages by a T-tropic simian immunodeficiency virus and macrophagetropic human immunodeficiency viruses. Journal of virology 74:10984-10993.
- Berro, R., P. J. Klasse, D. Lascano, A. Flegler, K. A. Nagashima, R. W. Sanders, T. P. Sakmar, T. J. Hope, and J. P. Moore. 2011. Multiple CCR5 conformations on the cell surface are used differentially by human immunodeficiency viruses resistant or sensitive to CCR5 inhibitors. Journal of virology 85:8227-8240.
- Cashin, K., M. Roche, J. Sterjovski, A. Ellett, L. R. Gray, A. L. Cunningham, P. A. Ramsland, M. J. Churchill, and P. R. Gorry. 2011. Alternative Coreceptor Requirements for Efficient CCR5-and CXCR4-Mediated HIV-1 Entry into Macrophages. Journal of virology 85:10699-10709.
- Chen, Z., D. Kwon, Z. Jin, S. Monard, P. Telfer, M. S. Jones, C. Y. Lu, R. F. Aguilar, D. D. Ho, and P. A. Marx. 1998. Natural infection of a homozygous delta24 CCR5 red-capped mangabey with an R2b-tropic simian immunodeficiency virus. The Journal of experimental medicine 188:2057-2065.
- 6. Chen, Z., P. Zhou, D. D. Ho, N. R. Landau, and P. A. Marx. 1997. Genetically divergent strains of simian immunodeficiency virus use CCR5 as a coreceptor for entry. Journal of virology **71:**2705-2714.
- Colin, P., Y. Benureau, I. Staropoli, Y. Wang, N. Gonzalez, J. Alcami, O. Hartley, A. Brelot, F. Arenzana-Seisdedos, and B. Lagane. 2013. HIV-1 exploits CCR5 conformational heterogeneity to escape inhibition by chemokines. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 110:9475-9480.
- 8. **Connor, R. I., B. K. Chen, S. Choe, and N. R. Landau.** 1995. Vpr is required for efficient replication of human immunodeficiency virus type-1 in mononuclear phagocytes. Virology **206**:935-944.
- Duenas-Decamp, M. J., P. J. Peters, D. Burton, and P. R. Clapham. 2009. Determinants Flanking the CD4 Binding Loop Modulate Macrophage Tropism of Human Immunodeficiency Virus Type 1 R5 Envelopes. Journal of virology 83:2575-2583.
- Elliott, S. T., N. E. Riddick, N. Francella, M. Paiardini, T. H. Vanderford, B. Li, C. Apetrei, D. L. Sodora, C. A. Derdeyn, G. Silvestri, and R. G. Collman. 2012. Cloning and analysis of sooty mangabey alternative coreceptors that support simian immunodeficiency virus SIVsmm entry independently of CCR5. Journal of virology 86:898-908.
- 11. Endres, M. J., P. R. Clapham, M. Marsh, M. Ahuja, J. D. Turner, A. McKnight, J. F. Thomas, B. Stoebenau-Haggarty, S. Choe, P. J. Vance, T. N. Wells, C. A. Power, S. S. Sutterwala, R. W. Doms, N. R. Landau, and J. A. Hoxie. 1996. CD4-independent infection by HIV-2 is mediated by fusin/CXCR4. Cell 87:745-756.
- Flynn, J. K., G. Paukovics, M. S. Moore, A. Ellett, L. R. Gray, R. Duncan, H. Salimi, B. Jubb, M. Westby, D. F. Purcell, S. R. Lewin, B. Lee, M. J. Churchill, P. R. Gorry, and M. Roche. 2013. The magnitude of HIV-1 resistance to the CCR5 antagonist maraviroc may impart a differential alteration in HIV-1 tropism for macrophages and T-cell subsets. Virology 442:51-58.
- 13. Francella, N., S. E. Gwyn, Y. Yi, B. Li, P. Xiao, S. T. Elliott, A. M. Ortiz, J. A. Hoxie, M. Paiardini, G. Silvestri, C. A. Derdeyn, and R. G. Collman. 2013. CD4+ T Cells Support Production of Simian Immunodeficiency Virus Env Antibodies That Enforce CD4-Dependent Entry and Shape Tropism In Vivo. Journal of virology 87:9719-9732.
- 14. **Gorry, P. R., and P. Ancuta.** 2011. Coreceptors and HIV-1 pathogenesis. Current HIV/AIDS reports **8:**45-53.
- 15. Gorry, P. R., J. Taylor, G. H. Holm, A. Mehle, T. Morgan, M. Cayabyab, M. Farzan, H. Wang, J. E. Bell, K. Kunstman, J. P. Moore, S. M. Wolinsky, and D. Gabuzda. 2002.

Increased CCR5 affinity and reduced CCR5/CD4 dependence of a neurovirulent primary human immunodeficiency virus type 1 isolate. Journal of virology **76:**6277-6292.

- 16. Gray, L., J. Sterjovski, M. Churchill, P. Ellery, N. Nasr, S. R. Lewin, S. M. Crowe, S. Wesselingh, A. L. Cunningham, and P. R. Gorry. 2005. Uncoupling coreceptor usage of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 (HIV-1) from macrophage tropism reveals biological properties of CCR5-restricted HIV-1 isolates from patients with acquired immunodeficiency syndrome. Virology 337:384-398.
- Haim, H., B. Strack, A. Kassa, N. Madani, L. Wang, J. R. Courter, A. Princiotto, K. McGee, B. Pacheco, M. S. Seaman, A. B. Smith, 3rd, and J. Sodroski. 2011. Contribution of intrinsic reactivity of the HIV-1 envelope glycoproteins to CD4-independent infection and global inhibitor sensitivity. PLoS pathogens 7:e1002101.
- Hoffman, T. L., C. C. LaBranche, W. Zhang, G. Canziani, J. Robinson, I. Chaiken, J. A. Hoxie, and R. W. Doms. 1999. Stable exposure of the coreceptor-binding site in a CD4independent HIV-1 envelope protein. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 96:6359-6364.
- Kolchinsky, P., T. Mirzabekov, M. Farzan, E. Kiprilov, M. Cayabyab, L. J. Mooney, H. Choe, and J. Sodroski. 1999. Adaptation of a CCR5-using, primary human immunodeficiency virus type 1 isolate for CD4-independent replication. Journal of virology 73:8120-8126.
- Lee, B., M. Sharron, C. Blanpain, B. J. Doranz, J. Vakili, P. Setoh, E. Berg, G. Liu, H. R. Guy, S. R. Durell, M. Parmentier, C. N. Chang, K. Price, M. Tsang, and R. W. Doms. 1999. Epitope mapping of CCR5 reveals multiple conformational states and distinct but overlapping structures involved in chemokine and coreceptor function. The Journal of biological chemistry 274:9617-9626.
- Loftin, L. M., M. F. Kienzle, Y. Yi, B. Lee, F. H. Lee, L. Gray, P. R. Gorry, and R. G. Collman. 2010. Constrained use of CCR5 on CD4+ lymphocytes by R5X4 HIV-1: efficiency of Env-CCR5 interactions and low CCR5 expression determine a range of restricted CCR5-mediated entry. Virology 402:135-148.
- 22. **Mori, K., M. Rosenzweig, and R. C. Desrosiers.** 2000. Mechanisms for adaptation of simian immunodeficiency virus to replication in alveolar macrophages. Journal of virology **74:**10852-10859.
- Mummidi, S., L. M. Adams, S. E. VanCompernolle, M. Kalkonde, J. F. Camargo, H. Kulkarni, A. S. Bellinger, G. Bonello, H. Tagoh, S. S. Ahuja, D. Unutmaz, and S. K. Ahuja. 2007. Production of specific mRNA transcripts, usage of an alternate promoter, and octamer-binding transcription factors influence the surface expression levels of the HIV coreceptor CCR5 on primary T cells. J Immunol 178:5668-5681.
- 24. Ortiz, A. M., N. R. Klatt, B. Li, Y. Yi, B. Tabb, X. P. Hao, L. Sternberg, B. Lawson, P. M. Carnathan, E. M. Cramer, J. C. Engram, D. M. Little, E. Ryzhova, F. Gonzalez-Scarano, M. Paiardini, A. A. Ansari, S. Ratcliffe, J. G. Else, J. M. Brenchley, R. G. Collman, J. D. Estes, C. A. Derdeyn, and G. Silvestri. 2011. Depletion of CD4(+) T cells abrogates post-peak decline of viremia in SIV-infected rhesus macaques. The Journal of clinical investigation 121:4433-4445.
- 25. Paiardini, M., B. Cervasi, E. Reyes-Aviles, L. Micci, A. M. Ortiz, A. Chahroudi, C. Vinton, S. N. Gordon, S. E. Bosinger, N. Francella, P. L. Hallberg, E. Cramer, T. Schlub, M. L. Chan, N. E. Riddick, R. G. Collman, C. Apetrei, I. Pandrea, J. Else, J. Munch, F. Kirchhoff, M. P. Davenport, J. M. Brenchley, and G. Silvestri. 2011. Low levels of SIV infection in sooty mangabey central memory CD(4)(+) T cells are associated with limited CCR5 expression. Nature medicine 17:830-836.
- Pfaff, J. M., C. B. Wilen, J. E. Harrison, J. F. Demarest, B. Lee, R. W. Doms, and J. C. Tilton. 2010. HIV-1 resistance to CCR5 antagonists associated with highly efficient use of CCR5 and altered tropism on primary CD4+ T cells. Journal of virology 84:6505-6514.
- Platt, E. J., K. Wehrly, S. E. Kuhmann, B. Chesebro, and D. Kabat. 1998. Effects of CCR5 and CD4 cell surface concentrations on infections by macrophagetropic isolates of human immunodeficiency virus type 1. Journal of virology 72:2855-2864.
- 28. **Pohlmann, S., N. Stolte, J. Munch, P. Ten Haaft, J. L. Heeney, C. Stahl-Hennig, and F. Kirchhoff.** 1999. Co-receptor usage of BOB/GPR15 in addition to CCR5 has no significant effect

on replication of simian immunodeficiency virus in vivo. The Journal of infectious diseases **180**:1494-1502.

- 29. Riddick, N. E., E. A. Hermann, L. M. Loftin, S. T. Elliott, W. C. Wey, B. Cervasi, J. Taaffe, J. C. Engram, B. Li, J. G. Else, Y. Li, B. H. Hahn, C. A. Derdeyn, D. L. Sodora, C. Apetrei, M. Paiardini, G. Silvestri, and R. G. Collman. 2010. A novel CCR5 mutation common in sooty mangabeys reveals SIVsmm infection of CCR5-null natural hosts and efficient alternative coreceptor use in vivo. PLoS pathogens 6:e1001064.
- Rizzuto, C. D., R. Wyatt, N. Hernandez-Ramos, Y. Sun, P. D. Kwong, W. A. Hendrickson, and J. Sodroski. 1998. A conserved HIV gp120 glycoprotein structure involved in chemokine receptor binding. Science (New York, N.Y 280:1949-1953.
- 31. Salimi, H., M. Roche, N. Webb, L. R. Gray, K. Chikere, J. Sterjovski, A. Ellett, S. L. Wesselingh, P. A. Ramsland, B. Lee, M. J. Churchill, and P. R. Gorry. 2013. Macrophage-tropic HIV-1 variants from brain demonstrate alterations in the way gp120 engages both CD4 and CCR5. J Leukoc Biol 93:113-126.
- Schenten, D., L. Marcon, G. B. Karlsson, C. Parolin, T. Kodama, N. Gerard, and J. Sodroski. 1999. Effects of soluble CD4 on simian immunodeficiency virus infection of CD4positive and CD4-negative cells. Journal of virology 73:5373-5380.
- 33. Schnell, G., S. Joseph, S. Spudich, R. W. Price, and R. Swanstrom. 2011. HIV-1 replication in the central nervous system occurs in two distinct cell types. PLoS pathogens 7:e1002286.
- 34. Sterjovski, J., M. J. Churchill, M. Roche, A. Ellett, W. Farrugia, S. L. Wesselingh, A. L. Cunningham, P. A. Ramsland, and P. R. Gorry. 2011. CD4-binding site alterations in CCR5using HIV-1 envelopes influencing gp120-CD4 interactions and fusogenicity. Virology **410**:418-428.
- 35. Sterjovski, J., M. Roche, M. J. Churchill, A. Ellett, W. Farrugia, L. R. Gray, D. Cowley, P. Poumbourios, B. Lee, S. L. Wesselingh, A. L. Cunningham, P. A. Ramsland, and P. R. Gorry. 2010. An altered and more efficient mechanism of CCR5 engagement contributes to macrophage tropism of CCR5-using HIV-1 envelopes. Virology 404:269-278.

# **CHAPTER V**

## EXAMINATION OF THE TARGET PRIMARY CELLS FOR CD4-INDEPENDENT SIV

### **Introduction**

In the previous chapters we examined the phenotypic and genetic properties of CD4independent Env variants that emerged in the plasma of experimentally CD4-depleted animals. In this chapter we look at the ability of these Env variants to mediate entry into monocyte-derived macrophages and examine replication in tissue culture of a full-length SIV carrying a CD4-independent Env. Although this chapter focuses mostly on negative data, the information and reagents will be useful for future studies using our infectious CD4-independent virus for *in vitro* evolution or *in vivo* infections.

The ability of Env to use CCR5 in conjunction with low or undetectable levels of CD4 is generally considered a hallmark of macrophage tropism (1, 11, 15). This chapter presents our observation that our SIV Env variants from CD4-depleted animals at d42 post-infection, which were almost all able to mediate entry independently of CD4 in transfected cells, also mediated entry into human monocyte-derived macrophages (MDM). The infection, as measured by a single-round infection of a pseudotype reporter virus was relatively low overall, but was significantly higher than MDM infection mediated by control CD4-dependent Env variants.

Our observation in **Chapter IV** that our panel of CD4-independent SIV Envs used human CCR5 for entry poorly compared to control Envs led us hypothesize that the using species-matched cells for primary infections may lead to a more robust signal, and so we attempted infection of MDMs from rhesus macaques. Our pseudotype virus assay uses HIV-derived viral particles, but non-human primate cells are known to be largely refractory to HIV infection (8), and myeloid cells in particular can restrict HIV and SIV infection at post-entry steps (6, 9). For these reasons, we employed an assay using a  $\beta$ lactamase reporter that detects viral infection rapidly after fusion. However, using this assay, although we detected infection of cells by a VSVg-pseudotyped, we were unable to detect SIV Env-mediated infection of either human or rhesus macaque MDMs, suggesting that these particular cells may not accurately reflect the tissue macrophages that harbor CD4-independent macrophage-tropic virus *in vivo*. When we similarly tested rhesus macaque PBMCs for infection by our panel of CD4-independent and control Env variants, we observed that control Env could mediate viral fusion to these cells but that CD4-independent Env could not. This latter observation is consistent with the possibility, discussed in **Chapter IV**, that CD4-independent variants, while exhibiting an expanded host range for macrophages *in vivo*, may have a more constrained ability to infect CD4+ T cells.

Because Env-pseudotyped single-round infection assays may not fully predict the phenotype of the Env in the context of a live virus, we constructed chimeric SIVmac239 clones containing the Env of a plasma-derived CD4-independent or control Env and tested the ability of virus to replicate in rmCCR5+ T cell lines and primary human CD4+ T cells. We found that the virus carrying the CD4-independent Env was replication-competent even in the absence of CD4, but was highly attenuated in both the presence and absence of CD4. Taken together, the data in this chapter tell us that CD4-independent Env is highly attenuated, but may mediate modest infection of MDMs, and is also functional in the context of an infectious virus.

### <u>Methods</u>

### **Production of pseudotype virus**

The *env* genes from d11 and d42 SIV-infected rhesus macaque plasma were previously described (12). Mutations were introduced into SIV envelopes using the QuickChange II XL Site-Directed Mutagenesis Kit and verified by sequencing. Luciferase expressing pseudotyped viruses carrying SIV Envs on an HIV-1 backbone were generated as previously described (4), and were treated with DNAse prior to use in infection. For viruses to be used for  $\beta$ -lactamase (BlaM) readout, BlaM-vpr gene was co-transfected with *env* and backbone at a ratio of 10:6:5 *backbone:env:vpr* as previously described (5). BlaM-vpr pseudotype viruses were concentrated on a sucrose cushion as described (5).

### **Primary T cells**

Aphaeresis material from healthy human donors or peripheral blood from healthy rhesus macaques was placed in a Ficoll gradient to purify PBMCs (100% Ficoll was used for human blood, 95% Ficoll for RM blood). For some experiments, CD4+ T cells were further purified by negative selection. Blood from 3 human and 3 macaque donors was used, but only data from 1 representative macaque is presented. Cells were cultured at  $2x10^{6}$  cells/mL in RPMI containing 10% fetal bovine serum (R10 media) with 5 µg/mL phytohemagglutinin (PHA) for 72 hours, from which point they were maintained in R10 containing IL-2 (30 U/mL) without PHA for 24 hours. Cells were then infected as described below.

### Macrophages derived from primary human monocytes

Human monocytes were purified from PBMCs by negative selection by University of Pennsylvania Human Immunology Core. Monocytes were cultured at 2x10<sup>6</sup> cells/mL for 6 days in R10 media containing 100 ng/uL macrophage colony stimulating factor (M-CSF), were washed twice with PBS, then were lifted from the plate with cold unsupplemented RPMI. Cells were re-plated at 10<sup>5</sup> cells/well in D10 in a 96-well plate, allowed to adhere overnight, then were infected as described below.

### Macrophages derived from primary human and rhesus macaque PBMCs

PBMCs were purified by Ficoll gradient and allowed to rest overnight in R10 without stimulation. Cells were then brought to 5x10<sup>6</sup> cells/mL in R10 containing M-CSF and were plated onto 12-well plates, 1 mL/well. Following 6 days of incubation, wells were washed 5 times with PBS and media was replaced with D10. After incubating overnight again, MDMs in the 96-well plated were infected as described below.

### Infection of target cells for luciferase readout

MDMs were infected with Env-pseudotyped NL4.luc (*env*<sup>-</sup>, *vpr*<sup>+</sup>; 20 ng p24 antigen) by spinoculation at 1200xg for 2 hrs. Cells were then incubated for 72 hrs at 37°C and infection was quantified by measuring luciferase content in cell lysates as previously described (14).

### Infection of target cells for BlaM readout

500 uL media was removed from the 1 mL in the 12-well plates containing ~2x10<sup>6</sup> MDMs or PBMCs and cells were infected with Env-pseudotyped NL4.luc containing BlaM-vpr (100 ng p24 antigen) by spinoculation at 1200xg for 2 hrs as previously described (3). Cells were then washed twice with  $CO_2$ -independent media, 100 uL CCF2 loading solution was added to each well (2 uL CCF2-AM dye, 8 uL of solution B (Invitrogen), and 990 uL CO<sub>2</sub>-independent media), and plates were incubated at 25° C for 1 hr. Cells were washed 2 more times with  $CO_2$ -independent media, and then blocking solution was added (5 uL 0.5M probenecid, 100 uL FBS, 900 uL  $CO_2$ -independent media). Plates were incubated overnight, and cells were harvested either by pipeting and centrifugation (for suspension cells) or by trypsonization (for adherent cells). Control cells that had been mock-infected were loaded with CCF2-AM dye. Flow cytometry analysis was used to detect infection as conversion from uncleaved to cleaved CCF2-AM with compensation between these colors determined using beads stained with IgG conjugated with AM-Cyan or Pacific Blue.

### Infection using replication-competent virus

Plasma-derived SIVmac251 env genes were cloned into p239SpE3' provided by the NIH AIDS repository through J. Hoxie, J. Romano, and A. Jordan as described (7, 13). This particular clone of p239SpE3' had been modified by JH, JR, and AJ to remove a HindIII site in the 5' fragment of the *tat/rev* gene by silent mutation, allowing excision of the majority of mac239 env gene (a.a. 70 to the c-terminus) using 5' HindIII and 3' SacI sites within env. This env fragment was replaced with a HindIII/SacI fragment from 2 env clones in our study: RZu4.d42.1.1 and RPe6.d42.7.2. pVP2 clones were then cut at the SphI restriction site (in the vpr gene), and ligated to the large SphI fragment of p239SpSp5' to form full-length replication-competent chimeric SIVmac239 containing plasma-derived env genes. 2 ug of each plasmid was transfected into 10<sup>6</sup> 293T cells, and virus was harvested and quantified by p27. 100 ng p27 was used to infect  $2x10^6$  target cells (cell lines or stimulated human CD4+ T cells) in R10 media. Cell lines were generated by George Leslie and James Hoxie and included supT1-rmCCR5 (expresses human CD4 and RM CCR5), BC7-rmCCR5 (expresses RM CCR5 but not CD4), and BC7 (control cells expressing neither CD4 nor CCR5). Media was collected at various intervals and p27 was detected by ELISA.

### <u>Results</u>

# Env from d42 CD4-depleted animals mediates increased entry into human MDMs than does Env from control animals

In order to test whether plasma-derived CD4-independent Env variants mediate entry into macrophages, we used luciferase reporter pseudotype virus containing d42 Env from control or CD4-depleted animals to infect human monocyte-derived macrophages (MDMs) from 3 independent donors. As shown in **Figure 5.1**, luciferase levels were significantly higher in MDMs infected with viruses carrying Env from CD4-depleted animals than from control animals for 2 out of 3 donors tested. We fit the data from the 3 donors to a linear model that tested whether Env from CD4-depleted animals mediated entry more efficiently than control Env in MDMs across all donors and found this relationship to be statistically significant. Thus, plasma-derived CD4-independent SIV Envs mediate slightly enhanced entry into human MDMs compared to control Envs.

# A virus-cell fusion assay does not reveal infection of MDMs or PBMCs by virus carrying CD4-independent Env

Since the above luciferase-based assay requires viral entry, reverse transcription and integration in order to detect infection, we thought that post-entry restriction might be influencing the readout. We also knew from our work in **Chapter IV** that these CD4-independent Env variants use human CCR5 inefficiently. To circumvent both of these challenges, we generated rhesus macaque MDMs and employed an assay using viral particles pseudotyped with Env and loaded with HIV Vpr fused to β-lactamase (BlaM-vpr; (3)), and measured conversion of a fluorescent dye in infected cells rapidly following infection. The assay effectively detected infection of human MDMs by viruses containing either HIV.BaL Env and VSVg, which are known to infect macrophages highly-efficiently (**Figure 5.2**). However, we were unable to defect robust infection of either human or RM MDMs by a limited panel of our control and CD4-independent Envs using this assay (**Figures 5.2, 5.3**). We also tested whether the E84K and D470N mutations, which modulate the CD4-independent phenotype in these Env variants, could alter macrophage infection, but found no effect (**Figures 5.2, 5.3**). One noteable exception

was Env RUt5.4.3, for which the parental Env mediated entry into human MDMs at a rate of 2%, but whose N470D.K84E mutant mediated entry at 20%, perhaps suggesting that enhanced coreceptor use plasticity allowed increased infection in the mutant Env. Since extensive macrophage infection was observed *in vivo* in CD4-depleted animals, our results suggest that rhesus macaque MDMs from the blood may not accurately reflect infection of mucosal and CNS resident macrophages.

To ensure that the BlaM-vpr assay could indeed detect SIV Env-mediated entry, we also tested the ability of our CD4-independent and control plasma-derived Env variants to mediate fusion to primary RM PBMCs. Fusion mediated by control CD4-dependent SIV Env was detected as cleavage of CCF2-AM dye in PBMCs, which represented *bona fide* Env-mediated entry because it could be blocked by #19 antibody (**Figure 5.4**). However, only one out of 2 CD4-independent parental Envs tested (RPe6.d42.7.2) mediated detectable fusion to PBMCs. A second CD4-independent parental Env (RUt5.d42.4.3) did not mediate detectable fusion in PBMCs, but the CD4-dependent K84E N470D mutant form did. Furthermore, as was the case with MDM infection, D470N E84K mutants of parental control Env did not mediate fusion with target PBMCs. These observations demonstrate that in this particular system, CD4-independent Envs are mostly unable to mediate fusion to target cells, whereas CD4-dependent control Envs can mediate entry into primary PBMCs.

# Full-length SIV containing CD4-independent Env replicates in CD4-negative cells but not primary human PBMCs

Pseudotype virus carrying Env may not be fully predictive of a replication-competent virus, so we generated chimeric SIVmac239 containing either a representative control Env (RZu4.d42.1.1) or CD4-independent Env (RPe6.42.7.2) from our studies. These viruses could both replicate in SupT1 cells expressing human CD4 and rmCCR5, although RPe6.42.7.1 was attenuated (**Figure 5.5**). Consistent with its ability to mediate CD4-independent entry in the single-round pseudotype assay, RPe6.42.7.2 could also replicate in BC7-rmCCR5 cells, which lack CD4 (although not to the same levels as in

CD4+ cells), whereas RZu4.d42.1.1 could not. This confirmed that RPe6 is CD4independent in the context of a replication-competent virus, although replication was attenuated overall, at least in the context of a Mac239 chimera. However, in primary human cells, RPe6.42.7.2 failed to replicate at detectable levels whereas RZu4.d42.1.1 exhibited normal growth (**Figure 5.6**). This data is consistent with our findings in **Chapter IV** that suggest more limited entry pathways and attenuation among CD4independent Env variants compared to controls.



**Figure 5.1.** Pseudotype virus infection of human monocyte-derived macrophages. Pseudotype viruses carrying either control (black) or CD4-depleted (red) Env were used to infect monocyte-derived macrophages from 3 healthy human donors, and infection was read by measuring relative light units (RLU). Each diamond represents a single Env clone. Data was fit to a linear model comparing control versus CD4-depleted Env infection across donors to determine statistical significance.



**Figure 5.2.** BlaM assay can detect virus fusion to human MDMs. Env pseudotype viruses loaded with BlaM-vpr were used to infect human MDMs. A) Gating of viable MDMs (**right**) and detection of infection by gating against and un-infected control. Percent infected cells is indicated by the number inside of the gate, with VSVg and BaL used as positive controls. **B**) A select panel of Env pseudotype viruses and their infection of human MDMs in the BlaM assay is shown.



**Figure 5.3. BlaM assay detection of infection of RM MDMs.** Env pseudotype viruses loaded with BlaM-vpr were used to infect RM MDMs from animal 10M, and percent infected cells for each panel is indicated within the gate. A panel of CD4-dependent Envs and their respective CD4-independent mutant D470N E84K forms (top 2 rows) were tested along with 2 CD4-independent d42 CD4-depleted Envs and their respective CD4-dependent N470D K84E mutants (**3**<sup>rd</sup> row). VSVg was used as a positive control and HxB was used as a negative (**bottom row**).



**Figure 5.4. BlaM assay can detect virus fusion to RM PBMCs.** Env pseudotype viruses loaded with BlaM-vpr were used to infect RM PBMCs from animal 10M, and percent infected cells for each panel is indicated within the gate. A panel of CD4-dependent Envs and their respective CD4-independent mutant D470N E84K forms (top 2 rows) were tested along with 2 CD4-independent d42 CD4-depleted Envs and their respective CD4-dependent N470D K84E mutants (**3<sup>rd</sup> row**). For one CD4-dependent Env, #19 antibody was included as a control to block infection. VSVg was used as a positive control and mock-infected cells as a negative (**bottom row**). Surprisingly, VSVg and HxB were not able to mediate infection into RM PBMCs.



**Figure 5.5. Growth of chimeric SIVmac239 in cell lines.** SIVmac239 carring either Env RZu4.d42.1.1 (**left**) or RPe6.d42.7.2 (**right**) was used to infect an rmCCR5+ cell line that expresses human CD4 (SupT1-rmCCR5; **blue**) or has had the CD4 gene removed by a zinc finger nuclease (BC7-rmCCR5; **red**).



**Figure 5.6. Growth of chimeric SIVmac239 in primary human CD4+ T cells.** SIVmac239 carring either Env RZu4.d42.1.1 (**dark blue**) or RPe6.d42.7.2 (**light blue**) was used to infect primary human CD4+ T cells and p27 ELISA was performed to assess viral growth.

### **Conclusion**

Here we sought to further characterize the *in vitro* phenotype of plasma-derived Env variants from CD4-depleted or control animals. As expected, CD4-independent Envs from CD4-depleted animals were better able to infect macrophages than were Envs from control animals (**Figure 5.1**). Puzzlingly however, these Env variants did not fuse to rhesus MDMs despite the functionality of the assay (**Figures 5.2, 5.3, 5.4**), suggesting that MDMs may not be the best model for accurately predicting macrophage tropism *in vivo*. This concept has been suggested before (2, 10), and may be related to one or more of several factions: 1) the lack of co-receptor plasticity in these Env variants, which we described in **Chapter IV**; 2) differences in cellular response to stimulants between rhesus and human monocytes; or 3) our cellular isolation and purification processes, which may not completely reflect *in vivo* cells.

We also compared growth in T cell lines and human CD4+ T cells of SIVmac239 carrying either a CD4-independent or control *env* gene (Figures 5.5, 5.6). We were surprised at three of our observations: 1) Growth of the CD4-independent virus was attenuated compared to the control virus in cells expressing CD4 and CCR5; 2) While the CD4-independent virus grew in CD4-negative cells, p27 levels did not reach the levels that were observed in CD4-positive cells; and 3) The CD4-independent virus did not grow in human CD4+ T cells. Again, these observations could be related to our studies in Chapter IV, where CD4-independent Envs required very high levels of CCR5 in order to mediate robust entry. This could also be related to the binding avidity of the virus for the cells – perhaps bypassing CD4 engagement prevents the virus from engaging CCR5 when cells have not been spinoculated in a single-round infection. It may be necessary in future studies to use tissue-derived macrophages as targets for infections (as opposed to the monocyte-derived macrophages used here). Alternatively, in order to conclude more definitively that D470N and E84K mediate macrophage tropism *in vivo*, infected macrophages and other cell types from infected animals could be isolated, and virus from these cell types could be tested for the presence of D470N and E84K.

Despite the surprising general lack of macrophage and PBMC entry mediated by our CD4-independent Env variants, we are still confident that when these variants are indeed mediating robust infection of macrophages *in vivo*, as CD4-depleted animals experienced extremely high viral load and widespread infection of macrophages. Also, our newly-derived replication-competent SIVmac239 chimera will be useful tools for future studies related to this work. It would be interesting to test whether our full-length CD4-independent virus could mount a productive infection of either control or experimentally CD4 depleted rhesus macaques.

### Acknowledgement

In addition to the contributions and funding acknowledged for previous chapters, numerous individuals and labs helped with assays and reagents here. J Riley and the CFAR Human Immunology core provided primary human cells and purification services. Scarlett Bellamy in the CFAR Biostatistics core helped with statistical analysis. A Yadav helped with macrophage derivation and F Shaheen, S Bryan, and Vanessa Marsh the Penn CFAR Virology core carried out ELISAs and helped with planning viral growth experiments. The Hoxie lab, especially J Romano, A Jordan, and G Leslie were extremely helpful in cloning and generating replication-competent virus and planning and performing viral growth experiments. The Doms lab, especially C Didigu and Z Parker optimized the BlaM-vpr assay and were very generous with time, reagents, and equipment. G Silvestri, M Paiardini, and the Yerkes pathology core provided primary monkey cells.

#### References

- 1. **Bannert, N., D. Schenten, S. Craig, and J. Sodroski.** 2000. The level of CD4 expression limits infection of primary rhesus monkey macrophages by a T-tropic simian immunodeficiency virus and macrophagetropic human immunodeficiency viruses. Journal of virology **74:**10984-10993.
- 2. **Cassol, E., M. Alfano, P. Biswas, and G. Poli.** 2006. Monocyte-derived macrophages and myeloid cell lines as targets of HIV-1 replication and persistence. J Leukoc Biol **80**:1018-1030.
- Cavrois, M., C. De Noronha, and W. C. Greene. 2002. A sensitive and specific enzyme-based assay detecting HIV-1 virion fusion in primary T lymphocytes. Nature biotechnology 20:1151-1154.
- Elliott, S. T., N. E. Riddick, N. Francella, M. Paiardini, T. H. Vanderford, B. Li, C. Apetrei, D. L. Sodora, C. A. Derdeyn, G. Silvestri, and R. G. Collman. 2012. Cloning and analysis of sooty mangabey alternative coreceptors that support simian immunodeficiency virus SIVsmm entry independently of CCR5. Journal of virology 86:898-908.
- 5. **Kutner, R. H., X. Y. Zhang, and J. Reiser.** 2009. Production, concentration and titration of pseudotyped HIV-1-based lentiviral vectors. Nature protocols **4**:495-505.
- Laguette, N., N. Rahm, B. Sobhian, C. Chable-Bessia, J. Munch, J. Snoeck, D. Sauter, W. M. Switzer, W. Heneine, F. Kirchhoff, F. Delsuc, A. Telenti, and M. Benkirane. 2012. Evolutionary and functional analyses of the interaction between the myeloid restriction factor SAMHD1 and the lentiviral Vpx protein. Cell Host Microbe 11:205-217.
- Letvin, N. L., M. D. Daniel, P. K. Sehgal, R. C. Desrosiers, R. D. Hunt, L. M. Waldron, J. J. MacKey, D. K. Schmidt, L. V. Chalifoux, and N. W. King. 1985. Induction of AIDS-like disease in macaque monkeys with T-cell tropic retrovirus STLV-III. Science (New York, N.Y 230:71-73.
- 8. **Locatelli, S., and M. Peeters.** 2012. Cross-species transmission of simian retroviruses: how and why they could lead to the emergence of new diseases in the human population. AIDS (London, England) **26:**659-673.
- 9. **Manel, N., B. Hogstad, Y. Wang, D. E. Levy, D. Unutmaz, and D. R. Littman.** 2010. A cryptic sensor for HIV-1 activates antiviral innate immunity in dendritic cells. Nature **467:**214-217.
- 10. **Miller, C. J., M. Marthas, J. Greenier, D. Lu, P. J. Dailey, and Y. Lu.** 1998. In vivo replication capacity rather than in vitro macrophage tropism predicts efficiency of vaginal transmission of simian immunodeficiency virus or simian/human immunodeficiency virus in rhesus macaques. Journal of virology 72:3248-3258.
- Mori, K., M. Rosenzweig, and R. C. Desrosiers. 2000. Mechanisms for adaptation of simian immunodeficiency virus to replication in alveolar macrophages. Journal of virology 74:10852-10859.
- Ortiz, A. M., N. R. Klatt, B. Li, Y. Yi, B. Tabb, X. P. Hao, L. Sternberg, B. Lawson, P. M. Carnathan, E. M. Cramer, J. C. Engram, D. M. Little, E. Ryzhova, F. Gonzalez-Scarano, M. Paiardini, A. A. Ansari, S. Ratcliffe, J. G. Else, J. M. Brenchley, R. G. Collman, J. D. Estes, C. A. Derdeyn, and G. Silvestri. 2011. Depletion of CD4(+) T cells abrogates post-peak decline of viremia in SIV-infected rhesus macaques. The Journal of clinical investigation 121:4433-4445.
- Regier, D. A., and R. C. Desrosiers. 1990. The complete nucleotide sequence of a pathogenic molecular clone of simian immunodeficiency virus. AIDS research and human retroviruses 6:1221-1231.
- 14. Riddick, N. E., E. A. Hermann, L. M. Loftin, S. T. Elliott, W. C. Wey, B. Cervasi, J. Taaffe, J. C. Engram, B. Li, J. G. Else, Y. Li, B. H. Hahn, C. A. Derdeyn, D. L. Sodora, C. Apetrei, M. Paiardini, G. Silvestri, and R. G. Collman. 2010. A novel CCR5 mutation common in sooty mangabeys reveals SIVsmm infection of CCR5-null natural hosts and efficient alternative coreceptor use in vivo. PLoS pathogens 6:e1001064.
- 15. Schnell, G., S. Joseph, S. Spudich, R. W. Price, and R. Swanstrom. 2011. HIV-1 replication in the central nervous system occurs in two distinct cell types. PLoS pathogens 7:e1002286.

# **CHAPTER VI**

## DISCUSSION AND IMPLICATIONS

This thesis has focused on the role of cellular tropism in HIV/SIV infection and how antibodies and coreceptor use plasticity act to enforce CD4-dependent infection *in vivo*. This final chapter places these novel findings into the context of other current research and presents a series of models based on our findings. It will conclude with a proposal for future lines of experiments that will test the accuracy of these models and may provide further insight into the current challenges to HIV-1 eradication and the development of vaccines.

### Why do primate lentiviruses use CD4 as a receptor?

This thesis has presented an analysis of an *in vivo* model system in which CD4, often considered the "primary" receptor for HIV and SIV, is remove as a requirement for infection. Results from this work, along with those from previous studies of other CD4-independent variants, suggest that it is the 7TM receptor, not CD4, that is the actual receptor that carries out indispensible functions for HIV and SIV entry (23, 24, 26, 45). This theory is also supported by evidence from non-primate lentiviruses, all of which require 7TM receptors, but not CD4, for entry (12, 13, 51). Most lentiviruses do bind an initial receptor prior to 7TM receptor engagement, which means that the 2-step entry process is evolutionarily conserved; CD4 use is conserved among primate lentiviruses in particular (13, 51). We have examined at least two mechanisms that may underlie this conservation of CD4 use:

- Abundant antibodies produced during normal infection potently neutralize virus whose Env protein exists constitutively in a CD4-bound conformation, preventing the emergence of CD4-independent viruses (Chapter III).
- Viruses that do not require CD4 for entry also lack plasticity in use of 7TM receptors, potentially limiting the range of potential target cells (Chapter IV).

In addition to the mechanisms that we have suggested here, there are multiple other hypotheses to explain primate lentivirus use of CD4 as a receptor, which are neither mutually exclusive of each other nor of ours listed above:

- Binding to CD4 improves the avidity of the virus-cell interaction, enhancing entry (52).
- 4. Destruction of CD4+ T cells through direct infection dampens the host adaptive immune response to HIV/SIV infection (15, 39).
- Limiting infection to CD4+ cells helps the virus avoid innate and adaptive immune responses that are specifically triggered in other cells types upon viral infection (29, 34).

The common theme among each of these theories is that although the requirement for two receptors for entry may superficially appear to be an evolutionary disadvantage to the virus in that it limits potential targets to a relatively narrow cell type (CD4+ T cells), there are in fact more nuanced evolutionary forces at play which keep cellular tropism in check.

How does our novel finding in point [1] above relate more broadly to the concept of host control of CD4 tropism? Immune regulation as a mechanism regulating viral tropism has been previously described and published before our work presented in Chapter III. The relationship between macrophage tropism and CD4-independent entry is wellestablished, as is the concept of neutralization-sensitivity of CD4-independent variants. Our work was the first to demonstrate this mechanism in vivo, and suggested that elimination of the CD4-inducible neutralizing activity normally present in the systemic compartment allows relaxation of CD4-dependent entry and adaptation to infect macrophages. This extensive infection of macrophages in animals carrying high levels of CD4-independent virus adds at least two further layers of complexity to immune regulation of CD4 use. First, direct cytolytic activity specifically targeting SIV-infected macrophages has been previously ascribed to CD4+ T cells (39, 46), a phenomenon which may be related to CNS disease observed in macaques depleted either of naïve or total CD4+ T cells prior to SIV infection and therefore unable to mount a CD4+ T celldependent adaptive response (38). Second, macrophages and other myeloid cell types are known to specifically mediate innate immune recognition and antiviral effector functions

in the context of HIV and SIV infection (described in **Chapter II**). It is therefore clear that multiple components of the host immune response to HIV and SIV prevent the widespread emergence of CD4-independent entry: antibodies target the viral particles, myeloid-specific innate factors target the virus in infected cells, and cytolytic CD4+ T cells destroy infected cells.

The second possible mechanism we presented as potentially contributing to the evolutionary conservation of CD4 use in primate lentiviruses, a lack of co-receptor plasticity in CD4-independent SIV variants (Chapter IV), is perhaps more surprising. Figure 6.1 illustrates a model that summarizes our findings and their potential implications. We initially expected that Env from CD4-depleted animals would have an expanded range of co-receptor use, similar to what is seen in SIV-infected sooty mangabeys infected with an SIVsmm strain that induces CD4+ T cell depletion but does not result in immunodeficiency (16, 21, 35). Instead we found that at least in the context of experimentally CD4-depleted macaques, the CD4-independent variants that dominate in plasma lack the ability of to use GPR15, human CCR5, and low levels of macaque CCR5. When we tested the ability of our CD4-independent Env variants to mediate entry into CD8 T-cells (human derived) or PBMCs (human or RM derived), we again observed only modest entry (Figures 4.1, 5.3 and data not shown), and no drop in CD8+ T cell counts was observed in CD4-depleted animals infected with SIV (39). We can speculate that this finding is at least partially related to our observation in Chapter IV that CD4independent Envs are impaired in use of human CCR5 and more generally lack the coreceptor use plasticity necessary for engagement of CCR5 in various primary cell types.

Using our assays, it is difficult to know whether these primary cells reflect the cell types infected *in vivo* (**Chapter V**), but it would appear that CD4+ T cells and macrophages are the principal targets for infection by CD4-independent SIV *in vivo*, and infection is further limited to cells expressing extremely high levels of CCR5. This is in contrast to virus that requires CD4 for entry, which may not infect macrophages or other CD4-low

cells, but could infect CD4+ T cells expressing GPR15 or low levels of CCR5. Previous studies suggest that even in rhesus macaques, generally considered to have higher lymphocyte expression of CCR5 than other primate species, detectable expression is still limited to fewer than half of circulating T cells. Furthermore, CCR5-positive cells are characterized not by a discretely high-level expression population, but rather by a range of expression levels ranging from extremely low to moderately high (36, 40). So the ability to scavenge relatively low or undetectable levels of CCR5 on the cell surface is presumably an important characteristic of SIV Env. Efficient use of CCR5 may also reflect the ability of Env to engage CCR5 expressed in ligand-bound, drug-bound, or alternate conformations on the cell surface, features which would allow broad cellular targeting (2, 9, 30). Furthermore, the capacity to use alternative (non-CCR5) coreceptors, such as GPR15 or others may additionally increase the potential range of target cells for the virus. Finally, the fact that CD4-dependent SIV Envs were able to use human CCR5 more efficiently to enter cells than CD4-independent Envs, suggests that crossspecies transmission may be strictly involve CD4-dependent variants, an idea that is in line with the general consensus that transmitted viral variants are non-macrophage-tropic but may be characterized by efficient CCR5 engagement (41, 42, 55).



**Figure 6.1. Model of CD4-independent entry and plasticity of co-receptor use.** This model begins with SIV transmission at the mucosa to the initial target cell thought to be a CD4+ T cell expressing CCR5. As the viral swarm replicates and diversifies, the target cell availability, host response, and compartmentalization may direct individual lineages towards either a CD4- dependent (right) or CD4-independent (left) pathway. Since the CD4-dependent virus is capable of using a diverse range of co-receptors in conjunction with CD4, the number of potential cell targets is increased, and there is even a potential for cross-species transmission.

### Macrophages as a latent CNS reservoir and target for eradication

Despite effective highly active antiretroviral therapy (HAART) for the treatment of HIV infection and ever-expanding access to such treatment, an estimated 30 million people worldwide are currently living with HIV (1). HAART, while generally effective in reducing viral load and restoring CD4 T cell counts and immune function, is not curative and is often associated with long-term complications and sub-optimal levels of patient adherence (37). Cessation of HAART or poor patient adherence invariably results in a rebound of viral load and a drop in CD4 T cell levels (6, 18, 57). A significant barrier to a complete and sterilizing cure for HIV is the long-term survival of latently-infected cells which harbor the reservoir of integrated viral DNA and contribute to the rebound in viral load upon cessation of HAART (3, 17, 18). The identification and targeted eradication of this viral reservoir is therefore an important and ongoing topic of research.

Multiple models, each supported by a wealth of evidence beyond the scope of this dissertation, implicate unique mechanisms for the establishment and long-term survival of a latent HIV reservoir (3, 5):

- Partially- or fully-activated CD4+ T cells are infected during acute infection, but unlike most infected cells, do not undergo apoptosis, and instead return to a resting state, where they survive and persist without producing viral proteins and thus remain undetected by CD8-mediated immunity. Reactivation of the cells in response to pathogens or other stimuli results in the production of viral particles and subsequent spreading infection. This model is attractive because it involves the virus infecting its canonical target, an activated CD4+ T cell. Its shortfall is that it doesn't explain how an infected cell at a mucosal site of inflammation deactivates and returns to an anatomical compartment where it can survive long-term.
- 2) Resting CD4+ T cells are directly infected, and similarly to above do not attract a cellular immune response. Again, in response to antigen, these cells become activated and produce infectious virus. The strength of this model is that that it doesn't involve deactivation and long-term survival of effector cells, which are generally thought to be terminally differentiated and subject to rapid apoptosis. The

limitation of this model is the general lack of cellular co-factors for viral infectivity in resting cells, which don't express high levels of CCR5 or post-entry factors involved in integration and reverse transcription.

3) Macrophages, either in the CNS, lymph nodes, mucosal compartments, or as circulating monocytes, become infected, and due to their relative senescence remain undetected by the immune system while harboring integrated viral DNA. Since macrophages are terminally differentiated and are known to survive long-term in vivo, no dramatic phenotypic changes are required to explain cell survival or virus reactivation (7).

Current dogma favors CD4+ T cells as the principal HIV latent reservoir, and that at least one of numbers "1" and "2" accounts for the establishment of such a reservoir (3, 5). However, it is also clear that in many HAART-suppressed HIV-1 patients, CNS macrophages are a significant source of persistent, if low-level, viral replication (43, 49, 50). Furthermore, it is also believed that the virus establishes this CNS infection relatively early during the course of infection via infection of circulating monocytes that then cross the blood-brain barrier and differentiate into macrophages (47, 48, 56). Our data presented in **Chapter III** on the timing of emergence of CD4-independent SIV variants in CD4-depleted macaques as well as of CD4-inducible neutralizing activity in control SIV-infected animals, suggests that the acute phase of HIV-1 infection should provide a permissive environment for peripheral monocyte/macrophage infection, possibly at sub-detectable levels. Thus it is likely that macrophage infection, likely in the CNS but possibly in other tissues, is established early during the disease course by virus originating from the periphery (Figures 6.2, 6.3). A limited line of evidence additionally suggests that this macrophage-tropic virus may reemerge in the periphery during the late stages of untreated disease, when most CD4+ T cells have been depleted and the antibody response to the virus has waned (31). It is also possible that establishment of the CNS reservoir and the accompanying long-term complications can be prevented in new infections, a concept which is explored below.



### Macrophage tropism during SIV infection in vivo

**Figure 6.2**. **Natural history of untreated SIV infection of rhesus macaques**, with viral load and CD4+ T cell counts from previous studies (see **Chapter I**) indicated on the left and right axes, respectively. Also added is an estimate of the production of plasma antibodies that neutralize SIV in a CD4-inducible manner (CD4-i nAbs), based on our data in **Chapter III** as well as estimated relative levels of macrophage-tropic virus based on ours and previous studies of HIV and SIV. The curves representing CD4-i nAbs and M-tropic virus are not intended to indicated precise quantities, but rather relative levels compared to baseline. This particular model represents SIV infection but could also be applicable to HIV-1 infection of humans.



# B. ART suppression after early untreated infection





Figure 6.3. (beginning on previous page) Model of macrophage reservoir formation and persistence during ART therapy. Low levels of macrophage-tropic virus may be present early during primary infection, prior to the host production of antibodies with CD4-inducible neutralizing activity. These variants may be largely inconsequential during peak infection when they are suppressed by the antibody response (A), but they persist during anti-retroviral therapy (ART) and continue to replicate in the CNS, in conjunction with possible HIV-associated neurologic disorders (HAND). Macrophage-tropic variants can later emerge if ART is discontinued (B). However, intervention early in infection – i.e. vaccination to induce Env-binding antibodies - could neutralize the early macrophage-tropic variants and prevent reservoir formation (C).

## <u>Can antibodies that neutralize in a CD4-inducible manner prevent the formation of</u> an HIV-1 macrophage reservoir?

Our model, in which neutralization-sensitive SIV variants dominate and replicate at extremely high levels in animals that have been experimentally depleted of CD4+ T cells, reveals a function for antibodies that are non-neutralizing except against virus that has been pre-triggered with sCD4. Based on our ELISA data (Figure 3.9) and similar studies of plasma from HIV-1-infected individuals, it appears that at least from a standpoint of neutralization potential, antibodies that neutralize in a CD4-inducible manner are the major component of the antibody repertoire generated in response to HIV/SIV infection (11, 14, 19). While anti-HIV effector functions have been ascribed to non-neutralizing anti-Env antibodies (20, 25, 33), the novel function we describe (enforcement of CD4 tropism) is intriguing in that it appears to be so universal and readily induced (4). This is in sharp contrast to broadly neutralizing antibodies, which make up an extremely small fraction of the Env antibody repertoire (4, 28). The relative abundance of CD4-inducible neutralizing activity during chronic infection (but possibly not late stage infection) explains the relative lack of macrophage infection observed during this time (see model Figure 6.2). Furthermore, data from longitudinally monitored HIV-1 infected individuals has suggested that a long-lived macrophage viral reservoir is established relatively early in infection, presumably prior to the emergence of CD4-inducible or other neutralizing activity (47, 48). A line of research based on clinical data could answer whether CD4-inducible neutralizing antibodies are able prevent formation of this reservoir, and a proposal for future studies is described below.

Clinical trials testing the vaccine efficacy of recombinant and vector-expressed HIV-1 Env have demonstrated either a weak protective effect or no effect against acquisition, and no protective effect in reducing viral load or slowing disease progression (44). In these trials, subjects at a high risk for HIV acquisition were vaccinated with either a pox vector encoding HIV-1 gp160 or recombinant HIV-1 gp140 protein, or both. Most vaccinated individuals developed only a weakly-neutralizing or non-neutralizing anti-Env response, but did develop relatively high binding titers of IgG targeting gp120 V3 and
other epitopes (8, 58), specificities which we have demonstrated neutralize in a CD4inducible manner (**Figure 3.5**). Detailed structural studies of intact Env spikes on virions have in fact suggested that the soluble recombinant forms of Env used for vaccine trials do not expose the same epitopes as native Env, but instead exist constitutively in a state that resembles the CD4-bound conformation (27, 32, 53, 54), likely making CD4inducible epitopes constitutively available for induction of antibodies specific to these regions. We therefore would hypothesize that although the plasma of vaccinated subjects lacks broad and potent neutralizing activity, it does contain CD4-inducible neutralizing activity and should therefore prevent or delay macrophage infection and accompanying reservoir formation and HIV-associated neurologic disorders.

To test this hypothesis, we can pursue several lines of investigation using banked samples from gp160/gp140 vaccine trials:

- 1) Does plasma from vaccinated individuals neutralize HIV-1 that has been pretriggered with soluble CD4? Does the neutralizing activity in this plasma target macrophage-tropic and/or CNS-derived variants, and does it specifically prevent macrophage infection in the context of a heterogeneous swarm containing macrophage-tropic variants? These questions can be answered by simply obtaining banked plasma samples from phase I clinical trials and testing its activity against a panel of HIV-1 Env variants. As controls, unvaccinated, chronically (but not latestage) infected individuals would be expected to have high levels of CD4-inducible neutralizing activity in their plasma.
- 2) In vaccinated individuals who later became infected and were treated with HAART, do the viral load second-order decay rates upon treatment suggest lower rates of viral infection in a long-lived cells compared to controls? Again, this information could be found in the medical records of patients who were closely monitored, without the need for any wet lab work.
- 3) In vaccinated individuals who later became infected, can macrophage and monocyte infection be detected in tissues and in the CNS? What is the incidence of HIVassociated neurologic disorders (HAND) in these individuals? Moderate levels of

tissue and CNS macrophage infection and high rates of HAND are expected in unvaccinated, untreated individuals, but macrophage infection and CNS disease may be more rare in vaccinated individuals due to the prevention of early establishment of a CNS reservoir.

If the above lines of experimentation revealed either potent plasma CD4-inducible neutralizing activity in vaccinated, uninfected subjects and/or decreased rates of macrophage infection among vaccinated, infected subjects, then it could be concluded that the non-neutralizing antibodies induced by the vaccine shape viral tropism early in infection, preventing macrophage infection and potentially altering the disease course. The shortcoming of this line of investigation is that studies that have investigated the genotype and phenotype of the dominant circulating viral variants in vaccinated individuals who later became infected have found no difference from the virus in unvaccinated infected individuals (10, 22). However, macrophage-tropic viruses are relatively minor variants during normal HIV-1 infection and nevertheless establish a CNS reservoir detectable late in infection, so absent deep-sequencing data from early in infection, the presence or absence of these variants cannot be concluded. Even with deepsequencing analysis, macrophage tropism can be conferred by a wide array of genetic changes and might not be predictable based on sequence. Another problem we would encounter is that even if vaccination appears to alter viral tropism, all other data suggests an equally severe overall disease course with or without vaccination, which simultaneously reinforce the conclusions that 1) current vaccine strategies lack a protective effect; and 2) macrophage infection does not affect HIV-1 pathogenesis. However, if vaccination is found to prevent HIV-associated neurologic disorders, then we will have available a novel mechanism through which prophylaxis can reduce HIV-1 morbidity – antibody-mediated prevention of CNS reservoir formation.

In summary, we have demonstrated that the CD4 use and tropism for CD4+ T cells that is generally the rule for primate lentiviruses *in vivo* is maintained by the target cell availability and CD4-inducible neutralization present during normal infection. Whereas

CD4-independent entry and macrophage tropism are viable adaptive pathways for the virus, the forces maintaining CD4 tropism generally prevent these pathways from dominating. Using this knowledge as a foundation, we have proposed a line of investigation that may help in efforts to eradicate the macrophage HIV reservoir.

## References

- 1. 2012. UNAIDS Report on the Global AIDS Epidemic.
- Berro, R., P. J. Klasse, D. Lascano, A. Flegler, K. A. Nagashima, R. W. Sanders, T. P. Sakmar, T. J. Hope, and J. P. Moore. 2011. Multiple CCR5 conformations on the cell surface are used differentially by human immunodeficiency viruses resistant or sensitive to CCR5 inhibitors. Journal of virology 85:8227-8240.
- 3. **Blankson, J. N., D. Persaud, and R. F. Siliciano.** 2002. The challenge of viral reservoirs in HIV-1 infection. Annual review of medicine **53:**557-593.
- Burton, D. R., R. C. Desrosiers, R. W. Doms, W. C. Koff, P. D. Kwong, J. P. Moore, G. J. Nabel, J. Sodroski, I. A. Wilson, and R. T. Wyatt. 2004. HIV vaccine design and the neutralizing antibody problem. Nature immunology 5:233-236.
- 5. **Chun, T. W., and A. S. Fauci.** 2012. HIV reservoirs: pathogenesis and obstacles to viral eradication and cure. AIDS (London, England) **26**:1261-1268.
- Chun, T. W., L. Stuyver, S. B. Mizell, L. A. Ehler, J. A. Mican, M. Baseler, A. L. Lloyd, M. A. Nowak, and A. S. Fauci. 1997. Presence of an inducible HIV-1 latent reservoir during highly active antiretroviral therapy. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 94:13193-13197.
- 7. **Churchill, M., and A. Nath.** 2013. Where does HIV hide? A focus on the central nervous system. Curr Opin HIV AIDS.
- 8. Clements-Mann, M. L., K. Weinhold, T. J. Matthews, B. S. Graham, G. J. Gorse, M. C. Keefer, M. J. McElrath, R. H. Hsieh, J. Mestecky, S. Zolla-Pazner, J. Mascola, D. Schwartz, R. Siliciano, L. Corey, P. F. Wright, R. Belshe, R. Dolin, S. Jackson, S. Xu, P. Fast, M. C. Walker, D. Stablein, J. L. Excler, J. Tartaglia, E. Paoletti, and et al. 1998. Immune responses to human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) type 1 induced by canarypox expressing HIV-1MN gp120, HIV-1SF2 recombinant gp120, or both vaccines in seronegative adults. NIAID AIDS Vaccine Evaluation Group. The Journal of infectious diseases 177:1230-1246.
- 9. Colin, P., Y. Benureau, I. Staropoli, Y. Wang, N. Gonzalez, J. Alcami, O. Hartley, A. Brelot, F. Arenzana-Seisdedos, and B. Lagane. 2013. HIV-1 exploits CCR5 conformational heterogeneity to escape inhibition by chemokines. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 110:9475-9480.
- Connor, R. I., B. T. Korber, B. S. Graham, B. H. Hahn, D. D. Ho, B. D. Walker, A. U. Neumann, S. H. Vermund, J. Mestecky, S. Jackson, E. Fenamore, Y. Cao, F. Gao, S. Kalams, K. J. Kunstman, D. McDonald, N. McWilliams, A. Trkola, J. P. Moore, and S. M. Wolinsky. 1998. Immunological and virological analyses of persons infected by human immunodeficiency virus type 1 while participating in trials of recombinant gp120 subunit vaccines. Journal of virology 72:1552-1576.
- 11. Davis, K. L., E. S. Gray, P. L. Moore, J. M. Decker, A. Salomon, D. C. Montefiori, B. S. Graham, M. C. Keefer, A. Pinter, L. Morris, B. H. Hahn, and G. M. Shaw. 2009. High titer HIV-1 V3-specific antibodies with broad reactivity but low neutralizing potency in acute infection and following vaccination. Virology 387:414-426.
- 12. **de Parseval, A., U. Chatterji, P. Sun, and J. H. Elder.** 2004. Feline immunodeficiency virus targets activated CD4+ T cells by using CD134 as a binding receptor. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America **101**:13044-13049.
- de Parseval, A., C. K. Grant, K. J. Sastry, and J. H. Elder. 2006. Sequential CD134-CXCR4 interactions in feline immunodeficiency virus (FIV): soluble CD134 activates FIV Env for CXCR4-dependent entry and reveals a cryptic neutralization epitope. Journal of virology 80:3088-3091.
- Decker, J. M., F. Bibollet-Ruche, X. Wei, S. Wang, D. N. Levy, W. Wang, E. Delaporte, M. Peeters, C. A. Derdeyn, S. Allen, E. Hunter, M. S. Saag, J. A. Hoxie, B. H. Hahn, P. D. Kwong, J. E. Robinson, and G. M. Shaw. 2005. Antigenic conservation and immunogenicity of the HIV coreceptor binding site. The Journal of experimental medicine 201:1407-1419.

- Diamond, D. C., B. P. Sleckman, T. Gregory, L. A. Lasky, J. L. Greenstein, and S. J. Burakoff. 1988. Inhibition of CD4+ T cell function by the HIV envelope protein, gp120. J Immunol 141:3715-3717.
- 16. Elliott, S. T., N. E. Riddick, N. Francella, M. Paiardini, T. H. Vanderford, B. Li, C. Apetrei, D. L. Sodora, C. A. Derdeyn, G. Silvestri, and R. G. Collman. 2012. Cloning and analysis of sooty mangabey alternative coreceptors that support simian immunodeficiency virus SIVsmm entry independently of CCR5. Journal of virology 86:898-908.
- 17. Finzi, D., J. Blankson, J. D. Siliciano, J. B. Margolick, K. Chadwick, T. Pierson, K. Smith, J. Lisziewicz, F. Lori, C. Flexner, T. C. Quinn, R. E. Chaisson, E. Rosenberg, B. Walker, S. Gange, J. Gallant, and R. F. Siliciano. 1999. Latent infection of CD4+ T cells provides a mechanism for lifelong persistence of HIV-1, even in patients on effective combination therapy. Nature medicine 5:512-517.
- 18. Finzi, D., M. Hermankova, T. Pierson, L. M. Carruth, C. Buck, R. E. Chaisson, T. C. Quinn, K. Chadwick, J. Margolick, R. Brookmeyer, J. Gallant, M. Markowitz, D. D. Ho, D. D. Richman, and R. F. Siliciano. 1997. Identification of a reservoir for HIV-1 in patients on highly active antiretroviral therapy. Science (New York, N.Y 278:1295-1300.
- 19. Francella, N., S. E. Gwyn, Y. Yi, B. Li, P. Xiao, S. T. Elliott, A. M. Ortiz, J. A. Hoxie, M. Paiardini, G. Silvestri, C. A. Derdeyn, and R. G. Collman. 2013. CD4+ T Cells Support Production of Simian Immunodeficiency Virus Env Antibodies That Enforce CD4-Dependent Entry and Shape Tropism In Vivo. Journal of virology 87:9719-9732.
- Gomez-Roman, V. R., L. J. Patterson, D. Venzon, D. Liewehr, K. Aldrich, R. Florese, and M. Robert-Guroff. 2005. Vaccine-elicited antibodies mediate antibody-dependent cellular cytotoxicity correlated with significantly reduced acute viremia in rhesus macaques challenged with SIVmac251. J Immunol 174:2185-2189.
- Gordon, S. N., N. R. Klatt, S. E. Bosinger, J. M. Brenchley, J. M. Milush, J. C. Engram, R. M. Dunham, M. Paiardini, S. Klucking, A. Danesh, E. A. Strobert, C. Apetrei, I. V. Pandrea, D. Kelvin, D. C. Douek, S. I. Staprans, D. L. Sodora, and G. Silvestri. 2007. Severe depletion of mucosal CD4+ T cells in AIDS-free simian immunodeficiency virus-infected sooty mangabeys. J Immunol 179:3026-3034.
- 22. Graham, B. S., M. J. McElrath, R. I. Connor, D. H. Schwartz, G. J. Gorse, M. C. Keefer, M. J. Mulligan, T. J. Matthews, S. M. Wolinsky, D. C. Montefiori, S. H. Vermund, J. S. Lambert, L. Corey, R. B. Belshe, R. Dolin, P. F. Wright, B. T. Korber, M. C. Wolff, and P. E. Fast. 1998. Analysis of intercurrent human immunodeficiency virus type 1 infections in phase I and II trials of candidate AIDS vaccines. AIDS Vaccine Evaluation Group, and the Correlates of HIV Immune Protection Group. The Journal of infectious diseases 177:310-319.
- 23. Haim, H., B. Strack, A. Kassa, N. Madani, L. Wang, J. R. Courter, A. Princiotto, K. McGee, B. Pacheco, M. S. Seaman, A. B. Smith, 3rd, and J. Sodroski. 2011. Contribution of intrinsic reactivity of the HIV-1 envelope glycoproteins to CD4-independent infection and global inhibitor sensitivity. PLoS pathogens 7:e1002101.
- 24. Hoffman, T. L., C. C. LaBranche, W. Zhang, G. Canziani, J. Robinson, I. Chaiken, J. A. Hoxie, and R. W. Doms. 1999. Stable exposure of the coreceptor-binding site in a CD4-independent HIV-1 envelope protein. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 96:6359-6364.
- 25. Holl, V., M. Peressin, T. Decoville, S. Schmidt, S. Zolla-Pazner, A. M. Aubertin, and C. Moog. 2006. Nonneutralizing antibodies are able to inhibit human immunodeficiency virus type 1 replication in macrophages and immature dendritic cells. Journal of virology 80:6177-6181.
- 26. Kolchinsky, P., T. Mirzabekov, M. Farzan, E. Kiprilov, M. Cayabyab, L. J. Mooney, H. Choe, and J. Sodroski. 1999. Adaptation of a CCR5-using, primary human immunodeficiency virus type 1 isolate for CD4-independent replication. Journal of virology 73:8120-8126.
- Kwon, Y. D., A. Finzi, X. Wu, C. Dogo-Isonagie, L. K. Lee, L. R. Moore, S. D. Schmidt, J. Stuckey, Y. Yang, T. Zhou, J. Zhu, D. A. Vicic, A. K. Debnath, L. Shapiro, C. A. Bewley, J. R. Mascola, J. G. Sodroski, and P. D. Kwong. 2012. Unliganded HIV-1 gp120 core structures assume the CD4-bound conformation with regulation by quaternary interactions and variable

loops. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America **109:**5663-5668.

- 28. **Kwong, P. D., and J. R. Mascola.** 2012. Human antibodies that neutralize HIV-1: identification, structures, and B cell ontogenies. Immunity **37:**412-425.
- 29. Laguette, N., N. Rahm, B. Sobhian, C. Chable-Bessia, J. Munch, J. Snoeck, D. Sauter, W. M. Switzer, W. Heneine, F. Kirchhoff, F. Delsuc, A. Telenti, and M. Benkirane. 2012. Evolutionary and functional analyses of the interaction between the myeloid restriction factor SAMHD1 and the lentiviral Vpx protein. Cell Host Microbe 11:205-217.
- 30. Lee, B., M. Sharron, C. Blanpain, B. J. Doranz, J. Vakili, P. Setoh, E. Berg, G. Liu, H. R. Guy, S. R. Durell, M. Parmentier, C. N. Chang, K. Price, M. Tsang, and R. W. Doms. 1999. Epitope mapping of CCR5 reveals multiple conformational states and distinct but overlapping structures involved in chemokine and coreceptor function. The Journal of biological chemistry 274:9617-9626.
- 31. Li, S., J. Juarez, M. Alali, D. Dwyer, R. Collman, A. Cunningham, and H. M. Naif. 1999. Persistent CCR5 utilization and enhanced macrophage tropism by primary blood human immunodeficiency virus type 1 isolates from advanced stages of disease and comparison to tissuederived isolates. Journal of virology 73:9741-9755.
- 32. Liu, J., A. Bartesaghi, M. J. Borgnia, G. Sapiro, and S. Subramaniam. 2008. Molecular architecture of native HIV-1 gp120 trimers. Nature **455**:109-113.
- 33. Lyerly, H. K., D. L. Reed, T. J. Matthews, A. J. Langlois, P. A. Ahearne, S. R. Petteway, Jr., and K. J. Weinhold. 1987. Anti-GP 120 antibodies from HIV seropositive individuals mediate broadly reactive anti-HIV ADCC. AIDS research and human retroviruses 3:409-422.
- 34. **Manel, N., B. Hogstad, Y. Wang, D. E. Levy, D. Unutmaz, and D. R. Littman.** 2010. A cryptic sensor for HIV-1 activates antiviral innate immunity in dendritic cells. Nature **467:**214-217.
- 35. Milush, J. M., J. D. Reeves, S. N. Gordon, D. Zhou, A. Muthukumar, D. A. Kosub, E. Chacko, L. D. Giavedoni, C. C. Ibegbu, K. S. Cole, J. L. Miamidian, M. Paiardini, A. P. Barry, S. I. Staprans, G. Silvestri, and D. L. Sodora. 2007. Virally induced CD4+ T cell depletion is not sufficient to induce AIDS in a natural host. J Immunol 179:3047-3056.
- 36. Mummidi, S., L. M. Adams, S. E. VanCompernolle, M. Kalkonde, J. F. Camargo, H. Kulkarni, A. S. Bellinger, G. Bonello, H. Tagoh, S. S. Ahuja, D. Unutmaz, and S. K. Ahuja. 2007. Production of specific mRNA transcripts, usage of an alternate promoter, and octamer-binding transcription factors influence the surface expression levels of the HIV coreceptor CCR5 on primary T cells. J Immunol 178:5668-5681.
- 37. **Murphy, D. A., K. J. Roberts, D. J. Martin, W. Marelich, and D. Hoffman.** 2000. Barriers to antiretroviral adherence among HIV-infected adults. AIDS patient care and STDs **14**:47-58.
- 38. Okoye, A. A., M. Rohankhedkar, C. Abana, A. Pattenn, M. Reyes, C. Pexton, R. Lum, A. Sylwester, S. L. Planer, A. Legasse, B. S. Park, M. Piatak, Jr., J. D. Lifson, M. K. Axthelm, and L. J. Picker. 2012. Naive T cells are dispensable for memory CD4+ T cell homeostasis in progressive simian immunodeficiency virus infection. The Journal of experimental medicine 209:641-651.
- 39. Ortiz, A. M., N. R. Klatt, B. Li, Y. Yi, B. Tabb, X. P. Hao, L. Sternberg, B. Lawson, P. M. Carnathan, E. M. Cramer, J. C. Engram, D. M. Little, E. Ryzhova, F. Gonzalez-Scarano, M. Paiardini, A. A. Ansari, S. Ratcliffe, J. G. Else, J. M. Brenchley, R. G. Collman, J. D. Estes, C. A. Derdeyn, and G. Silvestri. 2011. Depletion of CD4(+) T cells abrogates post-peak decline of viremia in SIV-infected rhesus macaques. The Journal of clinical investigation 121:4433-4445.
- Paiardini, M., B. Cervasi, E. Reyes-Aviles, L. Micci, A. M. Ortiz, A. Chahroudi, C. Vinton, S. N. Gordon, S. E. Bosinger, N. Francella, P. L. Hallberg, E. Cramer, T. Schlub, M. L. Chan, N. E. Riddick, R. G. Collman, C. Apetrei, I. Pandrea, J. Else, J. Munch, F. Kirchhoff, M. P. Davenport, J. M. Brenchley, and G. Silvestri. 2011. Low levels of SIV infection in sooty mangabey central memory CD(4)(+) T cells are associated with limited CCR5 expression. Nature medicine 17:830-836.
- 41. Parker, Z. F., S. S. Iyer, C. B. Wilen, N. F. Parrish, K. C. Chikere, F. H. Lee, C. A. Didigu, R. Berro, P. J. Klasse, B. Lee, J. P. Moore, G. M. Shaw, B. H. Hahn, and R. W. Doms. 2013.

Transmitted/founder and chronic HIV-1 envelope proteins are distinguished by differential utilization of CCR5. Journal of virology **87:**2401-2411.

- Parrish, N. F., F. Gao, H. Li, E. E. Giorgi, H. J. Barbian, E. H. Parrish, L. Zajic, S. S. Iyer, J. M. Decker, A. Kumar, B. Hora, A. Berg, F. Cai, J. Hopper, T. N. Denny, H. Ding, C. Ochsenbauer, J. C. Kappes, R. P. Galimidi, A. P. West, Jr., P. J. Bjorkman, C. B. Wilen, R. W. Doms, M. O'Brien, N. Bhardwaj, P. Borrow, B. F. Haynes, M. Muldoon, J. P. Theiler, B. Korber, G. M. Shaw, and B. H. Hahn. 2013. Phenotypic properties of transmitted founder HIV-1. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 110:6626-6633.
- Perelson, A. S., P. Essunger, Y. Cao, M. Vesanen, A. Hurley, K. Saksela, M. Markowitz, and D. D. Ho. 1997. Decay characteristics of HIV-1-infected compartments during combination therapy. Nature 387:188-191.
- Rerks-Ngarm, S., P. Pitisuttithum, S. Nitayaphan, J. Kaewkungwal, J. Chiu, R. Paris, N. Premsri, C. Namwat, M. de Souza, E. Adams, M. Benenson, S. Gurunathan, J. Tartaglia, J. G. McNeil, D. P. Francis, D. Stablein, D. L. Birx, S. Chunsuttiwat, C. Khamboonruang, P. Thongcharoen, M. L. Robb, N. L. Michael, P. Kunasol, and J. H. Kim. 2009. Vaccination with ALVAC and AIDSVAX to prevent HIV-1 infection in Thailand. The New England journal of medicine 361:2209-2220.
- 45. Rizzuto, C. D., R. Wyatt, N. Hernandez-Ramos, Y. Sun, P. D. Kwong, W. A. Hendrickson, and J. Sodroski. 1998. A conserved HIV gp120 glycoprotein structure involved in chemokine receptor binding. Science (New York, N.Y 280:1949-1953.
- 46. Sacha, J. B., J. P. Giraldo-Vela, M. B. Buechler, M. A. Martins, N. J. Maness, C. Chung, L. T. Wallace, E. J. Leon, T. C. Friedrich, N. A. Wilson, A. Hiraoka, and D. I. Watkins. 2009. Gag- and Nef-specific CD4+ T cells recognize and inhibit SIV replication in infected macrophages early after infection. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 106:9791-9796.
- 47. Schnell, G., S. Joseph, S. Spudich, R. W. Price, and R. Swanstrom. 2011. HIV-1 replication in the central nervous system occurs in two distinct cell types. PLoS pathogens 7:e1002286.
- 48. Schnell, G., R. W. Price, R. Swanstrom, and S. Spudich. 2010. Compartmentalization and clonal amplification of HIV-1 variants in the cerebrospinal fluid during primary infection. Journal of virology **84**:2395-2407.
- Schnell, G., S. Spudich, P. Harrington, R. W. Price, and R. Swanstrom. 2009. Compartmentalized human immunodeficiency virus type 1 originates from long-lived cells in some subjects with HIV-1-associated dementia. PLoS pathogens 5:e1000395.
- 50. Schrager, L. K., and M. P. D'Souza. 1998. Cellular and anatomical reservoirs of HIV-1 in patients receiving potent antiretroviral combination therapy. JAMA : the journal of the American Medical Association 280:67-71.
- 51. **Stump, D. S., and S. VandeWoude.** 2007. Animal models for HIV AIDS: a comparative review. Comparative medicine **57:**33-43.
- 52. Ugolini, S., I. Mondor, P. W. Parren, D. R. Burton, S. A. Tilley, P. J. Klasse, and Q. J. Sattentau. 1997. Inhibition of virus attachment to CD4+ target cells is a major mechanism of T cell line-adapted HIV-1 neutralization. The Journal of experimental medicine 186:1287-1298.
- 53. White, T. A., A. Bartesaghi, M. J. Borgnia, M. J. de la Cruz, R. Nandwani, J. A. Hoxie, J. W. Bess, J. D. Lifson, J. L. Milne, and S. Subramaniam. 2011. Three-dimensional structures of soluble CD4-bound states of trimeric simian immunodeficiency virus envelope glycoproteins determined by using cryo-electron tomography. Journal of virology 85:12114-12123.
- 54. White, T. A., A. Bartesaghi, M. J. Borgnia, J. R. Meyerson, M. J. de la Cruz, J. W. Bess, R. Nandwani, J. A. Hoxie, J. D. Lifson, J. L. Milne, and S. Subramaniam. 2010. Molecular architectures of trimeric SIV and HIV-1 envelope glycoproteins on intact viruses: strain-dependent variation in quaternary structure. PLoS pathogens 6:e1001249.
- 55. Wilen, C. B., N. F. Parrish, J. M. Pfaff, J. M. Decker, E. A. Henning, H. Haim, J. E. Petersen, J. A. Wojcechowskyj, J. Sodroski, B. F. Haynes, D. C. Montefiori, J. C. Tilton, G. M. Shaw, B. H. Hahn, and R. W. Doms. 2011. Phenotypic and immunologic comparison of

clade B transmitted/founder and chronic HIV-1 envelope glycoproteins. Journal of virology **85**:8514-8527.

- 56. Williams, K. C., S. Corey, S. V. Westmoreland, D. Pauley, H. Knight, C. deBakker, X. Alvarez, and A. A. Lackner. 2001. Perivascular macrophages are the primary cell type productively infected by simian immunodeficiency virus in the brains of macaques: implications for the neuropathogenesis of AIDS. The Journal of experimental medicine 193:905-915.
- 57. Wong, J. K., M. Hezareh, H. F. Gunthard, D. V. Havlir, C. C. Ignacio, C. A. Spina, and D. D. Richman. 1997. Recovery of replication-competent HIV despite prolonged suppression of plasma viremia. Science (New York, N.Y 278:1291-1295.
- 58. Zolla-Pazner, S., A. C. deCamp, T. Cardozo, N. Karasavvas, R. Gottardo, C. Williams, D. E. Morris, G. Tomaras, M. Rao, E. Billings, P. Berman, X. Shen, C. Andrews, R. J. O'Connell, V. Ngauy, S. Nitayaphan, M. de Souza, B. Korber, R. Koup, R. T. Bailer, J. R. Mascola, A. Pinter, D. Montefiori, B. F. Haynes, M. L. Robb, S. Rerks-Ngarm, N. L. Michael, P. B. Gilbert, and J. H. Kim. 2013. Analysis of V2 antibody responses induced in vaccinees in the ALVAC/AIDSVAX HIV-1 vaccine efficacy trial. Plos One 8:e53629.